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CHAIR HOKAMA:
(gavel).., This meeting shall come to order. This morning before we
start, we shall say that the Committee Members present are Mr. Carroll
.

.

.

--

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --Ms. Balsa

--

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Good morning.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --Ms. Cochran

--

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha. Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --Mr. Couch

--

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Aloha. Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --and Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Good morning.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White, he is here, he just stepped out. Mr. Guzman and Mr. Victorino
are excused.
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• BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY.

CHAIR HOKAMA: We’ll take public testimony this morning. We give everyone three minutes
to share their thoughts with the Committee. State your name, your organization if you
represent such, and your comments. When you have 30 seconds left of your 3 minutes,
the yellow light shall go on and at the end of 3 minutes the red light shall go on and you
shall conclude your testimony. So this morning, we have.. .thank you for coming back,
Irene. You got it to yourself this morning. You’re not competing with 60 other people,
so why don’t you please come down and share your thoughts with us, please?
MS. HULQUIST: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, Irene, if you could grab the microphone, please

--

MS. HULQUIST: Oh, I’m short.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --to make it comfortable for yourself.
MS. HULQUIST: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. HULQUIST: Thank you very much for listening to us again, and good morning to all the
Councilmembers and Budget. My name is Irene Huiquist. This is my 9th year as
Secretary and Board of Director for the Valley Isle Timing Association Maui Raceway
Park. We are sanctioned by the National Hotrod Association and registered with the
Department of Commerce and Consumer Affairs, Our nonprofit organization bylaws
state A, to promote and understand the safe use and operation of motor vehicles; B, to
learn and understand the fundamentals and mechanical operations of motor vehicles;
C, to promote good sportsmanship and fellowship among corporation members and the
community; D, to provide for the regulation of motorsports activities, including
specifically drag racing. Our organization has been in existence for over 53 years,
providing the community with education and safety in driving and a safe place to race
their cars as an alternative to racing on the streets. There are Junior Dragsters and
Junior Street Classes from ages 8 to 15 learning about cars and the competitive spirit.
We donate money to the Maui College Automotive Tech Classes, under Mr. Thomas
Hussey who also races. We give scholarship money to race members who want to attend
the Maui College. The Maui Fire Department, the Maui Police Department, the County
trucks as well as the driving school use the track for driver’s education. We bring in
and pay for our own electric power with generators and fuel, water, restroom, safety
workers, and track workers. The members also maintain and clean the park every
month. Because we are a nonprofit organization, we are dependent on donations and
sponsors for major projects for our racetrack at Maui Raceway Park. In January of
2015, I wrote to representative Kyle Yamashita for funding with specific projects so
stated in HB, which is the Bill 500, under Capital Improvement Project, County of Maui,
Maui Raceway Park, Maui Construction to repave portions of track and auxiliary roads,
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rebuild concrete launch pad, replace restrooms, purchase improved timing, lighting,
and maintenance equipment. Anyway, my constituents and I are asking that the
County Budget Committee and Administration please accept this funding from the State
because it has been passed and disburse it to Maui Raceway Park, which we desperately
need to maintain the park. We would not be taking away monies from the Maui County
Budget. We will be spending monies from the State, but we need the help of the Maui
County Budget Committee to accept this. Funds will be in the Maui County Budget for
2016 to 2017. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Huiquist, for your testimony this morning. Any questions
for the lady?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sony, Chair. Actually...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Couch? Do you have a question for Ms. Huiquist?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I do.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, hold on one second. We’ll ask Ms. Huiquist to return.

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Hi, Ms. Hulquist.
MS. HULQUIST: Hi, Don. Hi.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: You said it was in the Budget. I can see the bill there but did it
get released by the Governor?
MS. HULQUIST: It has been. Well, I think the process goes, the State Legislators have
approved it to give to the County to disburse it and that’s the way it’s supposed to be
and then after you vote on your, the Budget, you approve your Budget, Maui County’s
Budget, then it goes back to be signed by the Governor. Am I wrong? I don’t...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, it doesn’t quite work that way. The Governor has to release
it in order for us to accept it. You don’t know if you’ve done that yet?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch? We’ll be looking at this as like a Grant fund request.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So like Mr. Baz does with other requests where he asks us to consider
placing in the Budget a grant sum that is to be received.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And this is what she’s requesting us, placing it in the Budget as a
grant to receive from the State this money as I understand the request. Is that correct,
Mr. Baz?

MR. BAZ: Yeah, Mr. Chair, thank you. We can get into further detail but typically the Governor
doesn’t release the funds until its, we’ve passed an ordinance accepting the funds.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Gotcha. Okay, thanks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, any other questions for the lady, please?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. And thank you, good morning, for being here.
On your testimony, there’s a section that was blacked out on your...
MS. HULQUIST: Oh.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Is that... and you said we bring in, pay for our own electric
power with generators, power, fuel, water, restrooms, safety workers and track workers.
Is that what was scribbled out on ours?
MS. HULQUIST: Because it was a redundancy.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh.
MS. HULQUIST: Generators again.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, it was? Okay.
MS. HULQUIST: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, sony. I just wanted to make sure that it wasn’t, I don’t
know, something that was important to know.
MS. HULQUIST: I wifi retype and send it to

--

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
MS. HULQUIST: --the Council.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay.
MS. HULQUIST: Yeah.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
MS. HULQUI$T: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, any other questions for Ms. Hulquist? Thank you very much for being
here this morning.
MS. HULQUIST: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ray Orilcasa, please?
MR. ORIKASA: Good morning, Council

--

CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. ORIKASA: --and Council Chair and Council Staff. My name is Ray Orilcasa and I’m on
the 3oard, member of the Valley Isle Timing Association and I’m just here to support
Irene Hulquist. And one of the major things on HB 500, Number 2$, the Maui Raceway
Park funding is that, the replace restrooms. Okay, the EPA recently closed down the
racetrack restrooms and this funding is to help us to reestablish those restrooms and
we have something like 800 to 900 attendees at each race and this will help save money
for the County who helps supply the Porta Potties. And as of right now, the Valley Isle
Timing Association pays almost $1,200 a race to bring in Porta Potfies, extra Porta
Potties to accommodate the $00 to 900 attendees. So this is, this bill here is very
important for us and we are a self-sufficient, self-sustaining organization so whatever
help we can get. You know, this is something that will be a plus for the County as well
as for the community and for the race people, the racing association. And that’s pretty
much all I have to say. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any questions for Mr. Orikasa? Having none, thank you for
being here this morning. Kelly Pearson, come on down. Gosh, I sound like Mike
Victorino.
MS. PEARSON: Good morning, everybody.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MS. PEARSON: You know, I was there last night with you guys, but last night I read my
parents’ testimony; so this morning I wanted to come back and the main reason I’m
here--my name is Kelly Pearson, I’m the CEO for Boys and Girls Clubs of Maui--my
main reason for being here is really to thank you for.. .when I look back, it’s been about
two decades of support that you’ve given the Boys and Girls Clubs, the youth centers,
and all of the kids of Maui. As this fiscal year is ending, I’m here to reassure you that
together with you, the Boys and Girls Clubs of Maui continues to ensure that our young
people have the hope and opportunity they deserve. At our clubs, we emphasize
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efficiency and effectiveness. While the services that we provide our youth and their
families are a priority, we strive to make sure that every penny, every minute, every staff
person, every piece of equipment count. In this day and time, we cannot afford to waste.
And I tell you this because this is how I lead my team. We do a great job at leveraging
what we have and all of the resources that you give us and our goal is always to have
all six of our clubhouses running top-notch programs with the greatest impact, serving
the most kids possible. I think it’s important for us community organizations to leverage
and a good example of how we leverage is that every year we’re approached by probably
a thousand visitors who come to Maui through corporations and they actually call us
because they want to do community services, community service projects. So just as
an example, we’ve had people from Royal Adventures, Softchoice, foresters, and we’re
having a group in a couple of weeks from IBM. These people come because Maui is their
place where they’re going to be rewarded; but when they come, they want to do a project.
So with about a thousand visitors approaching us and doing community services, these
are services to our buildings, to our property, that we would normally have to pay for;
and I think that’s important because we bring that in because they call the Boys and
Girls Clubs and they say we want to be, we want to do projects at your place. So
efficiency, doing things right, effectiveness, doing the right things. The other thing that
we do really well is, I think, again, responsibility and accountability to you. We’re
constantly tracking and measuring our impact. So we have what’s called a National
Youth Outcomes Initiative and we are committed to measuring how much our people
are achieving and how effectively club experience is implemented. And the last thing
we have, and the yellow light went on, is really our formula for impact and that I will
explain at a later time but that’s really important again. I think it’s all about measuring
outcomes so you folks know exactly what we’re achieving with the resources that you
give us. Thank you for your support, your confidence, like I said, for the past two
decades, and thank you for being a part of our village. People going get tired of hearing
me say this, but it really does take a village to raise a child and we have thousands of
them to raise. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any questions for Ms. Pearson? Thank you very much for being
here this morning.
MS. PEARSON: Thank you.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Well go to our East Maui Office, District Office and ask Ms. Lono if anyone
wishes to provide testimony.
MS. LONO: Good morning, Chair. This is Dawn Lono at the Hana Office and there is no one
waiting to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Lanai, Ms. Fernandez, anyone wishing to provide testimony?
MS. FERNANDEZ: Good morning, Chair. This is Denise Fernandez on Lanai and there is no
one waiting to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Alcon, anyone on Molokal wishing to provide testimony?
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MS. ALCON: Good morning, Chair. This is Ella AIcon on Molokai and there is no one here
waiting to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, ladies. There is no further request for testimony,
Members. At this time, with no objections, we shall close testimony for today’s meeting.
COUNCILMEMBERS: NO OBJECTIONS.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much. So ordered.
.END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY.

ITEM 1:

PROPOSED FISCAL YEAR 2017 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY
OF MAUI (CC 1629)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, this morning, before we get the news on certification of revenues, we
are going to review the request of the County Clerk. So we’ll ask the Clerk and Deputy
to come forward and explain their request to the Committee. So, gentlemen, welcome.
Welcome. Mr. Baz, if you have anything to open with, we’re happy to hear your
comments at this time.
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Before our Clerk and Deputy go over the Department, I just
wanted to say that w&re starting on Page 135 in the Program Budget, and I know we
have a very busy day today. It’s going to be a long day so we’ll try to make everything
as brief as possible with answering as many questions as you have. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. Mateo, why don’t you give us your comments, please?
OFFICE OF THE COUNTY CLERK
MR. MATEO: Budget Chair Hokama and Members of the Committee, good morning and thank
you for the opportunity to provide comment on our proposed ‘17 Budget. Before going
into the respective accounts, I would like to tell you, however, that in the current fiscal
year, the Clerk’s Office have addressed immediate needs of the Council Chamber. The
current monitor that you’ve been using provides a tool for both Council and respective
Council Committees to utilize for presentations, demonstrations, and overviews. The
new sound system in this Chamber was installed and provides clarity and stability and
audio efficiency in the Chamber and the video conferencing element help connect our
District Offices to the Chamber for respective meetings. further, our District Offices
was also provided with a quality public address system to meet Council, Committee,
and perhaps even community needs. Our imaging project resulting in the Clerk’s Office
turning over to the Director of Finance over 200 banker boxes of imaged documents.
They have exceeded a hail a million imaged documents. And as we continue to pursue
our imaging needs, we now have a lesser dependency on some of our storage capacity
requirements. Our Elections Section embarked on the Online Voter Registration System
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in August of last year, now making it easier for citizens to register to vote online. We
also engaged in the youth voter, yeah, Young Voter Registration Program registering
high school juniors and seniors early into our system and we continue to do outreach
and general voter and elections education. In addition, we were able to deal with our
microfilm issues, putting microfilm from the 1970s on through 2004 on PDFs, which
now makes it more funcfionable [sic] and more user-friendly for our Election Clerks.
And finally, the legislative issue that has for the last few years been a focus of attention
for us is the Elections All Mail Bill that is still before the State Legislature. This bill
essentially provides all registered voters to be able to vote by mail and we are hopeful
that this is the year that legislation will be passed. And just for your information,
Members, the County of Maui is the only County in the State where its Elections Division
is housed under the same roof as the Legislative Section. All of our sister counties’
election operations are separately housed. We, too, at this time will be looking at that
possibility of a separate facility for our Elections Division all for obvious reasons, that
the demands of the elections process will only continue to grow. Space requirements,
location, budget implications and the like will all be addressed before we are even able
to engage in a discussion for a consideration. For us, exploration is the objective at this
point. Both Josiah and I have had the opportunity to meet with and to speak with
almost all of the Committee Members to explain and review our Fiscal Year ‘17 Budget
proposal. This morning, Josiah will be briefly highlighting our A, 3, C Accounts with
you focusing in on respective changes on this year’s fiscal Budget and as you have
noticed, changes is indicative of bargaining unit increases and election year needs.
MR. NISHITA: Mr. Chair, unless the Members have any questions for the County Clerk, I’d
just like to highlight in our Details, just briefly going over some of the major differences
in our A, B, C Accounts.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, proceed.
MR. NISHITA: On Page 3-1 of the Details, you’ll notice the change amount over FY ‘16 being
about $83,000, of which approximately $55,000 of that is attributed solely to bargaining
unit increases and one-time adjustments per the BU contracts. So our requested
amount changes approximately $28,000 over FY ‘16 if you’re not taking into account
those BU adjustments. Going over our A Account, primarily everything in there is
attributed to the collective bargaining agreement or election year increases. On Page 3-6
of the Details, youll notice increases requested in Premium Pay both for our Clerk and
Elections Divisions, The increases in Premium Pay requested are also in anticipation of
Charter amendment relating to district voting and work associated with the Molokai
Community Plan. On Page 3-8 of our Details, you’ll notice a reduction request in
Contractual Service. That’s for our audio and multimedia consultant contract. The
majority of the big work has concluded and so we don’t anticipate needing the full
amount of that contract going forward. In our 6132 Professional Services Account,
there’s an additional request of $25,000.
Of the FY ‘17 proposed $50,000,
approximately 45,000 of that is for our imaging projects and about $5,000 of that is for
County flags. In our 6235 Rentals, reduction request of about $10,000 primarily due
to our imaging project. We are needing less off-site storage space for our documents
and that is reflected in that amount requested. The additional increases in our
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B Account are primarily due to the election year and our, on Page 3-11, our C Account
is fairly straightforward. The replacement of the two laptops in our Leg Division, those
are used for Council meetings and Granicus and the like, those were last purchased in
Fiscal Year 2010. The replacement of printer in our Leg Division, that is approximately
14 years old at this point and currently inoperable. And the Other Equipment is just in
anticipation of any additional requests by Council or Committee Members relating to
additional equipment for the Council Chambers. In our Elections Equipment request,
three, replacement of three laptops. One is exclusively being used in the Council
Chamber. That’s primarily what the committees or the Council use for presentations,
the second one is used for our training for election volunteers, precinct officials,
observers, counting center officials, and the third one is used by our Elections
Warehouse Technician. That pretty much sums up just a highlight of our accounts and
we welcome any questions you may have.
CHAIR HOKAMA: How much does the State give you to do elections’ responsibilities?
MR. NISHITA: That’s fairly a complicated question just because of the split but the counties
are responsible for voter registration and absentee voting, which includes absentee mail,
so for permanent and seasonal absentee voters, as well as walk-in voting, early walk-in
voting. So those costs are attributed to ourselves. Election day responsibilities, the
State provides 50 percent of the funding for our election vendor, which is Hart InterCivic
and I believe the counties split the remaining 50 percent based on the number of
registered voters, I believe, attributed to each respective county. And then any
additional expenses during the, for election day activities is split 50/50 between the
counties and the State.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you for that. First, thank you very much for putting out your
anticipated projections for the balance of the fiscal year. I like these projections that
you have, you’re proposing or you’re looking at towards the end of the year so I can
appreciate this spreadsheet. I don’t know, maybe Mr. Baz after looking at this, might
ask the departments to make their own spreadsheets to figure out where they are in
their own departmental spending. I’m sure they have it but I don’t know if they have it
in this format. With that, before I ask questions, Iii ask Mr. White, do you have any
other, do you have questions for the Clerks?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No. The only thing that I was wondering about was you mentioned that
one of the three computers that are listed under Elections Equipment was for use in the
Chambers, which would sound to me like it should be under the County Clerk section?
MR. NISHITA: Mr. Chair, thank you for that question. Yeah, one of the laptops was basically
borrowed, I guess, from our Elections Division for use in the Chamber. At the time that
it was utilized, it was an off-election year and so those laptops are primarily utilized by
our Temporary Election Clerks and due to a lot of formatting and software updates and
whatnot we’ve had to do to that laptop to ensure that the public can access your
presentations that are being presented to you here on Akalcu as well as other different
software requirements, we’re just proposing to continue to utilize that in the Chamber
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and then to just replace the laptop that was essentially borrowed from our Elections
Division.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And, Chair, like you, I really appreciate this spreadsheet because
it’s something that obviously comes from Mr. Nishita, who has been sitting in this
Chamber helping us try to answer questions about the Budget and how much has been
spent and what are your expected carryovers and so forth. So I certainly appreciate
Josiah’s work on this because this does make things very clear. And it would be helpful
if other departments did the same thing. Thank you.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Mr. Guzman, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I’m okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll, questions? Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yes, Chair. Couple of things that may not be exactly money
specific but things I’d like to know. Can you give us an update on what’s happening
with this all-mail election because I don’t see anything in here to deal with that?
MR. MATEO: Thank you, Member Baisa. Thank you very much. For Office of Elections, the
State Office of Elections, they primarily birddog all of the Legislative bills for all of the
counties, Prior to the initial crossover, all of the counties lobbied on specific bills that
was introduced or submitted specifically by Office of Elections. So we were very engaged
during, well prior to the crossover. Today, however, there is one particular bill for the,
relative to all-mail, that’s House Bill 1653. This one seems to have a little more traction;
however, this is not the State Office of Elections’ proposed bifi. This is a consortium of
bill, of items from all different bills that have come together. Sixteen fifty-three is a
morphed bill from other bills that have fallen along the wayside. For us, we support
all-mail. We think it’s an opportunity for engagement of a lot more voters. It’s just that
for four years now, nothing has happened and it’s just been talk. We’re hoping that this
is the year that an all-mail bill actually moves forward so we’re kind of with our fingers
crossed watching this one. They say it has traction. We don’t hear from a lot of the
Legislators. In tafldng to some of our Maui representatives, they think it’s questionable
at this point so all we can say is we keep sending our testimonies, we keep talking stories
to our Legislators and hope for the best.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much. I noticed that, you know, there wasn’t any
money in here for it so I thought we better find out why. Okay, thank you very much.
That was one of my questions. Chair, should I ask another one or should I wait?
CHAIR HOKAMA: You can ask one more on the Budget.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Okay. Another thing is that extra screen that we’re going to put
over here, is that in this year’s Budget? Or.. .1 don’t see it in the new Budget.
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MR. NISHITA: Mr. Chair, we’re anticipating expending those funds at the, towards the end of
this fiscal year. $o that’s why you don’t see it in the next fiscal year’s proposed Budget.
And that amount is also reflected in the, if you look at the Anticipated Expenditures
under the top boxes, under that Audio/Multimedia Equipment.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Okay. Obviously we really want to see that happen so just paying
attention to where it’s at, at this point. Okay, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And, can I speak on Goals

--

CHAIR HOKAMA: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --and Objective section? Okay. But I, first, I do want to hats
off to this wonderful spreadsheet, too. So thank you for that, External, 137, External
Factors description and it’s in regards to the ever-growing inventory of hardcopy paper
records and you’re saying, it says limited financial resources make it difficult to acquire
space to store, yet, Mr. Nishita, you mentioned that you have a minus 10,000 because
you are downsizing. So is it safe to say that you folks are moving forward with your
electronic program then?
MR. NISHITA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Yeah, specifically our imaging project is in relation to
these external factors and that’s why we’re undergoing this due, primarily due to
physical space limitations.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And definitely, wholeheartedly supportive of that. My
office goes through its fair share too. And then but just trying to compare with Goals,
Chair, you know, and it says actuals in this year that you’re doing zero of this sort of
work, that would be reflection on Page 140, Goal 2, Number 1, and the two categories
below there. So, but it sounds like you are doing something and you would like to
continue it but you’re stating zero?
MR. NISHITA: Yeah, Mr. Chair, thank you. What Member Cochran is referring to is the FY ‘15
actual regarding committee reports. And just note to the Members, we do have limited
staff and, you know, funding availability for these types of projects and we primarily
focused our resources on legislation and so that’s why you can see, you know, right
underneath that archive prior year’s resolutions onto the County website, 11 years.
We’re primarily focusing on ordinances and resolutions, getting those up, imaged and
available to the public and once that is completed or once we have done a big backlog
of that completed, then we’re moving to, you know, secondarily important documents,
such as committee reports.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And thank you again for those efforts, which is sorely needed.
Chair, and lastly, bouncing off Ms. Balsa’s talk about the all-mail-in voting and
Mr. Mateo also mentioned that they are in favor although it notes on Page 138 at the
bottom paragraph that the cost is borne by this, by the counties and so as I think it will
-
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be easier, there will be a dollar amount that’s going to be attached that we will need to
find funding for but then next sentence maybe State will help kick down some money
to us in order to carry this out. So do you have any comments on that?
MR NISHITA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. As I mentioned earlier, absentee mail as the current
system is setup is borne by the counties. The current proposals before the State
Legislature, although I don’t believe have indicated exact dollar amounts yet, do split
up the share of costs between the counties and State somewhat identical to the
appropriations as currently being done and so we support that. There are, you know,
differences logistically in running an all-mail election versus running our current
election processes but the State Office of Elections, and I don’t remember the exact
dollar figure, but did anticipate a Statewide decrease in the total costs necessary just
due to the amount of, you know, less election volunteers needed, less physical space
required at our polling places and the like, you know, transportation issues and
whatnot. So although there are variations in the bills, you know, the cost allocation
should relatively be split equally to what is currently being done. And I would just note
that the reason why there are no requests for increases in this upcoming proposed
Budget, both of the main proposals before the State Legislature right now would
phase-in an all-mail election being Kauai County being phased-in in 2018 if it were to
pass this Legislative Session, with Maui County to follow in 2020. Other proposals or
other variations have extended that timeframe even further possibly but that is, you
know, the anticipation at this time that if it were to pass it would likely be in 2020 that
we would be experiencing those changes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you very much, County Clerks, and thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch? Ms. Crivello?

COUNCILMEM3ER CRWELLO: Thank you, Chair. In regards to Goal 3, I believe it’s on
Page 142, it has the Goal 3, conduct all County, State, and Federal elections and under
2, operate polling places in the County of Maui during the absentee voting period and
on Primary and General election days. I see the actual in 2015, 219, your estimate for
2016, 400 and in 2017 go down, back to 200. Is the increase because we have election?
This is an election year. But my question really is who pays the polling workers? Does
it come under the State fund or... it comes out of State fund?
MR. MATEO: Mr. Chair, Member Crivello, thank you very much for that question.
workers, they get paid by the State.

Poll

COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Any indication of an increase? I understand you folks have
some challenges in recruiting poll workers.
MR. MATEO: Thank you. We tried this year to convince the Office of Elections to submit a
proposal for an increase in the amount that our poll workers gets paid. However,
because of time constraints, nothing was, they weren’t able to assist at that point. So
there is no increase in pay. It’s been like that for what, ten plus years or so and hopefully
we’re looking at if there is a next election where there’s a need for poll workers that
-
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hopefully a pay increase could be projected at that point. And just to, you know, expand
on that particular issue, if the aflmail bill gets passed, one of the important
considerations or advantages to that is we won’t really need 600 plus poll workers. So,
you know, itil help save us money and we won’t have to deal with the kind of issues of
stipend pay for the workers.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Mateo. Thank you, Chair,
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Okay, let’s get to your Details, Mr. Mateo. Under Professional
Services, you’re asking to double the amount to 50,000 regarding additional imaging
requirements, you state. Where are you in the imaging requirements, the Charter places
responsibilities on your office? We hear comments from the Administration about their
records retention and whatnot but the Charter says that you shall adopt rules for the
classification, storage, and destruction of all records of the County. All records of the
County. So where are we on, where are you on that responsibility, Mr. Clerk?
MR. MATEO: Mr. Chair, thank you. Thank you for that question. At this particular point in
time, Mr. Chair, that issue was being addressed for the last year by Corporation
Counsel. Corporation Counsel had put together a group of individuals and these were
primarily directors and like individuals to get together to discuss the current status of
their records retention policies and procedures. After a year’s work, nothing resulted,
Mr. Chair, in that group’s ability to create any kind of policy or adopt any additional
measures of the like. What exists today is the current records retention policies from
the l990s, Mr. Chair. There is, however, an item in committee that also recognizes the
similar issue of records retention. I believe it’s in PTA, Mr. Chair, but it had not yet been
addressed and to date the Clerk’s Office, we have created our own internal policies and
procedures but we’re not technically responsible for all of the other County departments,
Mr. Chair. We are responsible for establishing standards, essentially. All of the
departments would still be responsible for their own retention and disposal schedules,
Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Within the rules you set, right?
MR. MATEO: Correct.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yep, you can adopt rules regarding all records of the County. So I would
ask that you review your policy, see if it’s sufficient for the needs of this County at this
time and make the appropriate adjustment in the rules since you have that authority
and you let the departments know this is what is the policy and it needs to be followed.
Mr. Nishita?
MR. NISHITA: Mr. Chair, thank you. I would just note for the Committee that from about
2000...maybe late 2014, we started working on this issue. We did revise all of the record
retention policies for all of the departments to bring it up to a uniform format, not
changing the records or the retention policy, the retention years of each of those
documents but to try to start a starting point. We also drafted, it’s very rough draft, a
Countywide management policy relating to records to address basically that provision
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in the Charter relating to that. We did provide that to Department of Corporation
Counsel and it is also listed as a PAF with the Office of Council Services. Back in about
mid-2015, we submitted that to them for comments and any additional things that they
see would possibly we need to add or subtract from that. So we are pursuing that and
it’s just taking a while to kind of get to a point where the Council or the Committee
would be able to consider that. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Youre asking us for money for updating your records management process,
whether youre going to go offsite for secondary records keeping and digitizing all other
requirements in your... especially in the Clerk’s Office?

MR. NISHITA: Mr. Chair, if I understand the question correctly, we’re just asking for funds to
address the own records within our own Office at this time and primarily addressing the
records in our offsite storage facilities just mainly due to the fact that it would be a lot
quicker for our staff to access, for the public to access. We wouldn’t have to physically
drive down to the facility as well as there would be a cost savings from imaging those
documents.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You still have it on microfilm?
MR. NISHITA: Mr. Chair, it just depends on which records w&re talking about. We do have
some really old files from our Leg Division on microfilm. Our election materials,
depending on the materials, we do have on microfilm. But most of the Legislative
materials, at least in the past maybe decade or so and going forward we have been
imaging those as PDFs.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Well I rather you request money and get that squared away in the
future. I don’t want to take a chance on a fire and then people’s records are lost forever
and.. .we went through that. I went through that. I don’t want any other family to go
through that. Let’s see, this communication system for the Chamber, 5,000, try give
me a little bit more comment. Are you going to fix the phone in this Chamber with that
money? Because you folks know I have a big, big thorn up...
MR. NISHITA: Mr. Chair, if you could just direct us to what Sub-Object Code you’re referring
to?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Didn’t you have one $5,000 request for...
MR. NISHITA: Oh, are you talking about Equipment request?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
MR. NISHITA: Oh, okay. That’s primarily due to just if you remember at the, I believe it was
the last chair’s meeting, that you had there was additional request from Members for
additional wireless mics, I believe there was a few other requests, and we have
incorporated those into this fiscal year Budget and that’s in, that request is in
anticipation of additional requests by committee or Councilmembers, That is not
-
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primarily to address the phone system, which we rely upon ITSD and their capabilities.
I would just note that I did contact PROSIS, who is the consultant for the phone
implementation and I did ask them to provide me with a quote and any specifications
relating to establishing a similar conference bridge system similar to what the Council
and the County committees were used to using previously, which was equipment owned
by the Fire Department. So we are looking into that but that specific request for funds
is not primarily due to that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. You’re going to need money for fix the phone system in here?
MR NISHITA: Mr. Chair, at this time, you know, I did mention that, you know, we contacted
PROSIS. They haven’t provided a potential solution or any costs associated with that.
We would be looking to IT$D as it is their phone system to request them to implement
that solution depending on what PROSIS can come up with, but these funds in here
that we’re requesting, the $5,000, we could very well use that to address that issue for
the committees and Council should that be requested.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Well you can tell the vendor they’re a very poor vendor.
I hope we never use them again. Mr. White, questions?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Not at this time, thank you.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, thank you, Chair, and sony about being late. Rural
Action called a conference call this morning. Thank you. I wanted to ask, you know,
and we’re on page, I believe, 144, yeah? That’s Page 144, yeah. I wanted to ask a little
bit more about the Professional Services, you know, you were doing some additional
funding for imaging, for past Council records and communication, and I thought it was
interesting you put under here replacement of County flags in the Chamber and
purchase of new flags in our District Office and County Building. I understand the
Chamber, I even understood the District Offices but the County Building, are you, are
we responsible for every flag that’s in this building? I mean, I’m asking the question.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I was the one that poke, well, that’s not the right word, poke, planted

--

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Proposed it? Planted it?
CHAIR HOKAMA: --the seed to the Clerk

--

COUNCILMEM3ER VICTORINO: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --if we are, and we have adopted an official County flag, why aren’t we flying
it at County buildings? What’s the purpose of a flag if you’re not going to use it?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
County?

So that would be any County building throughout the
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, my thing is we should at least start with our main offices

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --that we have jurisdiction on.

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. No, I was just curious, you know, I saw $25,000.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, no, no, and so it’s not the Clerk. I want you to know that I planted
the seed and asked the Clerk to consider this request.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. I have no problem with that
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And that, I think that’s the only official County flag we have
in the building is here in the Chamber?
CHAIR HOKAMA: At this point in time, there is only one and this is it.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That’s it right?
CHAIR HOKA.MA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. I have no problem with that, I just was curious on
how this was coming about and why we had to put it in their Budget to do it throughout
the County but I understand your request and understand what you’re driving towards,
so thank you, Mr. Chair,
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Carroll, questions, sir? Ms. Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No, thanks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Not at this time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch? Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I’m good, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White? Mr. Guzman? The last one I wanted to ask you, Mr. Clerk, and
I would like you to get a handle on it, you are the keeper of the County seat There are
now many facsimiles of the County seal all over this place. I would ask you to consider
how to deal with it because I don’t need people assuming that the person wearing a shirt
with a facsimile is an official County representative when the person is not. Okay, we
-17-
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had issues in sister counties, with police people.. .well not, well I shouldn’t say police
because they weren’t enforcement and police people but they wore a shirt that had a
badge of a county and people assumed that person was authorized. I want to avoid
those situations as best we can and if we need to create legislation, please consider
proposing it to us, but you have any comment of this issue of mine?
MR MATEO: Yes. Mr. Chair, thank you for the question. And to expand on your concerns,
we share the same concerns, Currently, we’ve been working with Corp. Counsel in
trying to address the issue. We have worked with the Administration in asking them to
recognize the need for unification of the County seal because there’s so many different
variations, et cetera and uses that extends from department to department. In addition
to that, the difficulty stems that our seal exists online and so many different, for
example, nonprofit organizations can just pull the seal off of, you know, the web and
they use it in their advertising and the like. We currently are working, we drafted our
own policy...
CHAIR HOKAMA: And where is the original of that internet seal, Mr. Mateo? Are you aware, I
mean, is it like the County went put the seal up on the internet for use?
MR. MATEO: Well, Mr. Chair, we have no idea. A lot of different organizations, for example, it
was flashed across the seal just last, the most common one was last year when there
was an issue going on regarding an initiative and it was used for advertising, pictorial
advertising, and they used the County seal as well as there’s many other organizations
that also use the County seal.
CF{AIR HOKAMA: Okay, well if you need money to address that, please let us know.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: As far as people picking up the seal, unless it’s specifically
protected, when you have on our website you can click on any picture on a website and
download it and there you have it. So unless it’s specifically protected from doing that,
which is difficult to do, that’s probably where it came from. Or if one entity had the
permission to use it on their website and didn’t protect it, that’s how you can pick that
up pretty easily unfortunately.
MR. MATEO: Mr. Chair, if you just take a look at the monitor, your own agenda has the County
Seal and that’s easy to just copy off of that as well. However, Mr. Chair, we’re also in
the process of trying to finalize an actual seal. We have been working with Chair and
with Kit for further assistance and once a policy is completed, then we will be doing a
proposal to Council for review and perhaps adoption of a final official seal.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, good. Please consider a penalty too for violations.
Mr. Guzman, any questions?
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COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Chair, I think it would be difficult to at least pass legislation for
a fme. I think the first initial step would be to try to get it copyrighted, the seal itself.
I’m not sure if we’ve ever done those steps but once we do take those steps to copyright
then whoever uses it without our permission is civilly, we could go after them civilly for
damages.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for those comments, Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, I’m sure the Clerk in his due diligence will look at all those components
so thank you. Questions on the Clerk’s 3udget request? It is a pretty standard request.
It goes off-year, on-year depending on the elections cycle. $o we are on elections cycle.
You can see his Temporary Clerks and adjustments of expense. Any other questions for
the Clerk on his request? Good job, gentlemen. Any concluding comments from the
Deputy or the Clerk?
MR. NISHITA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I would just like to thank the Committee for having us
today and we don’t get many chances to publically thank our staff but they’re a
tremendous resource for us, great assistance for us and they make us look a lot better
than we are so we definitely appreciate them and all the work that they provide to the
Council, the committees, and the public. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. We’re going to take a five-minute recess and then bring
Finance forward to go over certification.
(gavel).
.

RECESS:
RECONVENE:

.

.

10:01 a.m.
10:11 a.m.

CHAIR HOKAMA:
(gavel)... We shall return to order. At this time of our process, we are
going to go through the review and comments from the Department of Finance, Real
Property Tax Division, We have our Director, Mr. Agsalog, as well as our Real Property
Tax Administrator, Mr. Ternya, to give you their report regarding the certification of
revenues. So this morning I will ask the Director first for any comments he’d like to
share at this time.
.

.

.

CERTIFICATION OF REAL PROPERTY TAX

MR. AGSALOG: Thank you, Mr. Chair, Council Chair White, Committee Chair Hokama, and
Members of the Budget and Finance Committee. Good morning to all of you. According
to Chapter 3.48.135 of the Maui County Code, on or before April 19th preceding the tax
year, Director of finance shall ifie with the County Clerk a list of all real property
assessments made within the County of Maui. This list, known as the Certification Rolls
shall identify the properties assessed by its tax map key number. The Real Property
Tax should assess and tax shall be levied thereon on January 1 preceding the tax year.
For the current fiscal year, assessments are based as of January 1, 2016 and set the
basis for the Council’s deliberation on tax rates for the upcoming Fiscal Year 2017
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Budget. At the time that the Mayor submitted the proposed Fiscal Year 2017 Budget to
the Council, certification of Real Property assessment has not been completed so the
Mayor’s proposed Budget included protections of the amount of valuation that might be
under appeal. With the assistance of the entire staff of the Real Property Assessment
Division, Mr. Chair, we certified the Maui County’s Assessment Rolls on April 19, 2016,
that was yesterday, and it was delivered to the County Clerk’s Office. The 2016
Certification of Rolls is a snapshot of the County as of January 1, 2016 and identifies
the actual net valuation after all exemptions along the actual assessments under
dispute. The certified rolls and valuation of revenue projection is used for Council’s
deliberations for the Budget and establishes the Real Property Tax rates per
classification. The difference between the projection and certification is the amount of
valuation under dispute from the Real Property Assessment appeals and in estimating
the amount historically we evaluate the appeals from the previous year along with the
estimate based on the market condition.
Mr. Chair, before I introduce the
comprehensive presentation of our Division of Real Property Tax Assessment, I’d like to
highlight what has changed from last year. Last year we submitted to you a hardbound
document via the Clerk’s Office with this big book and this year we submitted to the
Clerk’s Office a CD-ROM, Mr. Chair. And it’s also uploaded at the same time of the
submittal to our website, the County website, Department of Finance and then if you
click the Real Property Assessment Division and you have the values, assessed values
on the left side, there you go, and we have four bullets here. It’s the listing of assessed
values. Those are all the ones that are transmitted to the Clerk’s Office yesterday and
it was provided to you this morning or yesterday and I think it was distributed to you.
Mr. Chair, highlights of the certification. We have assessed 72,421 parcels. It’s about
429 more parcels than last year. Again, as I mentioned, it was submitted, the rolls were
submitted with a CD-ROM to the Clerk’s Office and now it’s available on the County
website. The actual assessment valuation, Mr. Chair is 44.3 billion and it’s about
8.9 percent higher than last year. I was talking to our Administrator yesterday and this
is the highest year ever we have assessed the County so the 44,3 billion is the highest.
We have an appeal of 707, Mr. Chair. And the detail and comprehensive, the
comprehensive presentation today also have changed from the presentation last year. I
know in previous years there were individual requests from Committee Members
requesting district presentations of the revenues. We have, we are providing you that
on the presentation already. So I think it’s going to be a little bit more comprehensive
than last year, okay. And there’s a comparison from the year, last year and this year
on those district presentations, Mr. Chair. So without further ado, Mr. Chair, I’m going
to turn over the mic to our Administrator for a detailed presentation of the certification
of our assessment list.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Teruya?
MR. TERUYA: Chairman?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Ternya?
MR. TERUYA: Thank you, Chairman. Before the Committee, you guys should all have this
handbook in front of you and w&re going to start with the Real Property Tax
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Certification. On Page No. 1 is a table of contents, pretty self-explanatory and Ill be
ffipping over to Page No. 1.
This chart is a detailed summary of all ten land
classifications identifying the certified value for tax-rate purposes broken down by land
and building and the total for the individual classification. The certified values are
applied to the Mayor’s proposed tax rate classification to arrive at a projected revenue.
The sum of all ten classifications arrive at a subtotal. The subtotal is $275,421,504.
After subtracting $398,235 in Circuit Breaker Tax Credits and adding 1,742,867 in
revenues from parcels paying the minimum tax, the net total for real property taxes at
the Mayor’s proposed tax rates on the bottom right is $276,766,136. I think this is
maybe a page that would want to be bookmarked if you wanted to look at revenues or
values per classification as you deliberate and if changes to tax rates are being discussed
or proposed, this may be a quick way to find out additional or less revenues, whichever
way this body goes, so this may be a very good page to bookmark. Chairman, on Page 2
to 11, are summary detail for each of the 10 classifications. The details as you look are
pretty self-explanatory. On the first line, it talks about the assessor’s gross valuation
and that is as of certification yesterday. There are the amount of exemptions. Number
three is the net. Number four is the valuation on appeal for that classification. And in
this example, this is the Timeshare classification. There’s appeals that occurred during
this classification and then the fmal on Number 7 is the valuation for tax-rate purposes.
So as you can see on Page No. 2, that is for the Timeshare class, Page 3 shows you the
Residential class, Page 4 is the Commercialized Residential class. Page 5 Apartment, 6
Commercial, 7 Industrial, 8 Agriculture, 9 Conservation, 10 Hotel/Resort, 11
Homeowner, and on Page No. 12 is the aggregate totals for those 10 classifications.
Okay, we’re going to go over to Page No. 13. This is probably another good page to
bookmark. It is, as you can see from the classification column, the 10 classifications.
Moving over the right, it says the title number of PITTs. That really means the number
of parcels within that category. As you go over to the right, it’s pretty self-explanatory,
valuations for building, totals for exemption, the net, land value, any exemptions that
occur within that classification, and the net for the land. Moving over to the bottom
portion, which is tax class and appeals, that identifies the number of appeals in each
category or each classification and to the right is the number of valuation in dispute.
Going over to Page No. 14, this is a pie chart to show you the number of appeals per
classification and its percentage as a whole to 100 percent. The bottom portion of the
pie chart is basically the breakdown and the top is just the illustration of the numbers
below. Over to Page 15, this is an ifiustrafion of 100 percent of the taxes that are under
dispute. When a parcel under dispute is, under appeal pays their taxes, Treasury
Division is required to place the funds under dispute into a litigated account. These
funds, although 50 percent is budgeted for expenditure, it is held in this litigated
account until the appeal is adjudicated or settled before the Board of Review or Tax
Appeal Court. I think what you can see as we can get into the second presentation is
the amount from fiscal ‘16 versus ‘17 and where the differences are occurring. Just a
quick note, we have a large amount compared to the previous years in the Commercial
and Industrial appeals. Over to Page No. 16, this page shows you the net taxable values
for the upcoming and past 9 fiscal years. As mentioned in previous years to this Council,
the market began to rise, as you can see, in 2007 peaking in ‘10, dipping to ‘13 and to
date, the last 4 years on the rise. As Director Agsalog had mentioned to you, it’s quite
evident where we are today at $45 billion in assessments is the largest to date for this
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County. On the bottom hail of that page on the spreadsheet are those percent changes
from the previous year. So, you know, it’s pretty telling, similar to the graph, what is
the change from the previous year as a percentage and has he mentioned, it was an
8.9 percent, so it’s basically rounded here, a 9 percent increase from the previous year.
Over to Page 17, this page shows the certified values for tax rate purposes for the
upcoming and past nine years. Unlike the previous page, this illustration takes into
account Real Property Tax appeals and are used for budget purposes. Again, the
certified values for tax-rate setting purposes are again at an all-time high and the net is
$44.36 billion. Chair Hokama, that concludes the first half of the presentation. I don’t
know if you want, prefer me to break for questions before we get into the next statistical,
much more detailed information or.,.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I rather you just go into the second part, please.
MR. TERUYA: Thank you, Chairman. Statistics. Doesn’t matter, just go through the
PowerPoint, it’ll be bigger that’s why for the public to see. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, I think it will help tie in the first hail component comments you gave.
MR. TERUYA: Okay, as you go, you will see a table of contents again for your quick reference.
Just got about 48 more slides so. Starting over at Page 1, the first page, we have a
histogram here to illustrate the proposed Fiscal ‘17 and the 5 previous year’s history by
classification. On the lower half of the page...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, the second half starts all over at one again.
COUNCILMEM3ER VICTORINO: Yeah, yeah but Page 1, that’s not Page 1, Chair. What’s up
there and what I have is two different unless I’m wrong.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, Page 1 is a really nice colorful bar chart.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. TERUYA: No, he’ll get there.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, no problem. No problem.
COUNCILMEMBER WCTORINO: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And thank you very much for the color distinctions by categories. It makes
it easier for the Members to see the differences in categories.
MR. TERUYA: There we go. That’s a little better.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: There we go. Love that color.

-
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MR TERUYA: So for the Members, your binder is a little different than the PowerPoint because
if we just showed the entire page it would be very difficult to see the numbers so we kind
of broke it up. So that’s the top hail of the page. It’s a histogram showing you the
historical trend or the actual tax rates for the last five years and the next is... no, that’s
not it Okay, it’s not there in the PowerPoint but on the presentation, in your handout
on the bottom page, bottom part of the page is just the actual numbers that generate
the top figures, that’s all it is so that you can get the actual numbers. Over to Page No.
2, perfect, is just a representation of the best information that we could get from the
other counties as far as their proposed rates for the current, for the proposed fiscal
Year ‘17. One thing to note, is it’s pretty obvious that every county may have different
type of classifications from us so as you go through, as you can see, the City does not
have a Homeowner class. So just to note how they do it. We’re just here to illustrate
the other counties and how they have diversified their classifications. Over to Page 3,
this would get... oh, airight. Pretty good. Pretty good, pretty good.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Whoa!
MR. TERUYA: Everything is there. I’m not sure if, Staff, you can rotate it. Okay, this is a very
detailed spreadsheet, but it’s a very important one, comparing certified values from
Fiscal ‘16 to Fiscal ‘17, okay. I think I need my glasses on this one. Going across the
columns... alright, are you able.,. can’t rotate it? Okay, Members, just refer to the book.
Over in the first colunm, we have the classifications. Following that, we have the
Fiscal ‘16 tax rates that you folks passed. After that is the Fiscal ‘16 certified values,
Fiscal ‘16 certified revenue, which is obviously the rates times the values. You have
your proposed Fiscal ‘17 rates, the Fiscal ‘17 met taxable Values, we must take out
50 percent of the number of appeals, which arrives at a Fiscal ‘17 certification of values
per classification, the estimated revenues. The next column is the dollar change from
fiscal year to fiscal year. The next column is the revenue percent change, Fiscal ‘16
class counts, which is the number of parcels in each classification. Compared to the
current year, fiscal ‘17, you get the difference in the next column and the final is just
the count percent change. Simple. Here, that totals, all of these numbers generate the
bottom two pie charts. On the left-hand side is the certified values as a pie and on the
right side is the calculated revenue per classification. Here you see the totals for the
estimated Fiscal ‘17 at $275,421,504 less the Circuit Breakers, $398,235 adding back
minimum tax $1,742,867 for the estimated revenues, Chairman, $276,766,136. Over
on Page No. 4, here we have a pie chart indicating the revenue sources proposed for the
Fiscal ‘17 Budget forecasting the Real Property Taxes account for 38.9 percent of the
total revenue sources. I think historically, we have been very close or very around the
40 percent neighborhood for the County of Maui and it’s still around that point today.
Over on Page No. 5, there’s an illustration of the certified revenue for Fiscal ‘17 and the
previous nine fiscal years. Kind of like a tide chart, yeah? Over on Number 6, Page 6
is detailed breakdown of the previous page providing data for the Proposed and 5-year
history of revenue by classification. We must be aware that although values move in
either direction that taxes cannot be determined until tax rates are established.
Therefore, for the upcoming fiscal year, this graph includes the Mayor’s proposed rates
as provided to the Council back in March of ‘16. Page No. 7, unlike the previous page
where the chart was based on projected revenue, this page is a breakdown of the
-
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proposed and 9-year history by certified values. Over on Page 8, this is a summary
breakdown by district. This is something that’s been requested in the past and we just
thought rather than waiting for the request, we’d just include it in the presentation so
here’s a breakdown by district, top pie chart is a breakdown by valuation and the bottom
pie indicates the related breakdown by proposed revenue. This page shows the bragging
rights, I guess, here. Although South Maui has the highest total valuation at 14.6 billion
or 33 percent, West Maui generates the highest revenue at $106.7 million, 39 percent
of the total revenue for the County of Maui. Both districts have the highest or largest
allotment of revenue and value so at least you can see sort of the breakdown here. On
Page No. 9 through 17, I won’t go into the details as we go through every page but I will
start on Page No. 9. This information is the Fiscal ‘16 versus Fiscal ‘17 and what’s good
about this illustration, especially the pie chart, it’ll tell you your district and what is the
primary use or the classification within these districts. Yeah, so on Page No. 9,
Members, I think you can see this is relating to Hana District. The majority is pretty
obvious being Agriculture. The left-hand side, as I mentioned to you, are certified
values, number 1 being in agriculture at 58.6 percent of the district. Second to that is
the Homeowners at 24.3 percent. Over on the right side, it’ll show you revenue still
predominant in Agriculture and second to Homeowner.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair? Sorry. Do we have that up there? Because there are
people who are listening to this and watching that... but the table doesn’t reflect what
he’s talking about.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Go number 9.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
MR BAZ: It is on the website, but.
MR TERUYA: That’s it, there.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right there.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh good, thanks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, continue.
MR. TERUYA: The next page is the illustration or the breakdown for the Lanai Island. This is
a little bit different from Hana in the sense that the primary use is Residential for values,
second being Apartment. But when you translate it over to revenues, Residential is still
number one but Apartment is no longer two it’s, the values or the revenue is coming
from the Hotel and Resort component. Next being island of Molokai, number one and
number two for both values and revenues, number one being Agriculture, number two
being Residential. Next page, Page No, 12, the Makawao/Paia/Hailcu District. Again,
the top two categories but they’re backwards. Number one in values is Homeowner,
number two Agriculture but when it goes to revenue number one is Agriculture, number
two to Homeowner. Page 13, Upcountry, valuation number one being Homeowner,
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second Agriculture and in revenue count it’s flopped. It goes number one coming from
Agriculture, number two coming from the Homeowner class. Page No. 14, West Maui,
assessments highest in Hotel, second to Apartment. However, when it comes to revenue,
number one Hotel, number two coming from Timeshare, Wailuku District on Page 15,
Wailuku/Waihee/Waikapu, number one and number two being the same primary from
the Residential, or the Homeowner classification, number two from Residential.
Page 16, Kahului District, in values number one corning from Industrial, number two
from Homeowners. However, when it comes to revenue, number one’s coming from
Industrial, and number two is coming from CommerciaL Page 17, Kthei/Makena
District, very similar in value and revenue, number one being the Hotel and Resort
category, number two coming from Apartment, which primarily are condominiums. The
next page is Page No. 18. We tried to provide you with some of the data that may explain
some of the economic trends and indicators. Unlike the past four years, these charts
showed construction permits and new inventory all increasing over the past four years
but this first, this upcoming fiscal year, we’re seeing a slight drop in permits, sales, and
new inventory. You can see that it’s a slight drop off. On Page No. 19, it’s a busy chart
so I’m not sure how it’s going to look. Okay, well take that top portion. Okay, on the
top left box, this shows the Homeowners make up 36 percent of our taxable parcels.
The box below shows that 13 percent of our total parcels in Maui County pay minimum
tax. In the middle headed by saying minimum tax by class shows that 9,720 parcels
that pay minimum tax, this is which classification that they’re located within. So you
can kind of see, kind of abbreviated there on where the classifications are. HO is
Homeowner. What else looks odd? Ag is pretty obvious. IND is Industrial, Commercial,
and Apartment so we just tried to label it as best as we could. In the top right box, this
shows that the total parcels in Maui County that pay minimum tax, 5 percent come
from Homeowners. In the box below, this shows that of the 26,293 Homeowners,
14 percent of them pay minimum tax. Sandy, could you go to the next slide? Whoa,
okay. We’re missing a lot. Okay. Okay in the middle of the page is a spreadsheet that
identifies all of the parcels paying minimum tax by classification. At one point that we
have is that with some of the Councilmembers in the past said why are there so many
parcels in Agriculture paying minimum tax? This graph shows that there are
3,343 parcels in the Agriculture class or 34.3 percent paying the minimum tax primarily
because they’re receiving the agricultural subsidy, or agricultural assessments Ill say.
I know subsidy is not a good word for that. Agricultural assessments for either ranching
or diversified agriculture. Yeah, good, that’s it. Below that are some notes I think you
could read at your leisurely. I know you guys all can read but it’s pretty self-explanatory.
It’s just, this entire page is about minimum tax. It’s statistics and it’s breakdowns so
you always have that to refer back to. Okay, Page No. 20, this breaks down to
9,720 parcels that pay minimum tax and what it comes from. So whether it’s
Homeowner class, nonprofit church, schools, at least you kind of get an idea of where
they come from and their minimum tax is obviously as by rates and fees schedule it’s
at 250 right now.
On Page 21, slide identifies the distribution of appeals by
classification for the current and past three years. You can see that there was a spike
this year in appeals in Commercial and Industrial. And last year’s spike was in
Timeshare, pretty obvious there. Overall, the total number of appeals ified reduced by
43 percent over last year. Over to 22, here we show the upcoming and past 9-year
history on appeals. This page indicates the number of appeals filed per year and
-
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50 percent of the value in dispute that we are required by County Code to set aside in
litigated accounts until the case is adjudicated. The County Code requires that
50 percent of the amount on dispute under appeal is available to the Council for
appropriate, to be appropriated in the annual Budget. As a previous slide said, there
were 707 appeals filed this year, which resulted in a certified value adjustment of
$634.5 million. On to Page 23. This is a litigated claims summary as of March 30,
2016. On the top portion, you can see that we have 25 cases at State Tax Appeal Court
level dating back all the way to Fiscal Year ‘0$ with a litigated amount of approximately
$4.379 million. On the bottom portion it talks about the Board of Review. We’re
essentially caught up but there are some cases, there are six cases left because of either
waiting for a stipulation or something otherwise. It’s just 6 cases with a total of $50,000
basically. The total on the bottom, the grand total of funds still, I guess, in abeyance of
$4.4 million. And that number is significantly less than we had in the past. Our cases
before the State Tax Appeal Court, as much as we would like to get them completed, we
are at the, we need to wait to, the judge to hear these cases so that is the holdup at,
that we’re having right now. It’s not that the Department doesn’t feel like pushing it
forward, it’s we’re at the mercy of the court. Over to Page 24, this slide shows a 10-year
history of the number of qualified applicants and the subsidy from the Circuit Breaker
Program. The Circuit Breaker Program has gone through recent amendments and has
been a relatively stable program as far as the number of qualified applicants and has
been in place as a safety net for Homeowners. As you can see in Fiscal ‘15 the immediate
drop. And that was a drop from the reform in the Circuit Breaker Ordinance and its
dipped and sort of came back so relatively stable since its inception from the
amendments in ‘15. Over to Page 25, here we’re just trying to show some statistics
about the Circuit Breaker Program. On the top.. .how it this being showed? Okay, the
top box in the credit amounts, it basically shows you the credit range and similar to all
the previous years the bulk of the people come in from the $501 to $1,000 range in
credits. That’s been the same. Over to the bottom, the next box is the adjusted gross
income. Similar to the previous years, the bulk of the people with AGIs of less than
$5,000. Gross valuation of buildings, this has been the same as well. And the last box,
the age of credit recipients. Although age is not a factor in applying for the Circuit
Breaker, it shows that the majority of those people receiving the subsidy is pretty evident
that 60 and above are primarily all of the people receiving this. I think it’s still good to
note for this Council that it’s not age-driven because it shows that there’s still 13 people
under the age of 50 who is using the program because of some fmancial situation that
they’re into so it shows you that at least it’s not all of the residents are just over the age
of 60. Over to Page No. 26 is a summary of the Homeowner class by ranges. On the top
this bar chart shows or identifies the net taxable value of parcels within the Homeowner
class after the 200,000 exemption is removed. So for the first bar on the left, 0 to
90,900, that means that properties are valued up to 290,900. These 3,792 parcels will
The right-hand colunm identifies that 40 percent of the
pay minimum tax.
Homeowners.. .where’s that? Oh yeah, okay, right there, 40 percent of the Homeowners
have a net taxable value of less than $250,000 and are paying less than $687 in annual
property taxes. Almost 5 percent of the Homeowners class with values between
2 million and 17.3 miffion will receive Circuit Breaker Credits. On to Page 27, for the
Hotel/Resort class. This class is a major contributor of value and Ill point out that only
307 parcels of the 11,142 parcels within this class make up the 44 true hotels. The rest
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of the parcels are rental properties primarily made up of short-term condominium units.
Last year, the STRH properties were moved out of this class and moved into
Commercialized or Commercial classification. On the bottom of the page, you can see
that these markets have very different, are very different really and over the years I’ve
noticed that the market for true hotels do not move or fluctuate as much as short-term
rentals. For this reason, I’ve mentioned to this body to know that by having two
segments, two different segments in one class can be very difficult results on taxation
when markets do not move in unison. Now the 44 true hotels make up 21 percent of
the value in the Hotel/Resort classification. Over to Page 28, this is a chart that shows
the different categories that are benefiting from various subsidies and the subsidy total
being $93.5 million.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Benchmark this page, Members. This is where we’re at. This is not where
we should be in subsidies.
MR TERUYA: This increase is a liffle higher than last year’s subsidy totaL Last year was
$90.2 million. Page 29 through the end, Chairman, would you like me to go through
them or would you rather just on your leisurely?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Just give a summary.
MR. TERUYA: Okay, got it. These were presented to you last year. It is no change but we
should go through them just so that you can refresh yourselves. Over on Page 29, these
are timeshares, condominiums that may be occupied, you can read the top there, by
transient tenants for periods of less than six consecutive months. They can either, this,
the top one is illustrating KOR. The bottom is identifying WorldMark in Kihei for
Over to Page 30, Residential, either vacant or improved
Timeshares.
non-condominiumized lands zoned Residential. Project district lands for residential
use. Homes are rented for long term or secondary homes and are not rented. So I guess
this is part of the Maui Lani tract and also vacant lots being classified as Residential.
This Page 31 is again Residential. There’s no classification. I think that’s a mistake,
oh, it says Improved Residential, right. Just a regular house, two pictures. The next
slide is the next,. .oh, the bottom half, yeah. Page 32, Apartment. I think the top picture
is what we all think of apartments. That’s a predominant thinking of what a typical
apartment is but on the lower half of the page, when parcels be condominiumized,
residential dwelling on Ag-zoned land, condominiumized, long-term rental, apartment.
Page 33, another situation of Apartment. It looks like Maalaea. Apartment-zoned lands,
whether vacant or improved with a house still zoned Apartment. The bottom portion,
not sure where this is but this is also probably looks like fourplexes or something
greater. These are condominiumized and therefore are afforded Apartment classification
if not used for short-term rental purposes because it’s, condominiums are based on use.
Over to Page 34, Commercial. There’s the NAPA picture we always use because it’s in
both Industrial and Commercial so these are the differences but still similar uses. On
the bottom, you have the shopping center. Over on Page 35, we have Commercial
condominium units on Industrial-zoned land. Again, when you condominiumize, you
choose your classification and in this situation, it was classified Commercial. On the
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bottom, this is a recent decision by this body to put short-term rental homes into
Commercial classification. Page 36, this looks like Wailuku Industrial.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: It is.
MR. TERUYA: Yeah, typical interpretation of what Industrial is. On the bottom of the page is
that NAPA picture again so in both classifications. And tax rates are different by the
way. Page 37, Commercial shopping center on Industrial zoned land. And on the
bottom you have Costco, Industrial. Page 38, obviously the top picture is what we all
think of as Agriculture as well as the bottom as far as orchard.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Clark Hashimoto.
MR. TERUYA: Gotta change that picture. Page 39, Improved Ag zone, no ag use, classification
Agriculture unless they have a Home Exemption and on the bottom is Ag zoned parcel
Page 40, State
with agricultural use also given the Agriculture classification.
District.
on
Conservation
farm
bottom,
famous
wind
On
the
Conservation land.
Page 41, golf courses are dedicated to and classified as Conservation. And on the
bottom, we have a lot, well, not a lot, but we have a handful of oceanfront parcels on
Conservation land and they’re also zoned there or classified there unless you have a
Home Exemption. And seems to be, Page 42, fishpond. I think this is out in La Perouse
area. That’s, even though the boundary of the parcel majority with water but it is
classified Conservation.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So, Mr. Teruya, on this specific example, you only assess above the
high-water mark to the road?
MR. TERUYA: That is correct, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So who drew the line around, in the ocean?
MR. TERUYA: That is the parcel description.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Because that’s submerged land, that’s State of Hawaii.
MR TERUYA: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Nothing to do with this County.
MR. TERUYA: Including all of Kihei, North Kihei, Halama Street, the boundary pins are in the
water. Erosion. Over to Page 40...
CHAIR HOKAMA: So the legal description of the lot goes into water currently?
MR. TERUYA: I think for most of the parcels that are oceanfront, unless they have a seawafl,
they probably have erosion. Halama Street I know for sure there are boundary pins in

-

2$

-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 20, 2016

the water. Yeah. But legally you only have, people can cross up to the high-water mark
is my understanding.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So, over half that so-called lot is not assessed then because it’s in the water?

MR. TERUYA: That is true.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, proceed.

MR. TERUYA: On Page 43, we have Hotel/Resort on the top picture, I believe it’s the Grand
Wailea and on the bottom is a condominium unit project that’s primarily for short-term
renters. On Page 44, looks like Improved and Unimproved Hotel zoned properties with
Hotel classification so I think this might be near Palauea area. They have some Hotel
classified lands on the oceanfront. Page 45, anytime somebody owns and occupies
according to our Code, if you apply and you’re an owner and you occupy, you can have
the Home Exemption. So in this example, the top page is a Residentialzoned parcel.
You can get, own and occupy, you get the Home Exemption and classification. On the
bottom portion, there is Apartment zoned parcel, similar situation, owner and occupant.
Can you scroll down, Shelly? There you go. Apartment. Over to Page 46, you could
have, this is probably a former example, Front Street, where you could live upstairs of
a Commercial zoned parcel and get the Home Exemption because our Code says it’s
entitled to the entire parcel so the entire parcel gets classified as Homeowner. And on
the bottom portion is an Industrial zoned parcel that had a house on it, own, occupy,
Home Exemption, Homeowner classification. Page 47 is a Hotel zoned parcel improved
with a home, lavish home, own, occupy, classification Homeowner. Page No. 48 is
Commercialized Residential, the last, most recent classification that was adopted. Here
we have a permitted TVR on the top picture and on the bottom we have a permitted bed
and breakfast, both classified as Commercialized Residential. And, Chairman, that
concludes our presentation today. Iii take any questions or whatever you wish to do at
this point.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, gentlemen and Ms. Martin. Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair, You know, I did, before we get into the questions and
answers, I wanted to commend the Real Property Assessment Division and Department
of finance for their excellent work in preparing this and also their excellent work in
preparing what I needed to prepare our proposed Budget. And if you note, the difference
is $121,599, which is 0.4 percent difference from what we proposed to what the certified
values were so I just wanted to commend the Department for that work.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that. Yeah, we recognize the quality of Real Property Tax
Division and I’m looking at Mr. Teruya and Agsalog to even bring in more revenue. So
where are we with delinquencies and collections, receivables? We know you have the
appeals amount, that’s your 4.something million. Are there any outstanding receivables
or liens outstanding that we need to be informed of?
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MR. TERUYA: Chairman, I don’t have the entire roll but I do have the Department of Hawaiian
Home Lands because I know we’ve reported that in the past. We’re currently 267 parcels
delinquent with a total penalty of interest and principal amounting to $1.1 million.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, okay. That’s just one component though, yeah?
MR. TERUYA: Chairman, I mean, we can always get those numbers for you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, I would like to know what is our total receivables due the County.
How many tax sales a year do you do?
MR. TERUYA: My understanding, one in May.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Director?
MR. AG$ALOG: Mr. Chair, it’s now scheduled for the tax sales June
CHAIR HOKAMA: June

7th

7th?

MR. AGSALOG: Yes, sir. June

7th

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. AGSALOG: Our Staff are very busy right now notifying the owners of the properties for
those properties that are identified to be sold in June 7th So in fact they were in Hana
I think yesterday posting some notice.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Well, I think we have an opportunity with some of your staffmg load
currently, Director, I look forward to it when you can go to three tax sales a year. I think
we need to up it and collect the money due the County so that I don’t need to propose
additional increases to the Members of this Committee. We’re going to take a recess
before we start questions with the Committee Members on the presentation by Real
Property and comments from Mr. Agsalog. You need five minutes? Ten minutes?
COUNCILMEM3ER COCHRAN: Ten.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Five? Okay, five-minute recess.

.

.

.

(gavel)...

11:04 a.m.
11:14 a.m.

RECESS:
RECONVENE:

CHAIR HOKAMA:
(gavel)... Okay, we shall come back to order. At this time the Committee
will be able to provide questions to the Department regarding the presentation regarding
the Certification of Revenues. But first let me ask the Director and Administrator, one
of the things that I am looking at this year is adjusting minimum tax but with a
component that more than likely would need to be part of the overall package of
ordinances to be considered. I’m open to considering exempting out from the minimum
..

.
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tax what I would say is unimproved, virgin, unusable parcels under a certain value to
be excluded from minimum taxation. So give me some comment about how many lots
or parcels we may be thinking about and what would be more or less the dollar value
trigger that you would recommend to this Committee?
MR. AGSALOG: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Director?

MR AGSALOG: Before our Administrator responds to that, I just want to, because you asked
earlier about delinquencies, our collection rate, Mr. Chair, is 97 percent tight now, We
billed out $268,254,449 and we have collected today $261,291,904. Our delinquencies
at the moment, Mr. Chair. And we have already sent our interim bills is 5.4 miffion so
we’re working on it very hard.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Very good, Director. Yes. Thank you very much.
MR. AGSALOG: Yeah.

CHAIR HOKAMA: We appreciate that update. Thank you. Mr. Teruya, any comments you
can share regarding the consideration of exempting out unusable parcels.. .unimproved
parcels?
MR. TERUYA: Thank you, Chairman. You know, over the years, this topic of minimum tax
every time it goes up we get calls as far as how this affects primarily the people who
have unsuitable lands or lands that are true remnants. for example, in Wailuku, old
Wailuku side overlooking Happy Valley, there may have been a road that wasn’t there
before that gets created and leaves 200 square feet on the cliff side, which is extremely,
basically the difference between roadside and maybe the bottom of the hill. That is one
situation that I know of would be a hardship to be paying minimum tax if it goes up on
parcels that are, or pieces, renmant pieces that are absolutely unusable. I couldn’t see
collecting taxes on that because ultimately there’s no value to the owner on some of
those. There’s some pieces I know in Kihei that’s the triangle, which is basically the
difference between the roads. No entitlements. I think maybe some wording of having
no, maybe having no water meter but definitely vacant, unsuitable lands. I’m not sure
how to define it but I think at some point these become uncollectable and it adds on our
books as monies that we cannot collect. So I think by maybe maintaining where they
are or reducing it, Chairman, I don’t have that recommendation but I think it is a very
good amendment to look at remnants and what we should do with this. I think we
should also maybe study the existing uncollectables and how many of those are
remnants. I think it looks bad on the books to be uncollectable over the years so maybe
this is a very good time to maybe take an ordinance amendment and see how this body
chooses to deal with remnant parcels. But I think there should be language definitely
that it definitely be vacant otherwise there’s use, right? It’s vacant, no entitlements, I’m
not sure if we get letters, no water meter, I’m not sure what is the avenue on that but I
think it’s a very good idea, Chairman.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, we won’t rush it if it doesn’t make sense but if it can be part of this
year’s consideration, then let’s work on it so that we can present it to the Committee
Members for at least comments down the road once they see a proposal. Other than
that, we just going to be talking about something hypothetical. With that, Mr. White,
why don’t you start. You have a question regarding the presentation and, or other
related Real Property questions?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Chair. My first question is, with respect to..,
CHAIR HOKAMA: Oh, I forgot to add, please?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Go ahead.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Just so you know, the Department assisted us with the revenues by district.
We will be doing expenditures or expenses by district and showing you the net by district
also.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Good. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: My question is, I, with respect to the appeals, I don’t recall seeing this
high level of appeals in Conservation zoned lands. This, we’re getting appeals from
76 percent of the value. Can you share with us what the makeup is of the parcels that
are appealing? And then additionally, I don’t recall this high a number in Industrial
and Commercial in previous years but I’d like to hear your comments on those three
categories.
MR. TERUYA: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Teruya?
MR. TERUYA: First, could I get a reference on the page if you’re referring to a page?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, the, it’s in the early pages, page number...
MR. TERUYA: Certification?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, in the certification.
MR. TERUYA: First handout?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Page 6.. .let’s see, Page 5, 6, and I believe 8. Yeah, 5, 6, and 8 of the
certification. And the Homeowner category shows...
MR. TERUYA: Pages 5, 6, and 8 or classification 5, 6 and 8?
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No, Pages 5, 6 and 8.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Commercial, Industrial, and

--

MR. TERUYA: Yeah, Page 5 is Apartment, right?
CHAIR HOKAMA: --Conservation.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: I’m sorry. I’m looking at the handout that I was given. I thought the
pages were the same but what I’m looking at is Commercial appeals, Industrial appeals,
and
--

CHAIR HOKAMA: This one?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --Conservation...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: It’s Page 6,7, and 9.
CHAIR HOKAMA: April 19th communication from Director Agsalog to Chairman White.
COUNCILMEM3ER COUCH: Mr. Chair, it’s Page 6, 7, and 9 in the book.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Equivalent pages.
MR. TERUYA: Chairman?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Teruya?
MR. TERUYA: As far as I know, the only thing I can comment on as far as Conservation is we
have a long-standing appeal with the wind farm and that is in the Conservation District,
So when you looking at appeals under Conservation I can pretty confidently tell you that
the large appeal is due to the wind farm. And the other two, I will defer to maybe
Ms. Martin, who maybe can discuss the other two classifications. But as I mentioned
earlier, the valuation in Commercial and Industrial lands have drastically kind of gone
up throughout Maui County and when I say that, we have Maui Mall sale, you have
Lowe’s purchasing and those are the direct sales that attributed to the benchmarks in
this fiscal year. So that is a large spike in appeal, in valuation and likewise they
feel.. .under appeal. So VU defer at this point, Chairman, and maybe she can give a little
more insight on the granular information.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Ms. Martin?
MS. MARTIN: Yes, the increase in appeals.. .oh.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Is your mic on, please? Okay.

-33-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES

Council of the County of Maui
April 20, 2016

MS. MARTIN: The increase in appeals for the Cormnercial and Industrial categories is primarily
the big box stores and the malls, the shopping centers. We had, like Scott said, we had
high sales this past few years and we’ve moved up assessments to match those sales.
We assess at 100 percent of market value.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: So do sales, or to what degree do sales in Kahului such as those impact
properties in Paia or Makawao, you know, commercial properties in Paia, Makawao,
Lahaina, and Kihei?
MS. MARTIN: Well, we’ve had sales all over the island but the big increases in appeals were
primarily in the Whaler’s Village on the West Side, the malls here in town, So it’s
generally the big boxes and the big properties that’s creating the large number of appeals
and the large value adjustments in those categories.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And did you have significant sales in Lahaina proper?
MS. MARTIN: No. No, generally Paia and Lahaina don’t have a lot of commercial sales every
year.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay, so when you have a sale in Whaler’s Village, that affects the
benchmarking for Lahaina?
MS. MARTIN: Well, Lahaina has a great number of neighborhoods, you know, you have Front
Street.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Right.
MS. MARTIN: You have the inland properties. You have the industrial subdivision.
neighborhood is looked at individually. Sales and listings are both considered.

Each

VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah but what I’m asking though is I understand there’s very different
values throughout Lahaina but does a sale, if you don’t have sales of commercial
properties in Lahaina, does a sale at Whaler’s Village impact the valuations in Lahaina?
MS. MARTIN: No. Generally shopping centers are used to value shopping centers.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you. And then the Industrial values, or the Industrial
appeals are about 15 percent of the total value. Do you know where, is that the same
issue, the sales in Kahului?
MS. MARTIN: Yes, the, you know, big box stores. We’ve got malls on Industrial land. We’ve
got the new Maui Business Park where Target is.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Okay, thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Guzman, questions? Thank you. Mr. Victorino?

-
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, I don’t know where to start with all of this, there’s so
much. Anywhere in this or you want to start from the beginning?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Anywhere because I’m looking at keeping them ifil lunch break and then hit
the departments after noon.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I guess, my first question, Mr. Teruya and Mr. Agsalog, is
this was a banner year for assessed values if I am correct. And you’ve mentioned that
a couple of times. And I’ve seen the big increases come again basically in the area of
Commercial and Industrial as far as for past years, am I correct?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Teruya?
MR TERUYA: Chairman, Ell refer to Page No, 3 of the handout or the handbook.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Three of the handbook now.
MR. TERUYA: The second presentation on Page No. 3.

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, okay.
MR. TERUYA: This is the telltale of the revenue difference. If you look at the 1, 2, 3, 4,,,5th
column to the right, revenue percent change, it’s showing you 36 percent increase in
Commercialized Residential revenue change.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MR. TERUYA: It’s showing you 14 percent in Commercial, 17 in Industrial. This is the
storybook. So it’s the numbers are the numbers and this is where it’s currently
happening.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Where it’s at?
MR. TERUYA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, no, no. I just, you know, again, for clarification
because we get asked those questions, yeah. And I guess the other question I had is in
these, you have these all broken down... thank you, Mr. Chair, for brealdng them down
by districts as far as classifications and the revenue derivative from these various
classifications in these districts. For districts like myself and Mr. Guzman, who are
growing very quickly as far as Residential, I mean, we move more in that area than
Commercial. Well maybe Mr. Guzman more in Commercial because you got shopping
centers. Our side, we have some shopping centers starting to pop up but they’re more
regional, I would call regional shopping centers. They’re not going to be mega malls, I
hope, because I would not like to see that. When you look at this and you say Residential
and Agricultural in some and ours, like in Wailuku, what we have here is basically of
our increases is mostly in Residential as far as revenue is concerned and because of the
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growth and the build out in Wailuku, as far as, especially Kehalani and as we move
across towards Waikapu and all that, those areas. Am I correct, Mr. Teruya?

MR TERUYA: Yes. In the Wailuku/Waihee/Waikapu District on Page 15, the difference shows
count change, the column second to the right, 106 additional Homeowners. That’s
really the sign here. And that’s therefore the individual district breakout so, you know,
we don’t have to guess. The numbers are in the data. So w&re just saying it’s additional
projects, residential projects are coming up in Wailuku District and that’s what we show.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Okay, thank you, Mr. Chair. Ill let others ask and

then.. .are we going just one round or are were going to go multiple rounds?
CHAIR HOKAMA: We’ll see how, if you have additional questions and time permits, well...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, that’s fair enough. Thank you, Mr. Chair,
CHAIR HOKkMA: Mr. Carroll, questions? Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Just a clarification. And again, thank you for the great information
and wonderful work. It really is good information. We don’t have to dig for a whole lot.
Just one question, on the 267 DHHL parcels that are delinquent, are those basically
Homeowner?
MR TERUYA: Chairman?
CHAIR HOKkMA: Mr. Teruya?
MR. TERUYA: It’s hard to say. According to DHHL leases, you’re supposed to be an
owner-occupant in my, is my understanding. We have a County Code that once you
become delinquent, you can no longer get a Homeowner Exemption. Whether they are
true Homeowners, I would think they are. I know, I couldn’t speak on behalf of DHHL
as far as what allows you a homestead so I can only defer that but as far as we know,
right now you could be a Homeowner but not get a Home Exemption because of the
delinquency ordinance that we have currently in place.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: And the remedies that are available to us to collect this? Are there
any or we have none, we just wait?
MR. TERUYA: Chairman?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Teruya?
MR. TERUYA: I’m not sure if you’re better suited to answer that question. Again, we’ve tried...

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No, like I said, if it’s going to cause a problem, it’s okay. But I
mean it’s just very interesting to me because as long as I’ve been here I’ve seen this and
I’m just curious.
-36-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES

Council of the County of Maui
April 20, 2016

CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, we’re the outstanding county that the Department chose not to pay
because they paid all the other counties their property taxes.

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Do we know why?
CHAIR HOKAMA: I don’t know why because the Director is going against a trustee’s decision
to pay the bill.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Okay. I just, you know, I think that they can pay it is my concern,
you know, and I wish they would pay it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, their beneficiaries are the ones that are getting impacted, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Correct.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We are just doing our responsibility under the law, current law, on what is
due the County and my thing to the Department has been exercise what the law is today.
That’s that their responsibility and charge is to uphold the law as it is today until it
changes and to go through all remedies to collect that money. Because if not, we’re
going to ask somebody else to pay that share and I’m not ready to go there yet.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you veiy much, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair, and wonderful, wonderful job, Department.
Thank you so much. I love all the colors and it’s very detailed and understandable.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: It’s easy to understand.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes. So thank you very much. But I am going to--is this the
second hail--Page 16 in the first hail of your PowerPoint here and it’s in regards to
45 billion in taxable value. And I believe there’s a whole lot more here that can be added
to that 45 billion. As you know, the, a couple of TMKs in Pulelehua, for example, and I
know there’s other properties such as that. So I’m wondering, I know this is a big boost
and spike and I’m all happy for it but I also know that this could be even higher and
would like Department to definitely look at those options to spike this number way
higher than what we see here today. And so wondering if you know, you know what I’m
talking about. Also I’d like to highlight lease lands, County leased lands, State leased
lands, that need to be taxed. So, and that is in regards to harbors and airports. So
where are we at with those situations? Because the more I dig and the more I ask
around with our State Leg and everyone, these are some issues that are outstanding
right now and we’re losing some money. So just comments, Chair, please.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good question, Ms. Cochran. Before I recognize Mr. Ternya I will tell you I
just met with Mr. Tsuji, Deputy Director of DLNR last week and my understanding is
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that he has just transmitted to RPT an updated report of leases on State lands that the
County is being made aware of, especially for commercial and business activities, the
County is allowed to capture real property taxes on State leased lands. And I can, so I
can tell you that Mr. Teruya’s discussion with DLNR is being fruitful, including moving
us into e-records with Land Court and Bureau of Conveyances using technology so that
the State doesn’t need to pass a paper to us for us to pass a paper back to the State.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Very good.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So I just wanted to let you know that the Division, the Department has been
doing yeomen’s work because I’ve been on their okole on this. So Mr. Teruya?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
MR. TERUYA: Thank you, Chairman. Yes, it’s been a long time for us to receive or coordinate
efforts through the State because they’re not forced to record any of their leases oi
permits or whatever you want to call that they’re issuing with the Bureau. The Bureau
is our vehicle to receive notification. So whether it’s the State, whether it’s the Feds,
whether it’s the County not going through the Bureau, it’s cutting that hand or that
vehicle to give us notification. If the State is going to on an annual basis provide us the
list, that is good. I don’t think it lasts forever because Administration changes, people
change, people don’t know what to give who. So without it being maybe discussed before
the State Legislature to become a State law or some kind of MOU or whatever it is, we
really don’t have anything for the longevity of the County. That being said, sometimes
something is better than nothing so whatever is coming over we definitely look forward
to receiving that information so we can tax as appropriate, I think all of you Members
at some point have gotten communications from somebody who says I don’t know why
I get taxed but the other guy doesn’t get taxed. It’s primarily because we’re not notified
and what’s unfortunate is when these leases transfer from one entity to the other and
the delinquency goes with the land. Please be advised that the Director doesn’t have
the authority to waive P&I over $500, in my mind, according to the County Code. The
compromise section says anything over $500 must be waived by the Council. I can defer
to Corporation Counsel because I’m not, I don’t want to say that that is the case but
that is what I read the Code to be. So because it runs with the land, you’re getting new
lessees complaining, at least to us, and I’m sure copied to you, that we’re not being fair.
But when you transfer a lease from one entity to the other, the taxes go with it. So if
the State passed on this obligation to a new lessee, that’s the agreement between them.
That is something that we don’t get into. So I don’t want to say we’re passing the buck,
so to speak, but unless the State finds a new way of doing their leases, that’s what we
have today. So you may be getting some of those complaints. As far as your other
long-standing suggestion to the County, our office, it’s.. .we’ve started a pilot project two
year ago and we just completed the first phase of using Esri Canada’s assessment
analyst software to review the first 6,000 parcels. We are at that point of uploading that
information back into our database to identify the additional parcels or improvements
that were either deficient, missing, et cetera. Until I get those numbers to you, I cannot
validate the exact amount but I believe this project is something that you’re talking
about. Is it’s using aerial imagery. It’s not brand new technology but we were probably
-
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one of the few counties that would be using this software to expedite physical inspection
or reassessment of property. And as we mentioned, IAAO standards, it’s kind of hinting
to six to eight years to re-evaluate every home and using aerial imagery is an alternative
to a physical inspection. So if we are or chose to ramp up this as a vehicle to do what
you want do, I think it is a viable solution to maybe change how we do operations within
Real Property. 3ut, you know, adding E/P is not something comfortable, I’m sure, with
this Chair so, you know, we would have to relook, the operations, the current operations
with do we change with technology? I’d say it’s a good idea but again, maneuvering
personnel or changing personnel or adding E/Ps is that discussion point that you’re
going to have to face if we’re trying to look at going after money or data that’s incorrect
and we should be getting it before we start looking at rates. I know that is defmitely
something that you guys have discussed before that we should go after everything that
we should be getting before we start raising rates on taxpayers. So that is a discussion
maybe the Chairman would like to have.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And I totally, I completely appreciate you folks work so hard
and are doing the best you can with what you’ve got and so I, you know, don’t mean to
come off harsh or hey get to your job kind of attitude but I just feel like there are things
that we can gain for the benefit of the community and the people, and I hear you are
taking those efforts so I really, really appreciate that. And in regards to my ongoing ask
to reassess and relook at, especially the ag lands and what have you, perhaps, you
know, like an LTA program to recoup, because I believe the dollar amount to be gained
will pay itself way above and beyond. So some type of program like that, I think, could
work. But again, thatli be another day for discussion. So I just want to thank
Department. And that’s, if we’re going to do another round, I have more questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well return. I will just tell you that this is one Division, one Department,
you know, Members, whenever they ask, basically the net return is we get more than
we put out. So I’m open to, I appreciate your comments, Ms. Cochran. I’m open to the
Division’s suggestions and this Committee can consider various ways to approach it
whether we transfer E/Ps from one place to maybe RPT. Whether we look at
reallocations and job descriptions. This Committee has some leeway in our options on
how to address it besides LTA’s or third-party contractors or, I mean, we have, we are
fortunate we have options on how to deal with this. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEM3ER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. You had mentioned that the reason
commercial properties went up is because of recent sales and whatnot so you, do you
do that with Residential and Apartment and all that? Do you compare recent sales?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Ternya?
MR. TERUYA: Thank you, Chairman. Mi properties taxable within the County of Maui is
annually assessed based on comparable sales, Within, I would say that for all similar
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types of properties, their all valuation is done uniformly. We don’t analyze Commercial
versus Residential in that sense but all properties are used systematic methods of mass
appraising practice. We follow the standards on how we valuation properties and in my
opinion, the software we have, the method that we do, we are following the standards
that are uniform and as best that we can do. When you do ratio studies, maybe
Ms. Martin may be able to discuss the actual ratio studies, which shows you how close
we are to 1.0, which is supposed to be your assessment equals your sales price. I believe
she could maybe comment on where we are actually, but as far as the methodology, all
properties are valued the same way using comparable sales.
So, you know,
Chairman White had mentioned about not having sales in Lahaina. Well, what is a fee
appraiser going to do if there’s no sales in Lahaina? He’s going to use somewhere else.
So we do the same thing. If there’s no sales, you look for the best and you adjust. That’s
what appraising is, it’s somebody’s opinion on what’s the best. Sometimes you’re out
in Hana, there’s absolutely no sales in Hana so what’s next? Is Molokal next? I don’t
know. But if that’s the best, that’s the best. You bracket properties, you get something
that’s inferior, you get something superior and you should be somewhere in between
because that you can discuss or objectively you can say that this is the top and this is
the bottom and use regression analysis and sales comparison to identify what does it
cost for these factors that are different. And ultimately that’s what it is in a nutshell.
But, I mean, it’s hard to go every process on how we do.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Sure.
MR. TERUYA: You know, but in a nutshell you’re using sales to establish adjustments in the
market which would take effect for either view, bedroom, bath, size of square foot living
area, et cetera, and that data is basically pulled out and adjusted from sales, actual
sales, so.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And you don’t, do you have enough time or manpower to reassess
every parcel every year or is that kind of in, you do it in sections as you have enough
bodies and the rest are just an average?
MR. TERUYA: In looking at what we had and where we were. When I was an appraiser, we
had, I think we had 5 appraisers or 6 appraisers. We’re at 13 now. Is that too much or
too little? I think we are sufficiently staffed. When you look at the IAAO standard, they
have methods to figure out how much each appraiser should have but Hawaii and the
mainland are very different. You know, Bemalillo County, you kind of seen one, you
kind of seen the lot, you know. Over here, across the street are very different. And we’re
not rural but we’re not urban. You think the City and County would be very hard but
you have a lot of sales. When you have a lot of sales, the work of an appraiser is
extremely easy.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
MR. TERUYA: But when you have an urban or rural neighborhood that varies from 1 acre to
20, 50 acres and there’s no sales, that’s where the challenge is and I think that’s where
we are in Haiku or those areas over there where it’s not in that, it’s not harmonious.
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Maui Meadows is not entirely harmonious either. You have very nice and varying design
soCOUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh yeah.
MR. TERUYA: --the life as an appraiser in those areas are very, very difficult.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
MR TERUYA: So our staff has a lot to deal with uniilce just doing tract homes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR TERUYA: I mean...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, thank you. And, you know, we talked about this a little
bit offline but I’d like to get a response so that it’s official record. I think we’ve all gotten
some letters from some folks at the leasehold condos in Kihel how they’re being
compared to fee simple and how every, the last two or three years, their appeals have
been granted. Can you kind of expand upon that? Because I think everybody got the
same letter but I’m not sure. I know, I think the Chair did at least and I wanted to see,
because we do have a lot of leasehold condos at least in South Maui. I don’t know how
much in West.
MR. TERUYA: In, Chairman, in, I can defer to Corporation Counsel to find the exact portion
in the Code but it refers to afi properties being valued in its entirety. We have, I’m not
sure what level of court in Honolulu, but it was a court case that had a judgment that
in its entirety means valued in fee simple, unencumbered fee simple. So when a
property has a life of a leasehold that’s soon to expire, if you were to sell it, the leasehold
value is very small because there’s no, you probably can’t get a 30-year mortgage or
anything on it and using those sale prices is not something that w&re, we do by Code.
The Code says that that is a fee simple unencumbered property. You must assess
according to that premise. And that is, can be the difference between this price and this
price. So what we assess is what, we’re doing it according to the County Code, which is
unencumbered fee simple property. So that argument, whether you win at the Board
level, that doesn’t hold true for every year. The Board acts as a board. Whether they
use evidence or not or not, no evidence or how they make their summary judgment is
no something that may agree with Administration. So we’re at differences at that point.
If they, even if they win at the Board level, we still have the option to take it to Tax
Appeal Court. So I’m not sure if that answers the question but we are on very different
playing fields because of the County Code and what we are able to do by law. So I can
understand the frustration of leasehold people being taxed as fee simple but that is the
Code that we are bound to.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Ms. Crivello?
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Chair. I’d like to reference back to the $1.1 million
of Department of Hawaiian Home Lands and I’m not sure if you can answer or the Chair.
Is that agreement with the Department still in place as you mentioned for they’ve sort
of settled for the other two counties, three counties or whatever?

CHAIR HOKAMA: That document is within Department of Hawaiian Home Lands. It is
something that their board took action on at the request of the Maui commissioner or
trustee at that point in time. And my understanding is that they voted to pay the bill.

COUNCILMEMBER CRWELLO: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director has chosen not to abide by the board’s decision. But they have
paid the other three counties that they were due or owed property taxes for.

COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. So would you define as the Department of Hawaiian
Homes like part of State lease? I mean, you know, we talked about or the question was
asked about the different leaseholds that are under the State, so is that how we hold
the... the end result, well, the, actually it’s the homeowner, yeah, that homesteader. But
then is it because the Department is part of the State and has jurisdiction over those
leasehold lands is why we work with the Department? I am just asking because I have
several meetings that come up in regards to the Department and it includes Maui and
Molokai so I’m just trying to get a better clarification.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Teruya?
MR TERUYA: Mr. Chair, the reason, I think the State’s got to, I think it was probably five, six
different chairman’s ago, I think it was Kaulana at the time, the reason why we were at
the Department level was this was to be a settlement. The resolution to settle for the
whole. We were not at the individual level of talking to every homesteader. This was a
resolution that the Council back then passed. It covers that compromise section is their
the only, this body is the only body that can waive penalty and interest and the
agreement was to waive penalty and interest and the Department of Hawaiian Home
Lands pays the principle. That was the resolution that passed and that’s the reason
why we’ve always been at the Department level because we were hoping to settle all of
the delinquent accounts as of one date in time and that doesn’t preclude us from going
to every homesteader and sending a letter out saying that you are delinquent. That is
something that we can do but that’s not only for each homesteader, that’s for every
homeowner or taxpayer who is delinquent. If we wanted to, we could easily send out,
we do send out interim bills. Do we want to do inserts to every delinquent homeowner
or owner, sure we can do that. We can do whatever we want to do or after three years,
you can just tax sale. So, and I hope that answers the question as to why we’ve been
at the Department level is because we were hoping for the global settlement. I think the
question before this body is has that resolution passed its expiration? Because it was
that Council that agreed to the reso. I don’t know if a new body exempts that from even
occurring, I think that is a question that should be discussed or maybe Corporation
Counsel can expand on whether or not that offer is still valid.
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. Chair, can we ask Corporation Counsel to bring
back the information if...
CHAIR HOKAMA: The practice of this County has been the resolution is good for the sitting
body that passes the resolution. That has been the opinion, our practice on various
matters regarding water and other issues. Therefore, that Council’s term has expired.
That resolution is no longer recognized by this body, this sitting Council. So my
instructions to the Department has been to reinsert all principles, penalties, and interest
to the Department of Hawaiian Home Lands and put in a demand for payment. And if
we gotta go to court, well go to court. Questions, Mr. White? You know what, it’s
midday. Before we, I’m assuming you have additional questions, Members. So well ask
the Department to return after lunch before we take up OED, which is before we take
up Housing and Human Concerns. So bring your knapsacks, your bed cots and
everything else because it’s a long day. OED first before Housing and Human Concerns,
Okay, well be in recess till 1:30 pm.
.(gavel)...
..

RECESS:
RECONVENE:

11:56 a.m.
1:31 p.m.

CHAIR HOKAMA:
.(gavel)... Okay, we shall return to order, Members. Before we continue
our afternoon session, first, and again we are reviewing the presentation from
Department of Finance and Real Property Tax Division regarding certification of
revenues. At this time, your Chair is going to give a couple of comments so that you
can understand where we are with one issue in the Comnilttee. That is regarding the
subject of repricing and Unit 3. Your Chair’s position has been on this matter, one,
Council’s job was to review contracts submitted to us for ratification and funding. We
deal with collective bargaining representatives chosen by the employees and then we
have our representatives that represent the employers, including the nine of us as
Counciors, and we are sent a negotiated agreement for consideration and then we do
our due diligence and our responsibility is to review and if we agree, we adopt the cost
items and then we make the appropriate adjustments in appropriations on the annual
Budget. Regarding this pricing issue, this is what your Chair sees. One, they did send
a request but it is, in your Chair’s opinion, an incomplete request. There is no
Memorandum of Agreement on how this is to be implemented, and how for your Chair,
has yet to be addressed is our County participates in Statewide contract negotiations.
And so part of this is if this is a legitimate issue by Unit 3, then why shouldn’t this be
brought back at the Statewide level for repricing of all contracts regarding repricing of
this unit or just one County? Second, normally for us to consider what is the true cost
implications and under which schedule, because if Unit 3 wants to follow UPW’s
schedule as contract laborers, then there is no all of these one-time step increases, step
movements and whatnot because that’s not how UPW contract is written. It’s a totally
different type of agreement and different type of approach in their compensation for their
members in that bargaining unit class. There is no Memorandum of Agreement proposal
for this Committee to consider. These are cost items, and I’m not going to ask you to
consider anything until we know what is those figures. Second, the Chair views this as
a negotiable item that should be on the table and I don’t know why the collective
.

.
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bargaining representative of these employees is not making this a negotiable issue to be
at the table. Because if they want us to get involved in negotiations, I’m happy to
because I want to bring back then Work Comp, vacation. If we want to go on our own,
fine. Then I won’t support transfers from other jurisdictions with the same seniority
and pay levels. Theyre going to be viewed as an independent employer. Is that what
they want? Then we gotta go all the way in in your Chair’s view. And that is the status
of why this Committee has not moved forward on this request. I think we have sufficient
grounds to get additional due diligence and also to hear with the current collective
bargaining representative wishes to do. They pay dues, these employees. They should
have a right from their representative they’ve chosen for collective bargaining labor
issues to say why or why not during the last negotiations this issue wasn’t addressed
and properly resolved. That is not the role of Council to negotiate. If they want us to
negotiate, I am happy to enter into negotiations because I’m sure we’ll have a different
kind of result, resolution and different kind of agreement. Any questions for your Chair
on this subject? I know you may have been getting questions or queries about why we
haven’t taken it up. I’ve explained to you the Chair’s position and I’m open to your
questions if you folks have any regarding this area of current discussion. Ms. Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much, Chair. I appreciate the explanation because
yes we have been contacted. Has this position that you just explained to us been
communicated to them?
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have asked their collective bargaining agent, HGEA, to please express
that because it is your Chair’s understanding that that is what they have also
recommended to their members, is that they should go back to a Statewide repricing
discussion, Because it should, and may impact, I think not may, it will impact the two
biggest employers of Unit 3, State of Hawaii and City and County of Honolulu. And so
I don’t know. I will not speak for HGEA but in my previous conversations with them as
an entity, there’s a sense of agreement that this is a negotiable issue and that’s why it
should be resolved at the negotiation table.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: So they already know so it’s not...
CHAIR HOKAMA: If they’re not aware of it then they’re not paying attention to their
membership.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Okay, no that helps us in being able to respond. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. And I’m sharing with you what I know in my discussions and my
understanding of contracts.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any other questions? Mr. Victorino?
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, thank you. And again, I wifi thank you for the
clarification because like others we’ve been inundated by e-mafls and phone calls by
these various people asking us why aren’t we doing anything and now at least I have a
clear understanding on your perspective and what we need to answer them with, So I
think that this is very important. I also believe that this is something that they’ll see on
Akaku and they’ll get the word and hopefully they’ll make the right steps to get this
done, what they feel is due them. I believe there is some legitimacy in what theyre
trying to accomplish but they may be going about it in the wrong manner or at least in
your opinion the tight steps haven’t been taken at this point. So thank you very much
and I will be very happy to convey this message to those who have been asking the
question. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. I think it’s more important not only for the
employees in that unit, Bargaining Unit 3, but it’s also, I think, important for the general
community to understand what is being asked of us. And I think one of the key things
for us to be able to explain is how did this get to us?

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Why wasn’t it resolved at the negotiation table? Why didn’t the employees’
representative not bring this up and deal with it where it should have been dealt with?
You know, w&re at the end of the process.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And we’re basically either up or down the proposed agreement on future
years’ compensation and benefits. You know, we have a limited role but if they want us
to change our role, I’m happy for us to consider it, But again, it’s a two-edged sword
and, you know, we gotta live with both sides being able to cut. Any other questions,
Members? I thank you for your indulgence to let me be able to share some comments
on this issue because I know it’s something that’s pressing to a certain amount of
employees. Okay, with that, we are going to continue the questions regarding Finance
and certification of revenue. Ill ask Mr. White if he has questions regarding this item
at this time.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah just a couple of questions. First, if the Department could share
with us who some of the larger entities are that appealed in the Commercial or Industrial
classifications?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Director?
MR. AGSALOG: Mr. Chair, Ms. Martin is looking for the data that she has. She indicated that
she have the data. While she’s looking, Mr. Chair, I may not have the opportunity to
thank my Staff again for putting this thing together, Please indulge me. I really would
like to appreciate again the Real Property Assessment Division for putting this
presentation together. I think we have put the best presentation ever that we have done
and I really appreciate them. Also our Staff at the Real Property Assessment Division
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work with the Managing Director’s Office to have this on the website that we have and
for the public to access. And not only the certification that’s in the website, Mr. Chair,
but the document that we’re looking at already, also there, the transmittal, the
transmission letter, and all that. So I really appreciate the teamwork that went on this,
especially the team at the Real Property Tax Division headed by Mr. Teruya and
Ms. Martin here. Ms. Martin?
MS. MARTIN: So our ten largest Commercial and Industrial appeals are Lahaina Outlets is
the largest one that’s Commercial; Queen Kaahumanu Center, Industrial; and Whaler’s
Village is Commercial; Lahaina Gateway Center, Industrial; Maui Marketplace,
Industrial; Lahaina Cannery Mall, Industrial, Costco, Industrial; Azeka Mauka,
Commercial; Target, Commercial; Old Lahaina Center, Commercial.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. And the other question I had was on the subsidy list for the
Homeowners, is the rate, it’s obviously a combination of the $200,000 Homeowners’
Exemption but I’m assuming that the rate differential you’re using is between the
Homeowner rate and the Residential rate? Would that be correct?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Martin?
MS. MARTIN: The base rate that that difference is calculated on is different for each property.
We run it against what it would be if it didn’t have the Homeowner Exemption.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Oh, that’s right.
MS. MARTIN: So some are calculated based on Ag.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: That’s right.
MS. MARTIN: Some are Residential. Some might be Hotel.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, okay. Thank you very much. And that’s all I had. I want to thank
the Department for putting this together. It’s, every year it gets more and more rich
with information so I really appreciate the time and energy they’ve put into it. Thank
you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Crivello, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER CRWELLO: Thank you, Chair. Not at this time. Thank you, Department.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Mr. Teruya, on Page 26 of your second
presentation it talks about essentially the Circuit Breaker Credits. You have 14 and 13,
27 number of Circuit Breaker applications for a net taxable value range of $1 million to
$17 million. Can you explain why somebody with that expensive of a property would be
applying for a Circuit Breaker, please?
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Teruya?
MS. MARTIN: So there is a value limitation on the building of a property and its, it goes 400
and then there’s a sliding scale above that. So these people might be people who have
oceanfront property where the land is worth millions and they probably have an old or
low-value building on the property. And actually these are some of the people that
Circuit Breaker is designed to help because they might be, you know, long-time
residents who have maybe inherited property.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. That’s kind of what I expected. Have you guys
looked at, I mean, I’m assuming when you do the, issue the Circuit Breaker you do look
at that or is there, do you have a situation where there may be some people who basically
don’t have an income even though, you know, they’ve got millions of dollars in the bank
and millions of dollars of land that are applying for Circuit Breaker. Do you have that
SitUatiOn happening? I’d heard at some time that you do have that guing on and you
were trying to figure out a way to fix that.
MR. TERUYA: Chairman?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Teruya?
MR. TERUYA: I think when the Circuit Breaker Program came out, that was probably one of
the issues at hand was people were given oceanfront lands down through generations,
the homes were very modest at best so that was the situation where we’re talking about
right now. There are people who have oceanfront lands with just an older cottage on
them and this was one of the programs that were aimed towards their relief without
requiring them to be selling their estate.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much, no.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEM3ER WCTORINO: Thank you, Chair. So again going back to the same page as
Mr. Couch. I’m curious to understand that on that higher level, there’s very few. Of all
the 477.. .478 appeals, when it comes from 700 to 17 million, I see very few, out of 27
and 27 was at 54 out of the 478. So I understand...is it my understanding...sometimes
I’m thinking faster than I speak, is it my understanding that much of the people that
are affected are generally below a million dollars that are taking advantage of the Circuit
Breaker?
MR. TERUYA: Mr. Chair?

-
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Teruya?
MR. TERUYA: Yeah, look at the sheet, when you see there’s 229 people with Circuit Breaker
between 250 and 499. Remember, that’s less the exemptions so that’s 450,000 to
700,000 basically.
COUNCILMEMBER WCTORINO: Oh, so this would be...
MR. TERUYA: That’s predominately where all the houses, all the values are. So that range
would be higher. The reason why the numbers taper after that is because home prices
at some point start tapering at that point.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I see, okay.
MR. TERUYA: So predominantly all this is just showing is where all of our homeowners are,
which is within that range of 450,000 to 700,000, which you can kind of understand
that’s probably the median home.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. The other question I had, is there anyone who has a
Homeowners but doesn’t get a Homeowners’ Exemption do you know of?
MR. TERUYA: Currently...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: It would be under that classification of Homeowners that
wouldn’t get a Homeowners’ Exemption.
MR TERUYA: No, you cannot.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, no I just.. .that was my question, you know, because I
was curious to see if anyone was faffing into that bracket where they would have a
Homeowner but not get the Homeowners’ Exemption. I remember one time we did that
we’re giving, which class, wasn’t it the vacation rentals or B&Bs right? We left them in
the Homeowners’ category but we took away the $200,000 and then we changed the
rate after that. We put ‘em in Commercial.
CHAIR HOKAMA: They stayed in Residential.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Residential?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Not in Homeowners.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Residential then?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, thank you for that correction, Chair. I was trying to
remember which way it went. So Residential doesn’t get the Homeowners’ Exemption?
-
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Even if you live in it you don’t get the Homeowners’ Exemption? Right? Okay. Okay.
Then the final question I had is, Mr. Teruya, most of this, when we looked at the different
categories, is best use, right? That’s your term you use to us when you come in here
when it comes to properties, is that correct?
MR. TERUYA: Chairman? All properties are subject to classification based on the highest and
best use, which normally is determined by zoning. The exception to that is Homeowners
and parcels that are condominiumized. Condominiumized is based on actual use that’s
attested by the owner.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Okay. I just like, the public likes to understand this
because these are the questions we get all the time, Mr. Chair. You know, they’re simple
and, you know, we hear them this year and by next year it rolls around and many of us
have forgotten about it so I think this is good for what I call updating. And as we were
talking about, and the final question I have, as we\re talked about it a number of times,
all of the zoning, the land that’s zoned Ag but yet the intent is to use it for something
else, until they use it and rezone it for something else, it is still considered Ag? This is
vacant land that’s sitting out there, whether it’s oceanfront, mountain view it doesn’t
make a difference, that is zoned Ag right now but the intent is to do something else.
They’re not farming on it. They’re not using it for that.
MR. TERUYA: It’s still classified Ag.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: It’s still classified Ag? There’s no way of getting around that?
MR. TERUYA: If it was land use changed to Rural, it’d still be Agriculture,
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: It would still be Agriculture?
MR. TERUYA: The only time it would be changed would be going to Urban

--

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. TERUYA: --or Hotel or Commercial, but.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: One of those?
MR. TERUYA: Yeah, Agriculture and Rural, they’re still classified as Agriculture,
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, thank you for that clarification. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I’m okay, thanks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White, additional questions?

-
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No further questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Ctivello?

COUNCILMEMBER CRWELLO: I’m good, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Baisa?

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Mi done.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll? You have anything else, Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Anything else, Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: No, I’m okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. I would agree, the Department and its submittals were excellent this
year so we thank you very much for the updated information that will assist us in
fmalizing the Budget as will be revised by the Council. Mr. Agsalog, any comments you
wish to share before we conclude your portion?
MR. AGSALOG: Again, Mr. Chair, I want to thank you for giving us this opportunity to present
the infonuation that you can use in your deliberation as far as our Budget is concerned
and we really appreciate it, Again, I want to thank my team that put this thing together
along with the ITS of the Managing Director’s Office.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Teruya, Ms. Martin, any comments you’d like to share with
the Cormnittee?
MR. TERUYA: Not at this time, Chairman, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: One quick question under Homeowners, and I know how Mr. Victorino’s
field of professions in the insurance area, if your assessors or your inspectors go out
and fmd, let’s say, unpermitted construction, how does your Division view that
currently? You request for an after-the-fact permit?
MR. TERUYA: No, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And I’m just asking whether or not we should consider amending the Code
so that if your assessors fmd illegal structures then I would say we could consider
denying the Homeowners’ Exemption.
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MR TERUYA: Chainnan, the current practice is that we are picking up what we see on the
ground. It’s very difficult to determine what is permitted and what is unpermitted.
CHAIR HOKAIVIA: Okay,
MR TERUYA: I think over the past, even unpermitted structures would just go through the
after-the-fact permit process to become legal Most recently, I think the Director can
tell you that we have worked in relationship with the Bureau of Conveyances in working
out online filing currently using the liens we have, are currently able to go live with
after-the-fact permit process through our office online. So those are things that we have

geared up for in the event that these findings are exorbitant per day that they could
expedite the recording of, through the Bureau within 48 hours in our office.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. I just was wondering if we were, how you were dealing with in the
field, in the trenches per se. Again, I don’t know how Mr. Victorino’s field of expertise,
Mr. Victorino, if you folks cover under homeowner’s insurance or whatnot, do you cover
only what is permitted and shown on government records for insurance policies or do
you guys also cover the, any structure that the client asks for?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, when they come in and make the application, two
things occur. One, we are supposed to at least ascertain accurate pictures of the
property at its present date. So if it’s, like say you’re coming in today, then I must
ascertain current pictures of the property: front, back and side. Okay? And that’s to
include any structures that is on the property because it’s based on government records
because well do the TMK search and what pictures are shown. Now, if there’s a
discrepancy at that point in time, we have to ascertain from them why this is and if it’s
not permitted, it’s not our place to tell them to do it
--

CHAIR HOKAMA: Exactly.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --we’re just going to cover it under, and in what we call a
calculation on how big the structure is and we put a value on it and that’s the value
they would be covered for should it be a loss. If there is other issues, then I advise
clients that you should really make sure you get this corrected because you’re going to
be a in a deep world of hurt down the road. Not through the insurance but really on
the other side of Real Property and this is long before I even came to this Council because
I understood the ramifications. But the insurance industry basically covers the
structures. The land is going to remain there. So we’re concerned that whatever
happens to the structure if it is destroyed, fire, hurricane, flood, whatever it may be, you
have the proper coverages for it, Mr. Chair. So we don’t really get into permitting
although when a new property is being sold or, and bought, that is sold and bought,
then we ask for an actual appraisal and the appraisal also has a lot of the information
for which Mr. Teruya guys are accorded that, afforded that I should say. So it’s very
difficult for us to say the industry would be one to report it in because, you know, that’s
not our position.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: No, no. I just was more curious about whether or not the industry will
insure unpermitted structures.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: We wouldn’t know if it’s unpermitted or not.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. Yeah, and that’s what w&re hearing now.

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah because unless their records are current, you know, it
may have been permitted and we don’t know about it and then on the, their records
may not indicate it so anyhow, so we don’t regulate that. We just cover what we see and
hopefully appropriately cover it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much. Okay, one last opportunity for Finance, Okay,
having none, thank you so much, Director, Mr. Teruya, Ms. Martin, for your assistance
with the Committee.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Have a good night.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We’ll bring back Office of Economic Development.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair?

CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Thank you. So we’re starting on Page 433 or continuing on Page 433 of the Budget.
We discussed grants related to Agricultural Promotion, Business Development and
Technology, and Culture and Arts and Tourism. So the next category to discuss is
Water, Environmental Resource Protection, and Conservation and the Visitor Industry
and then Renewable Energies would be our last item. Actually I think we discussed
Renewable Energies as well so yeah, so just Water, Environmental Resource Protection,
Conservation, and Visitor Industry.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. Okay, thank you. Okay, Members, you need moments to get your
reference materials? Okay, Ms. Rasmussen, good afternoon. Comments?

OFFICE OF ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT
MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay, so we have with us this afternoon our Environmental Coordinator,
Mr. Rob Parsons and we have, of course, the line-item grants as well as the
Environmental Protection Fund and we’d be happy to go over any of those questions. I
think that this last two sections we have to talk about today, I just want to preface with
the fact that the last two areas are really what drives the entire economy of Maui our
environment and our visitor industry and everything else falls in between that but if we
don’t have those two pieces, w&re going to be in a world of hurt. So I think that we all
agree that these are extremely important areas and all of our entrepreneurs, all of our
businesses depend on these things so I just wanted to kind of preface it with that.
-
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Any specific program you want to highlight at this time, Ms. Rasmussen?

MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah, so the Environmental Protection Fund, we were able to do a
considerable amount of grants out of that and of course as you can see from the sheet
that we had submitted back several weeks ago, Maui Invasive Species Committee gets
the lion’s share of that. Approximately 895,000 out of the 1.4 million that is in that
fund goes to Maui Invasive Species Committee and of course their important work. And
we do have Ms. Teya Penniman here today if you have any other questions for her and
then I’d like to just turn it over to Rob Parsons and he can just highlight some of the
other projects that we funded.
MR. PARSONS: Good afternoon, Chair, Committee Members. I’m Rob Parsons. I’m in my
tenth year as Maui County Environmental Coordinator and it’s been a great privilege to
serve this community and work with our conservation nonprofits, our State and Federal
agencies that are doing environmental work. There is not an equivalent position to mine
in any of the other counties and I hear repeatedly when I work with our Statewide
partners how fortunate Maui is to have support at Council level, at Administration level
for the programs that we’re supporting. And I think many of our partners did a very
good job in their testimony Monday morning in expressing just how much your support
means to them and allows them to leverage other funds and do outreach and also bring
in a large amount of volunteerism. So this small investment that we’re making to our
environmental partners I think pays very big dividends and so I thank you for your
continued support. I will touch upon a few of our grants that were funded this year as
Ms. Rasmussen said. MISC gets a big portion of this. Teya Penniman is here should
you need to update any of the specifics that she gave to a different Council Committee
last month. But going down over some of our grants, there’s I think.. .yeah, Ill be brief
because I know there’s a lot to cover today. Hoaloha Ama is our South Maui Volunteers
lead by Bob and Lis Richardson. They do a tremendous amount of leveraging in coastal
dune protection and outreach and cleanup. We have the Maui Nui Marine Resource
Council that three people testified for on Monday. They are working to get their coral
reef restoration plan adopted this year. We have a $20,000 grant going to Kahoolawe
that’s essential for them to maintain access to the island. I think we’re all familiar with
the funding challenges that Kahoolawe Island Reserve Commission has and so the
$20,000 grant that we will be supporting them with will help them rehabilitate their
trailer and make sure that they have continued access from their vessel, the Ohua. We
have a small grant of $11,000 to Maui Conservation Alliance through Tn-Isle RC&D.
this is the first time Maui Conservation Affiance has ever come and asked us for support.
They went through a big planning process last year and they determined that they need
to build more capacity. They haven’t had any funds ever but this is a consortium of our
conservation nonprofits and National Park and State DLNR and others and so we’re
supporting them in a small way this year. Friends of D.T. Fleming Arboretum is
supported through our grant funds and Puu Mahoe is a very unique place. I would
hope that you, if you have not had the chance to visit, you’ll see this collection of rare
and endangered native Hawaiian plants up on Ulupalakua. Maui Nui Seabird Recovery
Project is supported through us and we are also partners in SOS, Save Our Seabirds,
that brings in partners like MECO to consider lighting that may be disorienting to
emerging seabirds. Maui Huliau Foundation, $9,600 grant this year to produce three

-53-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 20, 2016

student films that will be shown at the end of May at Tao Theater on environmental
topics. Hawaii Green Growth, we supported, this is our Statewide sustainabiity
network. We have continued to support them at $15,000 each of the last 2 years and
that is equivalent with the support they’re getting from each of the other counties
although Hawaii County supported them with $25,000. Hawaii Green Growth was
recently awarded a congratulatory resolution by the State Senate for their progress that
they’ve made in a very short amount of time. We have..,
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Excuse me, Mr. Chair, may I?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: What document is he reading off of? Because we can’t, you’re
saying all these things and I can’t fmd it in any of the...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, I’m looking for it too. I’ve been whipping through my
binder.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We’ll ask Ms. Rasmussen.

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Did you give us one of those? And I apologize if I...
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah. It was part of the response we gave to Council like three weeks ago.
It’s part of the document. We gave you a list of everything that was in the individual
funds and we gave you a list of the grants that we funded so I’m, I apologize if you don’t
have it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Yoshimura?
MS. YOSHIMURA: Mr. Chair, Department responded in ED-2. It’s a correspondence that is
dated March 28th.
COUNCILMEM3ER COUCH: I understand that.
mentioned is not in this.

But all those, half of those things he’s

MS. YOSHIMURA: He’s referring to item, or Page 4.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And there’s no 2017 requests in there. Every column there is
empty or zero.
MR. PARSONS: Right. Chair, if I may clarify? And thank you for the question. I’m going over
what we were able to support this year. This is a somewhat flexible fund. We, there are
some of these that are continuing and some are a one-time grant.
MS. RASMUSSEN: I think the confusion is we just gave a list of the grant, of the projects that
we funded to you, that was part of our response but he’s giving you a little bit more
detail and that you do not have in front of you.
-
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MR BAZ: Yeah, and Mr. Chair, the Committee also doesn’t have what’s being requested to be
funded for ‘17, just the total pot for ‘17. So you’re not going to be able to see what we’re
going to be doing, yeah. He’s just giving a reflection of what we did.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Well, you’re going to, we’re going to send for that detail.

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, can we have that? Because you know, it’s really nice
that you’re reading off but I can’t figure out what.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, well request the detailed breakdown.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, please.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah.
MR. PARSONS: Chair and Members, I have a summary sheet that I could bring to you. I didn’t
make 15 copies but I have a few extra copies and perhaps your Staff could help
distribute that.
MS. RASMUSSEN: And just to be clear, we typically wait till the Budget process is complete
before we, we don’t award anything until we know what the Budget is. So once we know
what the full amount in this fund will be, then we set out and again obviously MISC will
get the lion’s share of it and then we go back to all these organizations and evaluate
their progress and their performance measures and so forth, But there have been no
promises of funding, you know, for the next fiscal year. So what we’re giving you is what
was funded from this fiscal Year ‘16.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So, Chair, is that, and ff1 may ask just a real quick question
and then Ill let him continue, is that why MISC came to see us saying about there may
be a gap in coverage because they don’t have any guarantee source of funding for this
year? Because that’s what they’ve been telling us.
MS. RASMUSSEN: No. That, what they were speaking about specifically was the coqui frog
grant. That was a special fund
-

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Grant?
MS. RASMUSSEN: --that you gave them last year.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MS. RASMUSSEN: They were specifically talking about that and since, and, you know, I might
as well address that at this moment, that since that grant was just executed and that
is because it was caught in between the language that the University as a contract was
-
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insisting on and then our own County Corporation Counsel. That language has now
been ironed out for all contracts that go through University of Hawaii and that, and it
was just executed. So now they will have funding to do, you know, all of the coqui frog
work going forward. What MISC was telling you is that they are now started because
the grant is executed that at the end of Fiscal Year ‘17, there may be a gap period there
that they might be fmished with their coqui frog grant and there might be a gap so we
recommended since we’re just getting started on this that if that is indeed the case that
we could, we would, you know, ask them to come back and ask for a Budget amendment
at that time because then they would know what they really needed and how much,
how many months they had left.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you for the explanation. Thank you, Mr. Chair,
for allowing that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. And so we’re going to ask for that. One comment that I did
want to share with you, because we heard Ms. Rasmussen mention it in earlier
comments as well as some of the nonprofits regarding multiple-year funding. Your
Chair is very open to biennium requests because of timing of calendar year versus fiscal
year. But I’m going to have you consider more that the biennium should be within the
term of the Members’ term. So for us, the next biennium I would say we should consider
is for the next sitting Council. I would hate to impose the new Council with their first
year of pretty much committed by decisions of the previous Council on finances on
certain types of funding so I don’t have a problem with the biennium but I’m looking
more that it needs to be evolved so that it stays within the term of the sitting Members.
So if you pass it on the first year of your two-year term, you understand why the second
year request is what it is. If you pass it in your second year, then somebody’s going to
have to explain to the next sitting Council why their first year already so much money
has been committed and they had no chance, no discussion or choice in the decision of
that funding. So, it’s something we gotta work out operationally to make it workable
until we get it in the right cycle I would say but that is something I would like you to
consider. That it be within the term of the Members, during the Members’ sitting term.

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So thank you for the interruption or sony for the interruption.
Thank you for the explanation. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Which way were we going?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: It was, he was still talking.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mister... sheesh, I’m having a.. .yes.

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Parsons.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Excuse me for that lapse. Mr. Parsons?

MR. PARSONS: I’m going to try and be a little briefer with respect to your time here. We have
two grants that are pre-events to the World Conservation Congress that you’ve heard is
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coming to Oahu in September. One of these is the Indigenous Crop Biodiversity Festival
that Penny Levin told you about on Monday. That is an officially recognized pre-event
by the IUCN. Now it’s on their website so when people are booking their travel to Hawaii,
they’re going to come here for a week long of conservation events. This will effectively
umbrella all our other conservation organizations in this week-long festival And then
the other one is with Hui 0 W&a Kaulua, which Kimokeo Kapahulehua spoke to on
Monday morning and that will be hosting up to five voyaging canoes from the South
Pacific that will be convening in Hawaii for a big ocean summit tight before the World
Conservation Congress. And we generally maintain a balance of unallocated funds in
case we need rapid response to things and in the past we’ve used this for like wiliwifi
gall wasp, you know, things that are unforeseen that show up and we need to have the
ability to respond to them. We have provided a little bit of funding for PSAs, for Zika
and Dengue, the mosquito-borne illnesses. This year, we anticipate that we may expend
a little more before the end of the year on insecticides and things like that. We’ve been
working with Department of Health on that. And the other additional funding allows for
networking and conferences such as Hawaii Conservation Conference held in Rio this
year, Big Island Sustainabffity Conference, Green festival, Asia Pacific Resilience
Summit and I also attended the UH Sea Grant Program Review Committee and so these
are abilities to share what we’re doing here and learn from our other three counties what
their efforts are, what their challenges are. So that’s a summary of the Environmental
Protection Index Code. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much. Mr. Guzman, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Do you have the stats that indicate what they, some of these
Environmental Protection grants, what the entities received in the last three years?
Where there any increases or decreases?
MS. RASMUSSEN: We didn’t bring with us our previous two fiscal year awards but we could
get that for you. Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay, okay. That would be helpful.
MS. RASMUSSEN: I know that there are several that have gotten increases and some that
have been flat. I think we just kind of base it on the level and the performance of their
work and then also what, you know, what their capacity is too, you know, so.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. Yeah, just for my purposes I’m interested in the Maui
Nui Marine Resource Council. But I believe you gave me that information already. But
the others I would like to at least have the stats on whether they were increased or
stayed status for the last three years or so. Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER WCTORINO: Well, thank you. And in looking at your overall grants
program on page, on this very page, as you can well see, you’ve actually decreased from
2014 by $300,000, You had the one big year, which was the coqui frog, you know, jump
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that, but in most years they’ve been pretty low and of course now we are looking at ‘16
and again I don’t see much other than level funding in most areas and the big jump is
in the Environmental Protection. But that’s spread out, right. You’re spreading out
amongst many different agencies and so I agree, that’s the one that I would like to see
what agencies have been given money over the last three years, were they up or down
more or less? I think that’s very important, you know.
MS. RASMUSSEN: And I know that, I believe MISC, about three years ago, was at about 835

--

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MS. RASMUSSEN: ---level and now theyre at 895. So we know that, yeah, they went up for
sure.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, okay. I, again, Mr. Chair, based upon what we have
in front of u, it’s, you know, it’s not. much changes and I would like to see more money
put in this area if we could. But again, if we have the money. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that caveat. Mr. Carroll, questions? Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No, I support Mr. Victormo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEM3ER COCHRAN: Actually, not at this time, Chair. So we’ll be working on the
numbers as we continue on this Budget. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I do have the question on the coqui frog
eradication. You’re saying there may or may not be a gap. I know Ms. Penniman
testified that she thinks there is going to be a gap so I’m not sure where we are on that.
MS. RASMUSSEN: They believe there will be but they don’t know at how much it will be. They
don’t know if it will be two months or three months or, you know, so the point was is
that why would we ask for that at this point in the Budget when we don’t know. I mean
we’d rather come back to you with a figure that we actually know for a fact and then,
you know, have it be a real figure rather than a conjecture right now.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And then that is also assuming that next year, next fiscal
Year ‘18, that there will be the 1.2 again or somewhere around that figure?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah. I mean, they will, the coqui frog was a special, you know, a special
grant
--

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
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MS. RASMUSSEN: --that you gave them last year and that that would be true sometime prior
to the next fiscal year. They will run out and then the Council will have to make a
decision whether to keep funding coqui frog work. And so we would come back to you
in plenty of time to let you know what that figure would be and then that we could cover
the gap with a budget amendment and then if you give us the indication that you would
like to see it in the regular Budget, then we could certainly plan for that in the regular
budget.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Chair.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. In relation to the coqui frog grant, I’m trying to
understand what sort of outcome have we had or have we not released those monies yet
for us to address the problem? Because at the different districts, we’ve still had
complaints about the invasive species of the coqui frog and the nuisance. So is it, has
it been worked on or is it been, is it because the monies only now are, what you call, en
route?
MS. RASMUSSEN: So the, they have worked on coqui frog but the grant specifically for coqui
frog was just executed like I believe on April 1st, So they haven’t been able to, but they
have done their hiring. HC&S did clear the entire road along Maliko Gulch so that they
could access the gulch much easier, and they have done, they’re under their normal
MISC contract, they have done spraying of coqul frog. But now they’ll be able to deploy
the bigger response now that the grant funds are there. So I think you ‘II see some real
difference now in the community, you know, I think the community will see some real
difference now going forward. And they do have the people in place, which is a very,
you know, kind of a lengthy process in itself since they go through the University and
so forth so everything now, if I can get, Teya is shaking her head yes, everything now is
in place so, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay, thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Chair. I would love to have some organization other than
the University to deal with because the frustration that I know you all share, and I’m
sure Teya shares, is that this money was allocated on an emergency basis for a quick
response. So we’re sitting here almost exadily a year since we put the money out tells
me that the State of Hawaii should be giving us all the TAT we ask for because we have
to put up with the crap that they deal out. So I’m not very, I mean, I’m happy that it’s
executed. I see that it was executed actually, encumbered on the 7th of April. So almost
a year
--

MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah.
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --from the time we made the decision. So I was hoping that we would
be sitting here this year being able to determine just how effective that $1.2 million was
and instead w&re sitting here with our, you know, having to sit on our hands again.
Anyway, enough of that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you very much.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: On the Indigenous Crop Biodiversity Festival, who is, I don’t see anything
in the write-up that says who’s heading that up and where the monies are going and
how theyre being utilized.
MR. PARSONS: Yeah. The fiscal sponsor is Hawaii Maoli, which is based on Oahu. The two
principal planners for this are Penny Levin and Janai Kealoha. And I just spent three
hours at UHMC Earth Day with Penny Levin doing outreach and explaining to people
what’s coming our way. She’s aiready worked extensively, both Penny and Janai have
worked with our conservation community and alerted them and Penny’s also been very
active with the Taro Task Force. She’s a Hui Malama Outreach worker. She brings kids
from that program to her taro patch. She’s very well known Statewide and through the
Pacific. She’s actually one of the reasons the World Conservation Congress is in Hawaii
this year. She went to the one eight years ago in Barcelona and started brainstorming
with Chipper Wichman of Kauai saying wouldn’t it be great if we could have something
of this stature in Hawaii and they’ve been working on it for quite a while so Penny’s
made a lot of progress. You can, her website just went live and has their whole calendar
and everything. I know she gave you just a very brief two-page handout on Monday and
you could access her website from that.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay, so this is not the first time they’ve done an event like this?
MR. PARSONS: Well, I don’t know that she’s taken on something of this capacity before but
yeah, she’s asked us for guidance like with...
MS. RASMUSSEN: And we have a very specific budget with them and part of it is to market
this event, obviously, because the way that it’ll help us is if we can attract those people
coming to the congress to come to Maui. And so we, they are working with Sae Design
and she... and they have helped them with their design, their marketing material, their
website and so forth. So we have.., and we also are meeting with them monthly and
getting updates and we will continue to do that until the event is, you know, happens.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Other questions in this area, Members? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, are you going down? Sorry, thank you, Chair. And just
touching upon that too, I’d like to make sure we don’t overlook Maui Nui Marine
Resource Council, They’re also going to be taking advantage of this Conservation
Congress coming to Oahu and also putting up events and things to entice people to
come to this island to learn about culture and what have you also, too. So they’ve been
-
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putting a lot of big efforts with that and, you know, part of, so theyre assisting and it’s
one of those things, you know, when we travel with NACo, some of us go early, stay late,
in order to take in the area that we’re in for business slash, you know, learn about the
area too at the same time. So shopping too but, you know, it’s...so, you know, make
use of your time while youre here visiting because this is globally. People internationally
will be here so looking forward to being a part of that. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Chair. One other question. The Moana Pasifika Voyage, the
testimony sounded like they were asking for funds in the fiscal ‘17 Budget but you’re
actually giving them money this year?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Is that going to be...
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah, it’s just a one time and he.. .yeah. It’s happening now.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay, so that’s

--

MS. RASMUSSEN: It’s Fiscal Year ‘16. Right.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --not a consideration next?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Right, so that’s not new, yeah. No.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you. Just wanted that clarification.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Other questions in this area? Okay, Ms. Rasmussen, if you would continue?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay, so the next one we have on the list is the Aquaculture Marine
Resources Development. So this, in the past, this funding had gone to a UH Extension
Agent that worked in aquaculture, a UH Sea Grant program. That Extension Agent is
no longer here so there is no agent to, you know, to help with the work so we have
instead deployed it to, if I could get Rob to give the official name of it.
MR. PARSONS: Oh yeah, that allocation went to Koieie Fishpond. Joylynn Paman was here
Monday morning. Yeah, and again it’s a one-time grant that’s going to help them
rehabilitate their canoes that they use to bring visitors out to view the fishpond, and do
cultural education, environmental education. And once they’re able to one at a time do
the repairs on their canoes they feel that they’ll be self-sufficient and wouldn’t be coming
to us for funding again.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: So how does this fit your narrative that this is regarding to improve
understanding of marine resources of the State, region, and nation?
MR PARSONS: Well, aquaculture in the Hawaiian islands is uniquely represented by the
cultural history of the Hawaiian fishponds that were developed here and nowhere else
in the Pacific, and so we felt that that rather than just teaching people about backyard
aquaponics, which largely is what this has supported in the past, that this was
something that would help us reconnect with our past as well as our cultural history.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So this is for their program, right? Not salaries? Because I don’t have a
problem supporting the program of what you just shared but I’m not into salaries.
MR. PARSONS: If it would be helpful to the Committee, we can pull their budget page from
their grant and share it with you.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you. I had a question. So does that entity supply food,
the fish to the community as part of the aquaponic development resource?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah, not yet. And, you know, I want to clarify this grant is not for the
next fiscal year. This grant was in fiscal Year ‘16. So this fund, we don’t have a designee
for this fund for next year. They are not coming back again for another grant. So we
will be looking, you know, if indeed you do put it in the Budget. But again, we do not
have an aquaponics extension program here any longer and quite frankly aquaponics, I
think the University pulled it because there wasn’t enough interest in the aquaponics,
you know, and helping people because I think that electricity costs kind of got out of
control and people found it very expensive to run those systems and so there was a real
big decrease in the amount of systems and then I think they just didn’t, there wasn’t
enough work for him and so they pulled the plug on it,
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: So you mean... sorry, Chair. So you mean to tell me the
greenhouse with all the aquaponics at UH has been shut down?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Well, that’s a whole... no. No. That has nothing to do. That’s a whole other
grant that went out this year. That’s a whole other project. It has nothing to do with
this line item right here.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. Thanks, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, other questions?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
-
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And I mean I’m very excited to see the
whole fishpond concept brought into the picture and this particular item, though, I
always question, wondered what was it ever for and, you know, and I always thought
food hydroponics and things that you see in the store that we’re eating, the lettuce and
what have you. So just briefly, what was the program? What was it? Were they doing
like the water, you know, growing?
MS. RASMUSSEN: He was an Extension Agent out of UH Sea Grant that would go to people’s
businesses or homes and teach them how to do aquaponics programs.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Aught. So that’s, and again, I always thought that I
foresaw that growing and not, you know, subsiding, but, anyway, it is what it is. So
okay, thank you, Chair. And I also notice in the detailed printout it’s basically, they
want to do it for canoe repairing on the project for the fishpond, I guess they canoe
around ii. and work on the wails or something?
CHAIR HOKAMA: At this time, I don’t know whether it’s this year’s money or for next year’s
money. So, Ms. Rasmussen?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah, so just to clarify what we just told you, that is what the money was
spent on this year. We have not allocated any project for Fiscal Year ‘17.
COUNCILMEM3ER COCHRAN: Okay.
MS. RASMUSSEN: And nor will that group be coming back for a second grant.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR HOKkMA: That’s this year’s money.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And I recall the... anyways, I won’t go there, about the
one-time ask situation. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. We’ll ask Mr. Parsons if he can give us a more specific
number and what he’s looking at for projects. I don’t have, we don’t have the luxury of
just making pots for potential projects that may not happen. I wish we were in that
kind of fmancial status but we’re not. So the Chair won’t consider wish lists of
potentials. You gotta give us projects. Okay, next.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay, so now, yeah, so now were on the two Soil and Water Conservation
Districts. So again, both of these organizations carry out required work by the Federal
government. I think you have been briefed on these many times in the past. The Maui
Soil and Water Conservation District has asked for a small increase in funding to
basically just, they’re just so, I mean theyre just trying to do so much with so little that
they\re asked for a small amount of additional funding. A huge amount of the work that
is done under Soil Conservation Districts is volunteer work by the large landowners and
-
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so they donate their equipment. They donate their time. And this basically covers the
one or one and a half administrators that it does take to turn in all the federal reports
and so forth so it’s very helpful to them. So I would hope we could give them this little
bit more. And they are carrying out extremely important work in trying to protect our
reefs from runoff and so forth.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Tell us what is the role of State DLNR if any and what kind of resources they
bring to the program to assist?
MS. RASMUSSEN: They do.. .1 couldn’t give you an actual figure, Mr. Chair, but they do give
some but I couldn’t give you the figure. I’m sorry.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Do they assist you with equipment and other things that the private
landowners also participate in since they have their own crews, own equipment?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Axe you talking about DLNR?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
MS. RASMUSSEN: I don’t believe I’ve ever known DLNR to offer equipment.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And then Molokai, Lanai, that’s what you need, 22,000?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yes. And that’s a flat figure on that one. I do have a note here that says
on the West Maui fire Prevention and Fire Erosion Stabilization Project they did secure
30,000 in State funds, And I think they do get, they did say they got another grant for
$102,000 grant but they didn’t state on here where that grant came from. So I can’t
say if that’s actual State money or not.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, okay. Thank you for those comments. Mr. Guzman, comments?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: No, I’m okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, I’m okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll? Ms. Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No, thanks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair, actually, Ms. Rasmussen’s last statement in regards to
30,000 for West Maui and what have you, I kind of would like to see what exactly, how
does that break down, a little bit more detail on that if possible? How the monies were
gotten, what was the intent and purpose, what’s been carried out, or, you know,
-
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something of that nature. Because I know Fire in Olowalu we got a fire abatement, some
monies to reimburse the private landowner for the work they’ve done on their property
so I don’t, this sounds like a different thing. So if there’s a way Ms. Rasmussen?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah, we can get more details on it.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MS. RASMUSSEN: It just says specifically West Maui Fire Prevention and Fire Erosion
Stabilization Project. So I don’t think it would have been for an emergency fire because
they talk about it as a project.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right, right. So...
MS. RASMUSSEN: And then it was 30,000 of State funds but we can found out more
specifically what that goes for.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And if we had a hand in it, as in some type of matching to go
with it or something. I mean, I’d like to leverage and see if there’s a way to get all
districts to get this type of monies or something.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Well, they, there’s also a South Maui Soil and Water Conservation District
when there’s work there. They, I mean, they’re all trying to get more State funds, you
know, and as is every grantee that we work with they’re always trying to get more State
funds but, and they are successful in getting some and of course they get Federal grants
as well. And then, you know, you have to have these entities in place or you will get no
Federal grants into your area for soil and water conservation. So these entities have to
be in place.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. Well, thank you. You and I had done the tour recently
with Wes Nohara in West Maui
--

MS. RASMUSSEN: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --and so it wasn’t talked about then and I didn’t really see any
new projects or improvements that they’ve done from the past so I was just wondering,
Chair, you know, what that was about.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Well, they’re working on that big, you know, trough to keep the soil from
going into the ocean there.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. As long as you have it up there on the
screen, what is the status of the management of Kaehu Bay?
-
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MR PARSONS: The status is they were awarded a $25,000 grant. Once, I think you guys had
a proviso that they first needed to attain their nonprofit status. That came through
some months ago so their Fiscal Year ‘15 grant for $25,000 was kind of dragged into
this fiscal year. They...
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:

.

.

.

(inaudible).

MR. PARSONS: Yeah, that grant was amended and so they’re still under that grant so they
were not funded in Fiscal Year ‘16 but once we get their final report from the previous
grant, I think we anticipate that they will come in for about the same amount of funding,
$25,000, which is, they’re working towards establishing a management plan. And, you
know, there are an assortment of issues with this property as there are with open space
anywhere in coastal places anywhere. We’ve tried to bring in the appropriate agencies
for enforcement of overnight camping and various, you know, open fires and things like
that. We asked for Public Works to assist us in putting up some signs at the area by
River Mouth and there’s been some success and then some fall back and difficulties. I
believe Councilmember Victorino did a walking tour there recently and could probably
share some things with you. We anticipate funding them, the nonprofit again in Fiscal
Year ‘17.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Seventeen or ‘18?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Not, they didn’t ask.. .no, it’ll be the following, it will be Fiscal Year ‘18.
Yeah, yeah. Fiscal Year ‘1$.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRWELLO: No, nothing right now. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Have the funds for the Aquaculture Marine Resource item been
encumbered yet?

MS. RASMUSSEN: I think that grant is routing right now. It’s still routing. But it is, it’s in...
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay, ‘Cause it shows there’s nothing, nothing’s...
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah, I’m sure it’s showing that it’s not encumbered because I think the
grant is still routing.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah.
-
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, next please?

MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay, so that, I believe, fmishes off our Environmental Section, so I guess
unless there was any other questions remaining on that section?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, proceed.

MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay, so going on to Academy of Hospitality and Tourism. You know,
basically I think you are familiar with this program. We’re just asking for flat funding.
This is the academy that works with the students to teach them all about the visitor
industry and supports their work and so did you have any questions about that?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Who do you contract with to actually do the program, Ms. Rasmussen?

MS. RASMUSSEN: That’s a good question. Let me look here and see if I can... Lisa knows.
What is it?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER (from the gallery): It’s Maui Hotel and...
MS. RASMUSSEN: Oh, Maui Hotel and Lodging Association. Okay, thank you. Thank you,
Lisa.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Do you know how much students we reach out to and how many of them
actually eventually join the industry?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah, so they had 72 students graduated from their program in May 2015
and in January of 2016 141 students attended their student conference at UH Maui
College with a focus on career pathways into the visitor industry, hotel industry. So
that is, I think, 72 students graduated but then they had the conference for the larger
group. Let’s see, they have, we did give you their performance dashboard. They have a
92 percent graduation rate. The industry gave out $10,000 in scholarships. They have
35 community partners.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, I’m going to ask Mr. Guzman if he has questions at this time?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I have no questions, thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, Chair. I’m very familiar with this program. I’ve attended
many of their academy days and some of their graduations and, you know, Mr. Chair, I
can attest that I know a number of these young people who have entered the field in the
various hospitality and culinary areas of Maui’s hotels. I know of family and friends
who have done that, Mr. Chair, so I think this is money well invested in the future,
-
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especially being this is our economic engine for this community and the State so I can
support this, Mr. Chair, Thank you much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. Carroll, questions? Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, Chair, thanks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch? Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I’m good, thank you.
t”TTATT TTT7A1K6

-

‘..-f1tU1X ri’jra-uviii;

fl

_•\

lvii. VV filler

VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No questions. I agree with everything Mr. Victorino said and the reason,
my recollection is, the reason we are picking up the tab for this is because the HTA was
providing funding previously and essentially the funds were taken to Oahu and so once
again, we have to write a thank you note to the State Legislature and all the folks that
play with our money over there.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Okay, Ms. Rasmussen, the big one.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay, so I’m moving on to on your paper here it says Maui County Visitor
Association. I just want to explain why that is now being called that instead of Maui
Visitor’s Bureau. This is something that our Corporation Counsel asked us to physically
change because this is the actual official corporate name for this entity and they were
going under Maui Visitor Bureau as a dba. And so they wanted the grant to be under
the official corporate entity. So there has been no changes in reality at MVB but this is
an internal request from our Corporation Counsel to just reflect the actual corporate
name. So we’ll just clear that up. Our increase for this line item is only underscored
by, of course, our economic situation. I think we talked about two weeks ago when I
was here in front of you that our County is more dependent or will be at the end of this
year when HC&S fmishes its operations, we will be more dependent on tourism than we
ever have in our history. And whether we like to admit it or not, it is the reality and we
are doing everything we can to diversify our economy in other ways but at the end of the
day, this is what is driving our economy. And of course keeping our environment
pristine, keeping our visitor industry facilities fresh, keeping our airport in good shape,
which I could fmd fault with right now, I think all of these things need to be on our
radar. I think that if you only look at the travel sections of any magazines or any
publications, you will see competition is extremely fierce. Extremely fierce. We have
Cuba coming on now, never before has been a threat. We have dynamics, of course,
that work around the world. Right now, we’re enjoying great numbers because we’re a
safe destination. W&ve had tourist, you know, terrorism in Europe. I think that’s driven
numbers higher here. But we, it doesn’t mean that it will be that way forever. And so I
-
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think we have to be ever vigilant and we have to more than anything keep our message
fresh and we have to keep our industry, we have to keep our island fresh. So with that,
we’ve asked for the increase and we also want to try to create a strategy to solve this
problem with the Asian visitors coming over and having to wait four and five hours at
the Honolulu Airport. And so we wanted, part of this is to try to create a strategy to fix
that and try to alleviate that. So with that, I would ask that you do consider giving the
Maui Visitor Bureau this increase, and Terryl Vend and her team are here if you have
any questions specifically that they could help answer.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your comments. So, Members, you can have questions, if
you need resource, please put the request for your Chair for a resource consideration.
We are not the nine that are going to decide the outcome of TAT. I wish we were. That’s
276 other individuals so if you want to bring up TAT, keep it within the context of the
request, please.
COUNCILMEMBER V1CTORINO: Thai was scolding if I ever heard one.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, this issue, again, Members, will impact this Budget, the outcome of TAT
in Honolulu will impact this Budget greatly, the outcome of this Budget. For your Chair,

this is a request that we should seriously consider and again, Ms. Rasmussen brought
up factors that are in play now. HC&S is in play. Makena Hotel is in play. Again,
Molokai/ Lanai we deal with a major landowner and depending upon the mood and other
financial factors it’s a flexible picture. So I say look at it. For your Chair, though, we
are well aware of what we generate through our support of our industry. It is more than
what Big Island and Kauai combined generate and yet they do not put the kind of
resources that we do to support our industry and yet the Big Island basically gets what
we get from TAT in general round percentage points. So it comes to a point where here
we are supporting our industry, putting up to what, maybe what, 20 percent of what we
get back in TAT back into the industry. What we’re get now, 20 something? And we are
being asked to put 4.something back into it as a reinvestment of a revenue source? But
it comes to a point where we’re doing the right things and we’re not getting the benefits.
The benefits are going to the other sister counties. I do not begrudge them at all but I
think we should get our fair share, particularly with the potential carryover that the
State has to deal with and theyre not looking in the millions. We are now talking about
billions in carryover surplus for the State. So that’s the philosophical questions you’re
going to have to deal with. Is the investment at this time to our benefit knowing what
is returned back to this County? Because if we don’t get our share back, one thing is I
will tell you, our Budget is pretty balanced compared to other counties. Property tax
equates for almost 38-40 percent of our Budget. One county has more than 80 percent
of their whole basket in RPT. Okay, so if RVU goes down, that county is in a lot of hurt.
Eighty percent of their revenues come from one single pot. We don’t want to be there.
We’re not in that situation. We have a better, diverse revenue generation so I just share
that with you as you consider this $4.2 million request. Mr. Victorino, questions for the
lady?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, Mr. Chair. You’ve covered it well and we will see what
we will see as far as our colleagues in Oahu is concerned, and I’m referring to the big
-
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House, not the City and County. I’m still optimistic. You know, maybe I’m one of those
guys that keeps the glass hail full and feels that my job is to continue to fill it up. $o if
wrong, Iii. admit to it but I think we still have a chance for maybe, and I’ll say maybe a
little miracle out of Honolulu. Who knows? Ill keep praying and well see what happens.
Thank you, Chair,
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Mr. Carroll? Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I look at that 4.2 million and it really doesn’t bother me. I think
that, you know, we’ve all had to come to a realization and it wasn’t easy. Not even for
me about the idea that, you know, tourism is our golden chicken and it has to lay those
eggs because when it doesn’t we all feel it inunediately and I think the last time that we
had a slowdown was a good lesson. We really felt what happened without it and we
have tried everything we can think of. I mean, we try hard to try to diversify our
economic base but it’s not easy. It’s much easier for us to receive accolades like we have
in the past few days about being the best island in the world and we should capitalize
on that. We have to because it means jobs and it means economic security for us. And
yes, it’s irritating and I listen constantly and I myself complain about the effects of
tourism. We don’t like all the tourist all over the place. We were driving out to Hana
the other day and we couldn’t believe, oh my God, the cars all over the road and, you
know, Twin Falls looks like a carnival and, yeah, all along the way. But we gotta get
real. This is what pays our bills and without it I don’t know what we’re going to do and
so I agree that we’ve got to invest appropriately and I, too, am trying that TAT fight. I’m
hopeful. You know, we always have a tough time trying to sell and we can’t give up but
I do believe that we have given enough information, good, solid information about what
Maui does and whether or not they recognize that, we’ve heard it mentioned. They have,
you know, complimented Maui County on what we do for the State.
They’ve
complimented us on the amount of revenue that we bring in and they know. And so
our job, of course, is just to keep prickling and, you know, getting under their skin and
keeping saying them don’t forget. Don’t forget. Don’t forget. But if we bring home that
additional money it’ll help. If we don’t, I have to say that we tried. Every single person
tried very, very hard. It’s been a community effort to bring home more of that money.
And I don’t see, Chair, that by, you know, not giving this industry a little more support.
And it is a little more support when you look at it in the big scheme of things. I don’t
think that’s a smart thing. I think we need to put the money and look at the ROl and
we definitely will see the return on investment in this industry. So I support it. I don’t
have any problems. I want us to find the money. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your comments. Ms. Cochran?

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And been in the tourism industry for
32 years so I know the ups and downs and things of that nature. I personally think
that Maui ends up in a sense seffing itself and it’s the people that bring back the people
with the aloha and what have you. And I believe one of us asked for some type of report
or number to see what do the actual hotels or whatever contribute on their own personal
behalf to the advertising, to the marketing of themselves, to the island, and what have,
you know, so that will be very interesting to see because I know they all put millions
-
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into it also and because it is their bread and butter too. So, you know, and I like
Ms. Rasmussen’s opening comments in regards to keeping our environment pristine,
our island fresh. We’ve heard Maui Nui Marine Resource boasts how much our reefs,
you know, contribute to tourism dollars and this is why people come, things of that
nature. Hana, yeah, rainforest and waterfalls, thousands of visitors go. It takes
watershed protection for this kind of stuff. It takes, you know, a lot of environmental
entities, MISC, I mean, you name it on down the line so I always ask this entity how
much do they give and how much do they support and are a part of and normally they
don’t. Their answer is they don’t. And so, you know, Chair, I’d like to maybe somehow
put in some provisos or something of that nature because you got the Kahana Bay
coming here saying put $750,000 to the shoreline sand study because tourism dollars
are going to be negatively affected. They’re not going to come. There’s not going to be a
place to stay. On and on. So this is all tying in into what this, I believe, entity should
be a part of. So perhaps they can kick in for that since it’s going to be affecting their
numbers and what they do to contribute to this tourist industry. So I’d like to see more
of thaL If this kind of money is going to be expended here, that’s how Fm looking at it
because, you know, and my husband’s shop does depend on only tourism. But we get
the accolades from the condos across the street and what have you. So just a byproduct
from all that. And yeah, I don’t really have a whole lot more to say about this but this
is a huge figure, which personally, I don’t think needs to truly be. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your comments. Before I recognize Mr. Couch, Mr. Couch,
we are stifi awaiting the response from, I believe, your question on independent
companies or individual properties that do their own marketing besides part of the
cooperative approach. We have not received a response yet. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER
was going to
question, or
travel, you’re

COUCH: Okay, thank you. That was, I was just going to say, that was, I
wonder where that was because I did want to compare that. The other
the other comment you made, Ms. Rasmussen, is about international
working on. Can you expand on that a little bit, please?

MS. RASMUSSEN: So, and Ms. Vend could probably talk about this in more detail, but the,
basically the, we want to look at the bottlenecks that are occurring in Oahu because as
you know one airline has the ability to get their international visitors here much faster
but all of the other airlines don’t and, because they would rely on one airline to get
everybody to Maui. So that is the bottleneck and a four or five-hour wait really is a
deterrent to international visitors from Asia coming here. And so that is specifically
what we’re looking at is to analyze all the pieces of that, see if we can expedite working
with another air carrier and trying to create some relationships with the large Asian
carriers to get them to Maui quicker. So that’s a whole strategy that we want to be able
to develop with this and so that’s part of the reason for the increase.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:
group

And I’m assuming you’re working with Mr. Ching and that

--

MS. RASMUSSEN: Yes.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --that are trying to

--

MS. RASMUSSEN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --do that ‘Cause I wouldn’t want...
MS. RASMUSSEN: They’re kind of spearheading that, I mean, that they are spearheading.
This is just one little piece of it, you know, with, of course, the agency.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:
want

Okay, as long as they’re in cooperation because I wouldn’t

--

MS. RASMUSSEN: Oh yeah. Oh no, no.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --people going off in two different directions.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Totally, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Chair. You know when Real Property Tax people
did their graphing and where the revenues are coming from, I would have to say Molokai
is zero, yeah. But you look West Maui and Kihei, it’s the hotels, the timeshare, the hotel
and resorts. So their contributions are quite obvious with when you look at the
numbers. So I can see for the rationale for us to support such a number to support the
industry as well as to continue to encourage the visitors to come here. So I’ve had the
opportunity to travel with Terryl, folks and I see how hard they work to get it through.
And I, too, can see the opportunities that we may have with the international market if,
I think it if it’s just, you know, driven the right way and I guess you gotta have some
close collaboration with the Hawaii State, again we come in. So it’s quite a big bucket
but I believe it, there comes a balance with that with the, I have to ask Kihei and
Lahaina, or West Maui to hapai Molokai but, you know, they do hapai the tourist
industry, so thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know, Mr. Chair, I’m going to partially stray off the
subject matter but really try to stay in what the subject matter of tourism.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Let me, you know what then, let me have Mr. White finish,
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Mright, and I’ll...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Since he’s the last person in this cycle.

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, go ahead. Go ahead, please.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So, Mr. White, why don’t you ask your question then I can...
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Well, as you can imagine, I don’t really have much of a question on this
line item. But I’d just like to point out that if you put the amount of real property tax
that Kauai and the Big Island generate from their visitor plant and you combine it, as
you said, we actually generate three limes more than the other two islands combined.
And I’d also like to point out that in the last 13 or 14 years, I just happen to have 2003
as one of the figures that I looked at in 2013, but since 2003, the taxes generated from
hotels, timeshares, and condos have gone up by 300 percent. Maui’s overall RPT
collection has gone up about 265 percent. During that same time, the Budget for MVB
or MCVA, which is actually the correct term, has gone up by about, less, about
20 percent. So we’ve had huge increases in what we have asked of the industry and yet
what we’ve put back into the pot, which has really made it grow much faster than the
Big Island and Kauai has not grown too much and, you know, this is, it’s a business of
creating relationships. A lot of the relationships, as Ms. Cochran mentioned, are
generated here. But we’ve got to be sending people out there to get people who haven’t
thought of coming here to do so. And that’s done by creating relationships with travel
agents, with various tour companies and so on. It’s a lot of work. It’s a lot of hard work.
And we can’t sit here and just wait for people to come. So this is a critical part of the
Budget because it’s the roughly $114 million that we’re going to generate this coming
year from the visitor plant that allows us to spend the kind of money we are spending
on coqui frogs, on the Environmental Protection programs, on a whole lot of other things.
So, you know, many of the social services that we support the Big Island and Kauai
cannot even begin to put this, the kind of money towards it. The Big Island and Kauai
have no MEO. And I’m not suggesting that that’s just the hotels but the hotels generate
between the property tax and the TAT, even at the meager level that we’re at now, is,
you know, is significantly providing funding to make a lot of the things that make Maui
a special place possible. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: What was your question?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: That was my question. You didn’t see the question mark after...
CHAIR HOKAMA: I think we have enough questions for a second round so the second round
we’ll start off with Mr. Victotino but we’re going to take a break for Staff requirements.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No problem.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, so we’ll be in recess till 3:20.
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RECESS:
RECONVENE:

3:10 p.m.
3:31 p.m.

CHAIR HOKAMA:
(gavel)... Okay, we shall come back to order. Okay, Members, w&re
gonna finish up OED. From this point on and depending on what time that is, we’ll
then start Housing and Human Concerns. I don’t anticipate this Committee to be done
before the evening break. So then well take an evening break and then return to
complete Housing and Human Concerns. Depending upon what time we finish that,
the Chair may bring up one more program to review if it’s early enough. So I can reduce
the nights, the length of nights that you will be here with each other’s company so that’s
the plan for today. We are behind the schedule. We need to catch up and so please
think of the questions you need to request information for and I want to ask for your
questions, if you could please present it so that we can move on. Okay, with that, the
Staff is handing out a communication from MISC, Ms. Teya Penniman regarding the
coqui frog appropriation that was discussed earlier this afternoon.
Okay, any
questions? If not, Ms. Rasmussen?
.

.

.

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Just real quick.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: You were talking about times of stuff. Did you have an idea of
when you might be considering breaking for dinner?
CHAIR HOKAMA: I’m looking between 5:00- 5:30.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Because that’s what you as Members have indicated was the general
preferred time around, to work around. If you guys want to go a little bit later in the
evening, that’s fine with the Chair. The Chair is flexible, But there’s people who have
a schedule to keep for required health requirements so I understand that. Ms. Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much, Chair. I don’t have a health requirement
about what time I eat but I was asked quite a bit on the break if we could kind of
announce what time that might be because I think people have, you know, kids to pick
up and whatever other things to do. And that’s all they were asking.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, sure. We’re happy to... I would say...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair, why don’t we say 5:30, Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, I would say I was looking at 5:30 to 6:30.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Five-thirty would be good.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Or 6:00 to 7:00.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Six to 7:00 better.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I mean, whatever works best. I’m plantation so I go by the sun. Okay, so
well see how we are. If, you know, if the discussion is, you know, that’s when we should
break, that’s when well break, I want us to be able to finish a component and not be
left hanging. So right now, we are on visitor component of OED. Ms. Rasmussen was
responding to questions from the Members so I believe, Mr. Victorino, Iii let you start
now.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair. First of all, Ms. Rasmussen, could you
give both the Committee and as well as the community a little breakdown as far as what
the hotel industry contributes not only on the hotel charity walk, which is a big part of
it, but other entities that they help throughout the year. Iii give you an example, I know
there’s hotels that adopt schools. Lahainaluna, Princess Nahienaena, these different
schools. Give us some kind of breakdown on that if you can?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Well I think that I could generalize it.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, generalize. Yeah, ‘cause...
MS. RASMUSSEN: I think if we gave a list we’d probably here the rest of the day and night.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, just make it quick because mister.. .we gotta...
MS. RASMUSSEN: Right. But I know the Visitor Industry Charity Walk raises just under a
million dollars. And all of that goes to Maui County nonprofits. So when you talk about
giveback to the community, I mean, I think they, I think they’re stellar in that and it’s
not just the industry charity walk but as you know hotels, you could go down the list of
the nonprofits they assist in the programs they assist, in the projects they assist in and
so I feel that the industry does give back. I think the owners of hotels know that this is
a corporate responsibility and I think that we have really good properties, you know, in
that regards. And they know how to live and be in this community because their
employees are all parts of these nonprofits. And I know even they have extended
themselves into environmental work, you know, beach cleanups and things like that as
well. So I think that they do a lot in that respect. So I would say we have an amazing
industry that gives back.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And, Mr. Chair, my comment I wanted to make
after Mr. White, like I said, had some tourist element but it was more broader. And I’m
going to say this and if someone takes offense, frankly, Scarlet, I really don’t give a
toot-toot about it. You know, I’ve been listening the last week or so and I’ve been hearing
a lot more of this true feeling of we bring in this money, we should get the money. Those
who don’t bring in, they get less. Well let me tell you, you and I both know the history
of this County. Paia used to be the largest community in this entire County and Paia
used to bring in the most money because all the plantations were centric right around
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that area. West Maui had just Amfac out there and that was it. Until the late ‘SOs early
‘60s there was no visitor industry. There was nothing in Kihei except kiawe and my
cousin who had a pig farm down there. So these guys walk around today, who come
here lately, and try to say hey, we bring all this money, you should be giving it to us.
But let me tell you the history was we, Central and Paia, used to take care of a lot of the
needs of the outlying districts and you know very well what I’m talking about, Mr. Chair.
So I get this gnawing feeling that people have to apologize if they going need money for
their district. This is why I’ve always been opposed to district voting because I’m
accountable to everybody. That’s what I’m here for, to help this entire County, not just
my district. And I think sometimes when I see these breakdowns of oh, this district
brings in this money and this district brings in that money and then we want to get.. and
I appreciate that. It’s good to know what the expenses of each district is, I have no
qualms with that. But this district takes this much but they only bring this much. So
they bring in a dollar and we give them five or eight or ten, or whatever it might be. You
know, this is not what Maui County was brought up. This not the way I was brought
up and this is not the way Maui County has always been. And that’s the way I want it
to stay, that we all work together as one County. We’re not individual districts and
when we start thinking that way, when we start becoming that way, we start to decline
very quickly. I don’t care how good the industry, I don’t care how good our visitor
industry or environment or anything else. We destroy the essence of ohana. So
remember, when you talk ohana, don’t be talking about my district, my district. I’m
thankful that the outlying districts like South Maui and West Maui do bring in the
money they do. I’ve worked there. I’ve been a part of it. I want to see it continue to
thrive and I’ll do everything possible to make it thrive but I want them not to say well I
should get it and we shouldn’t be sharing it because the moment you stop [sic] doing
that, we’re going in a different direction and that’s not the direction I think Maui County
should go. Thank you. I sorry I had to rant a little and Ill get back to the subject
matter. I apologize. Thank you, Ms. Rasmussen.
.

MS. RASMUSSEN: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No apologies, Mr. Victorino. I think in a summarized form, you gave a pretty
accurate account of our history from a County standpoint. Yeah, we can all recall when
there was no Wailea, a visitor plant, there was no Makena visitor plant, there was no
Kaanapali visitor plant. Many of us can remember that. There was still, I think, a
Baldwin Packers, which is Lahaina Cannery Mall. Okay, so yeah, I would say you’re
accurate in the Central, part of the Paia-Haiku area was the cash cow for the County
and took care of all the other areas that required County fmancing so you’re accurate
on that part. But you’re also accurate that the County fathers it as looked at as a whole.
They came from different components as the Charter requires. We always had Molokai,
Lanai represented. And that is why sometimes our culture and US law does not really
mince well because our culture does things from a consensus standpoint at times and
US law is about, sometimes too much about the individual than the whole. We tend to
be more of the whole than the individual so I can see conffict from a cultural standpoint.
But we are all County Coundilmembers and I think our benefit is that any person in
this County can ask any one of the nine of us to represent their interest. There is not
only the one person from the so-called district. Every resident has eight other Members
-
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to ask for consideration, review, or comments on so I think that’s a big benefit that all
nine of us serve everybody instead of just one serves some of our people. But that’s a
question for another day on governance. We are here for a Countywide Budget, And
so, Mr. Carroll, any questions on the visitor industry request? Thank you. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch? Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I’m good, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Chair. Just one other point. I know Mr. Couch has asked
for the marketing expenses and I think to some degree that’s an appropriate thing to
ask but I’ll just point out that what the County spends, I, well, my small hotel spends
more than hail ofwhat this Budget shows the County being asked to spend. And I think
a better question is to ask how much people in the retail business, the activity business,
the restaurant business, and all the other businesses that feed off of the visitors, the
visitor industry, I should say, how much do they spend? Because I asked quite a
number of years ago for that calculation from HVB and the entire Statewide expenditure
by the non-hotel, non-condo, non, you know, direct accommodations, that spend was
equal to what my hotel spends in about one month, That’s a Statewide by all these
other businesses that generate their livelihood from the visitor. So to me, it’s not really
the question of how much the hotels are spending because we spend a lot because we
have no choice. I have to go, I have roughly 50,000 visitors come through my doors
every year. I have no choice but to work very hard to maintain relationships and
generate new relationships by having my staff go out with MVB and other entities across
the country, to Asia, to Australia, which is, you know, a good growth market for us, to
Europe and elsewhere. We have no choice. But those that generate their business from
the visitor industry really don’t have to spend much at all because we’re out there
spending, making that money available and taking the time and generating those
relationships. And once the visitors are here, we encourage them to go and enjoy the
rest of Maui. You know, there are some hotels that you get the feeling they want to keep
everybody on site but I don’t think that’s the case with most of us. We, most of us want
them to go and enjoy, you know, all of what Maui has to offer so I just wanted to add
that perspective, Chair. And I’m sorry, once again have no question for Ms. Rasmussen
but neither did Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes, I did ask a question.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That’s okay. That’s okay. Ms. Rasmussen, there is a slight increase in the
request, which we understand. One of the things I wanted to ask you is some of this
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money going to address, and you already told us about HC&S, Makena Resort, there’s
things happening in the airline industry. We just know that Virgin America is going to
merge with Alaska Airlines. How do you see this impacting Maui County’s visitor
program? And we know that part of your earlier comments is about the neck, the grip
on the, what I call the visitor neck regarding Hawaiian Airlines throttling the neighbor
islands by keeping it difficult to get the guy from Honolulu to Kauai, Maui, and the Big
Island. And although Hawaiian Airlines keeps saying about Maui being the hub for their
airline, if Kahului doesn’t become the true hub, how does Molokai and Lanai visitor
plants through our MVB funding then get the air capacity to grow our industries on our
sister islands to further help generate revenue to offset Maui’s contributions?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Well that’s an excellent question. And I know they have a lot of people
Statewide working on it. first, to talk about Virgin and Alaska. I think that is actually
a really good move because it shows that Alaska Airlines, well first of all, Alaska is
interested in expanding nationwide and that’s why they acquired, that’s why they want
to acquire Virgin. And Virgin obviously was for sale so it made sense for them. So
Alaska is in an expansion mode and they have deep, you know, routes now into Hawaii
and they have direct routes into Maui. The direct routes are the best routes because
we don’t have to go through Oahu. We don’t have to have that bottleneck. So I see that
merger as a positive. However, on that note, Jeanne Skog and I were at an economic
development conference actually earlier in the year and we, the CEO of Alaska Airlines
was the keynote speaker for the conference. We actually got to go up and physically
ask him the question, will you enter the intensland market and he absolutely told us
flat out no. They are not interested in that. They said there’s been too many people
that have tried and there’s not room for more than one major carrier and that’s how
they view it. So they know that for their airlines, the direct routes are what are going to
make the difference. So that’s a double-edged sword for us, you know. So that is what
it is. So how do we manage the major carrier having to bring everyone in from all of
these other gateways? That’s going to be the $64 million question going forward and I
know that the airport management are saying we have a bottleneck from between
basically 11:00 a.m. to 2 o’clock p.m. at our airport. We’re basically at full capacity and
if new ifights come in direct or, they’re going to need to come in the morning or they’re
going to need to come later in the day. And that’s just the bottom line because we are
at capacity. So all of these questions are, going to be, have to be worked on but I think
as an industry, I think we have to put some pressure on our major air carrier that comes
in here with the intetisland ffights. I think we have to say, you know, with that comes
some responsibility, you know, and it’s a responsibility to take better care of the
passengers that want to get where they want to get. And that’s, you know, that would
be my message to them. It think mister, I won’t even mention the CEO’s name, but I
think they’ve heard that. I think they’ve heard that. But I think we have to keep that
pressure on. And they talk about Maui being a hub, you know, but is it a hub, you
know, is it really? Have they made that happen yet? I mean, those are all really good
questions. So I hope that, I didn’t solve any problems there necessarily but...
CHAIR HOKAMA: No. But you gave us a good sense of how the Administration is viewing the
airline situation for this County. So stating what you just shared with the Committee
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for people like Ms. Crivello and myself, are you making adjustments in your program for
MCVA on how they’re going to market Molokai and Lanai?
MS. RASMUSSEN: So I know that, and again, Tenyl could probably speak more eloquently on
this, but I know that we have a physical, they have a physical office on Molokai that
they keep staffed and so that does help support the visitors that are on island but the
bigger question is how are we going to get more visitors, And now particularly we have
a beautiful new resort on Lanai that has just reopened and we’re, I mean, that is
definitely on the Visitor Bureau radar now. They need to get.. .it’s like starting over.
They were closed down so long they really have to build their market back from scratch,
you know. And so the Four Seasons is very committed to that and the Visitor Bureau
is going to be assisting them in many, many ways to make that happen. And then as
to Molokai, of course, the, you know, the hotel, I mean, they don’t have the large
properties like the other islands but certainly they have an interesting mix of visitors
that want to come there for the authentic, you know, experience and the beauty of the
island and the places they can go and the seclusion and what they have. So each island
has its own unique niche and the Visitor Bureau is very aware of that and they keep
reminding all of their contractors of that and all of the people they work with. And as
Mr. White said, relationships and we have to keep those things in front of them, all the
time remind them we are a three-island County.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Are you able to tell this Committee this afternoon, especially with Molokai,
what kind of, well, give us a report, good and bad. I’m assuming there’s, you know,
some good news after the church’s decision to have Saint Damien and Saint Marianne.
Has that been a positive economic development asset for Molokai and the County?
MS. RASMUSSEN: I think absolutely and but I think there could be more done on the island
with that and I think it has to be possibly the visitors, I mean, there has to be an activity
that’s promoted with that tour, you know. And so we need people on the ground to do
that and I don’t, maybe you all know of something more specific. I know there is a
Damien tour but I don’t know if there’s more than...
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: It’s not top side.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah. It’s not, yeah, see it’s not topside.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: May I?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Please, Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRWELLO: Thank you. It’s not topside and I think I’ve talked with you

--

MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: --more than several times about some conceptual plan that
we can probably come up with will not off balance the compatibility that we look for on
our island. But that’s a consideration, if we can come up with some kind of conceptual
-
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plan on outsourcing it because there are the possibifities. But I, you know, it’s gotta
come with the support of your Department too as well as the...
MS. RASMUSSEN: And we’re so open to that because we know, we don’t want them to just fly
in to Kalaupapa and then leave. You know, we want them to experience Molokai in a
broader way. And, but there has to be that tour or amenity or activity set up for that
because they don’t necessarily know what to do, you know, so yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, well thank you. I just will say that, you know, Molokai’s success
depends, and a lot of it, in my experience, depends on community participation, If they
take ownership, as Molokaians will, if that’s something they want to support, I think
you have a great chance for an entrepreneurial opportunities for Molokai people to have
more businesses, create a greater cash flow for their community, helps their stores, their
markets. So I’m hoping that they would, you would work with them because I would
love to see them start new businesses there.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah, w&re very supportive of that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, other questions in the visitor sector for Ms. Rasmussen or any
resource person you may request, Members? Okay, next component. You have one
more component?
MS. RASMUSSEN: If I could.. .no that, that’s actually our last one, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That was it.
MS. RASMUSSEN: But if I could just make two quick comments

--

CHAIR HOKAMA: Sure.
MS.

RASMUSSEN:
--based on some questions that Council people had?
To
Councilman Couch’s request, the, for the hotel marketing, you know, how much they’ve
spent. The request was given to Lisa Paulson from the Hotel and Lodging Association
to have that data for you by Friday morning and that is her intention. She has to have
the time to poll all the properties. And that’s... and the poll has gone out but she has to
have time for them to respond and that only came like 48 hours ago so, you know, to
her, so she’s working on that. One last thing I wanted to tell you that I failed to tell you
at the beginning is that it’s a little piece of good news because you may not be aware of
this but HTA does pay the salaries of our Visitor Bureau. So we, this fiscal Year ‘16
grant, the one they’re working on right now, we gave them 4 miffion, the County gave
MVB 4 miffion, HTA covered 3.3 million in salaries. So I did want to give you a piece of
happy news that you are getting some return there and so anyway, I thought you should
know that. I want to just finish by just saying that marketing in general, you can, we
can never just rely on word of mouth for Maui. We can never, ever rest on our laurels
with Maui being a great place. We all know it is but we cannot ever rely on people just
sending that word out. for one thing, we have shifting generations. We have to now
attract a new generation to Maui and it’s shifting big thne. I mean, all of these folks
-
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from the Visitor Bureau know that it’s shifting. So you have to attract that next
generation in a different way and so we always have to keep our product fresh. We
always have to keep our marketing fresh. We have to keep our island fresh and again
our island pristine and beautiful and have the mix of activities and beaches and
fabulous restaurants and food and so forth. So this fund helps set Maui apart for that
and that is why we’ve been so successful to date and that is why our entire community
joins, enjoys the fruits of the visitor industry so I just urge your support for this line
item. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Again, Members, the Chair will ask any additional questions in
this program area? Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: The whole program?
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, just the visitor component

--

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --at this time. You know, you just mentioned something interesting for us,
which is attracting the new generation that may not know Maui from, you know, a lot
of people have that old World War II vision of Hawaii yeah, the pineapple, the hula girl
and of course we know Hawaii is a lot more than just that. So having a matured visitor
plant in our County, especially on this island, have you been receiving comments about
the appearance, the age or maturity of the visitor plant and the need to refresh and
reinvest? I mean, I don’t know what the young guys like. You know, I would assume
young people like my nephews like new toys. They like brand new things. They like the
new blings. They don’t know like the old, outdated stuff. So is that something that we
need to think about in how we may be able through various County authority be able
to look at helping to facelift the visitor plant appearance?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah, excellent question. I will tell you unequivocally what the County can
do is when the properties come in and want to do their renovations, just process the
permits as quickly as possible. They, the hotels are renovating. They’re spending
millions and millions of dollars to renovate because they know just as I just spoke about
keeping the island fresh, they have to keep their properties fresh. They cannot look
tired and worn out and they can’t look, you know, like they were from, you know, the,
you know, World War II and so that’s very important. But they all know that and they
are investing and so our County can just facilitate that by, you know, letting them do
the work and invest and spend the millions that they want to do. I mean, it only helps
our island in every way, and construction on top of that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Victorino?
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And that was a great question, Mr. Chair. And
I was, had a question right along those lines but Ill add it this way, for many years, and
I worked out there for almost 30 years in the security aspect of the hotels and
condominiums, we had many generations come through, kids now are adults and
they’re coming back. So to a degree change is necessitated but they still want to see
what they remember Maui as. So we gotta really be careful on that balance, Mr. Chair.
We gotta have that balance. More importantly, we have a lot of foreign interests. The
Chinese market is still out there. If just 1 percent of those Chinese were to show up at
our doorstep tomorrow, Mr. Chair, we couldn’t handle it. This whole State couldn’t
handle it. Just 1 percent of the Chinese population and they have money. They’re an
older population. They have money. They were looking for places to go and that’s
something that I’ve gotten a couple of the tourist industry’s seminars when we sit down.
That is a big market that is untapped. But saying all of that, Ms. Rasmussen, what else
beyond what the hotels do, what else could the County and the State, and I hope you
can answer this question because this is the thing that’s been the million dollar question
in my mind, what else could we do to make suxe they keep coming back?
MS. RASMUSSEN: In the short term, I would say fix Kahului Airport.
COUNCILMEM3ER VICTORINO: Thank you very much. Yes.
MS. RASMUSSEN: The, in my opinion, I personally am embarrassed when I walk through our
airport. I think that everyone from top to bottom should be held accountable and I don’t
know why that’s not occurring because the condition of our airport is not acceptable for
a world-class resort destination.

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: She’s absolutely correct, Mr. Chair. If you ever go to the
Visitor’s Desk, which is termite riddled and taped up, it is an embarrassment. I’ve been
to small little airports in regional areas of our conferences where they are much better
maintained and much better looking than our Kahulul Airport. But thank you, that is
one of the million dollar questions. The other one is our roadways. I’m sick and tired
of our State continuously putting in all this vegetation that they can’t take care of and
all you get is weeds. Mokulele Highway, classic example. Put in all this natural grass,
right and what do we get down there now? Weeds. Use your brains. Put lava rock, put
aesthetic, natural, culturally-sensitive or culturally important.. .Vegas, they do all of
that. They don’t have no grass. They got no water, they got no grass.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah, xeriscape. Xeriscape.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Xetiscape. We could do that and we’d look so much better.
Okay, enough pontification let’s go. I have other things to do, I’m sorry, thank you,
Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, Mr. Couch, question?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Not on the visitor, just on the general.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: We’re wrapping up with OED.

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So you can ask a question.

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: One thing that I didn’t see in any of your presentations or any of
the spreadsheets or the paperwork is the Economic Development Revolving Fund.
What’s going on with that? Are we doing that again? What...
MS. RASMUSSEN: So when we put our Budget together, which needed to be turned in to our
zealous Budget Director by December, last December, we, our projects were, they’re all
going, all the EDRF projects are going but they’re not completed yet. So I felt, you know,
we are not, we haven’t been able to come back to you with any, you know, performance
measures and results of those projects but absolutely by the end of, you know, this next
year, they will be. Now, with that being said, if you feel like that you would like to put
money in that fund, we would welcome it with open anns. We know that money could
be deployed well in our community and we absolutely would welcome it and the program
is in place now and, you know, so but we just felt well, maybe the Council would like to
see more results from us, at least, but certainly we would welcome you re-funding that
program.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair, and thank you, Ms. Rasmussen. Maybe
if we can make that as a request to Mr. Guzman’s Committee as far as follow-up on the
people who\re gotten it so far just so we know.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, I think the fund has an automatic sunset date of June 30, 2016.

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So yeah, then...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Plus it’s a revolving fund so if money doesn’t get back after it goes out it’s
not a revolving fund.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Questions? Ms. Cochran?

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair, also what I think was not discussed was grants and
disbursements for economic development initiatives. And even in the binder, 434, very
bottom of the page, there’s no, that’s all it says. And what it’s intended for but there’s
no actual items listed under it.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah, we did hand that with that same response. Do they not have that?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Did you submit it in a response, Ms. Rasmussen?

MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah. Yeah, it is.
-
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MR. BAZ: Yeah, Mr. Chair, Members, it’s ED-2.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Two.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you,

MS. RASMUSSEN: I’m sorry, I put that paper to bed. I’m sony. So now I\re gotta go through
papers.
MR. BAZ: Yeah so, Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Yeah, thank you. It’s on Page 5 of 5 of the attachment to ED-2. The projects
completed for fiscal Year ‘16, or the projects that are funded for Fiscal Year ‘16 include
Kihei Friday Town Parties 25,000, Halloween 15,000, fourth of July Lahaina 10,000,
Maui Nul Canoe Race 10,000, Na Kamehameha Commemoration 10,000, Aunty Emma
Farden Sharpe Hula 10,000 and the Maui Accelerator Program 30,000. Oh, excuse me,
there’s more. Hawaii on the Hill 30,000, Broadband Grants Grant Writing 25,000, Small
Business Week 10,000 and friday Town Party Umbrella Marketing 11,000.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I mean, that’s now. So what’s for the future?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Well, again, a lot of those programs will be re-funded because they’re
recurring programs but we don’t project because we don’t know what we’re going to get
into the funds and so after we get the funds then we start, you know, deploying projects
and asking for projects to come in. So but clearly a lot of those projects will be the
same, so.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: If they’re funded.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, got it. Thanks.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah, I mean, if the level of the fund is funded I should say, yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Any other questions in Economic Development, OED,
Office of the Mayor? We thank you, Ms. Rasmussen, for your assistance and responses
to the Committee’s questions. So thank you so much.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
-
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, we are going to take a five-minute recess so that we can get you the
right documents as Housing and Human Concerns is up next. We are in recess.
(gavel).
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

4:08 p.m.
4:13 p.m.

CHAIR HOKAMA:
(gavel)... Okay, we shall bring this meeting back to order
Housing and Human Concerns Department back to continue its review.
.

.

.

We have

DEPARTMENT OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS

CHAIR HOKAMA: We started the one, the Administration Program for this Department earlier.
So I’m going to ask the Members at this time if they have any questions under
Department Administration Program to ask at this time, please? The Staff is also
handing out a resolution that Council passed in 2013. So I’ll, you know what, since
you guys can think about your question, I brought this up for the Director. This was
regarding my original questions about rentals, the $128,000 request for rental space in
One Main Plaza and we asked if there were other considerations to expand maybe
Kaunoa Center as an option site for, to accommodate staff Departmental needs. One
thing about elephants, they get good memories. And therefore, Members, if you see as
part of a land use approval, what you have before you is a copy of a resolution that was
adopted by the Council whereby we did receive 1.16 acres of land for the future
expansion of Kaunoa Senior Center, which means we own the land. We don’t need to
buy land. And so I asked, I shared this with the Director to see if this is something that
they’ll at least review for Departmental needs in replacement of additional rental
requests. Director?
MS. REIMANN: Thank you, Chair. This is the first I’ve seen this but I understand Ruth may
have some background on this so I’d like to call Ruth, please? Ruth Griffith from
Kaunoa.
CHAIR HOKAMA: It’s not an official witness stand so you don’t have to worry.
MS. GRIffITH: Thank you, Chair. Ruth Griffith, Senior Services Administrator at Kaunoa.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, we asked the Director, because of the increasing cost of rentals and
required space for your Department’s needs if they considered expansion at Kaunoa?
And we present this resolution that you have over an acre of land dedicated for
expansion use.
MS. GRIFFITH: Thank you, Chair. This is the property that is adjacent to the current Kaunoa
Senior Services property, which has, our current property has all of our classrooms and
the adjacent, and the current Kaunoa office buildings. This adjacent property is
currently an empty lot and would require quite a bit of work. We do not have current
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plans for it so we could consider that and look at that as a possible option although I
couldn’t tell you whether, how feasible that would be or anything at this point at all.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, well our understanding before we accepted this in 2013 that this is
something the Department wanted, that’s why we secured it and why you have it.

MS. REIMANN: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director?

MS. REIMANN: The thing that I would be concerned about is all of our clients that we serve
and for them to drive all the way out to Paia, you know, all of our Section 8 folks and
Immigrant Services. Right now in Wailuku, we’re conveniently located where we can,
you know, be available, regularly available to help our residents.
T’
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Griffith?
MS. GRIFFITH: My understanding of that situation, we didn’t actually... and I could be wrong
because this precedes my time at Kaunoa but the donor of the property, his intention
was for it to be used to expand Kaunoa. Not that we pursued it to try to get the property.
He spent a lot of time there. He lives very close by, his own person. He spends a lot of
time coming to visit us and he wanted it to remain for that purpose for the seniors to
expand. He felt that given our current situation, the limitations of our current property,
we may never be able to expand with the expanding needs of the seniors unless he gave
that property to the County. And that was his intent. So I’m, that’s my understanding
of the situation.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay thank you for that. Other questions in Administration? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER WCTORINO: You know, thank you. And, Ruth, thank you for some
insight. And again, that’s another challenge we have, Mr. Chair. We change directors,
we change Administrations, we change and sometimes the historic perspective, like in
your case, you have an immense historic perspective of what’s going on, is lost. And so
sometimes, you know, we have to go back to documents and was the document drawn
up with the intent of what the owner had done. And I think Ruth is actually saying no,
this is not what the intent of the property was. I hope you’re right. But, Ruth, would it
be possible, and I guess I’m asking you, Mr. Chair, if this would be possible, if that
owner would put something in writing to us saying that that was his intent, would you
think that’s possible and would you allow that, Mr. Chair? I mean, just to make sure
that future Councils don’t have a problem.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I would say the Council was very clear in what it accepted. We accepted it
on the condition that this dedication, specifically for the future expansion of Kaunoa
Senior Center.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Senior Center, right?
CHAIR HOKAMA: It’s very specific in the resolution

--

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --the purpose of the land.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. So if I understand what you’re just saying is that you
understand it to be for seniors, the Senior Center and the Senior Services? Okay, that’s
good enough for me. So as long as this is what you interpret this to be, and I thought
that’s what we did when we did this in 2013, I’m okay with that, sir. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Because by the adoption, we are, we told the applicant he has complied with
Condition 5 of the zoning requirements
--

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Exactly, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --for that old stable areas that I believe was Mr. Spencer’s project.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Intention, yes. Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, any other questions in Admin, Members? Mr. Guzman, questions,
sir?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I’m good.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No questions, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Not at this time.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:
Committee at the time.
CHAIR HOKAMA:
resolution?

Thank you.

No, Chair.

I’m familiar with that.

That went through my

Are we correct that that was the specific purpose of the

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Okay, let’s hit the Housing Program. Director?
MS. REIMANN: Aloha, Chair, Members of the Council. So the Housing Program also
encompasses Section 8. Its vision is that Maui County citizens have access to affordable
housing of choice. And in your binders starting on Page 309 to 311 are our Goals and
Measures and so I’d like to open up to any questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, we’ll go through this round. The Goals and Measurements
are fme but I would like you to focus on the Details also specific on the Budget numbers.
Let’s see, Ms. Crivello, any questions at this time?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Not right now for the Budget. I think your intent is for us to
deal with the Budget. We can deal with the Goals later on. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I agree with Ms. Crivello. The Goals we need to talk probably in
her Committee because there’s some concerns there.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No, thanks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, I would like to make sure that if we’re not going to talk
about the Goals now and put it in Ms. Crivello’s Committee that something be brought
forward in writing that that will be done so that it’s not lost in the shuffle.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That will be part of our report.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, very much.
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CHAIR HOKA.MA: Okay. Mr. Ouzman, anything at this time, sir? Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Not in Administration, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Page 8-13, Director, Contractual Services, 6112, 8-13, can you give
us some comment about your use of this contractual monies?
MR. ALMEIDA: Thank you, Chair, and good afternoon, Committee Members. With regards to
Page 8-13, Contractual Services and Professional Services, w&re asking for basically the
same amount as Fiscal Year ‘16 for Contractual Services and we did have a removal of
the amount previously requested for Professional Services. So there is a reduction with
regards to these particular line items. The Contractual Services account is an account
that Housing uses for things such as housing studies to contract for other housing
needs and is a backup that we have in case we need to utilize for any other housingrelated subject. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So what is the status of that Section 8 project you did with the current
year’s money? Did you guys do a study with the 25,000 with Professional Services?
MR. ALMEIDA: Oh, thank you, Chair. Yes, that was an analysis that was done by Nan McKay
that did an overview and analysis of the Section 8 Program, analyzed operations from
top to bottom and made recommendations with regards to areas of improvement that
could be implemented to better service the program.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So the project is completed?
MR. ALMEIDA: Yes, it has been completed.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Have you started implementing its recommendations?
MR. ALMEIDA: Yes, we have. We have started to re-organize the Department per Nan McKay’s
recommendations with regards to work designated to specialists as well as clerks. The
supervisor recommendations with regards to a manager and a two-pronged approach to
supervising the staff to basically be better, efficient, and be more hands-on with regards
to the work that’s going on in the office and from what we have implemented so far, it
has been very successful and we’re very pleased with the results.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Is this going to take care of the Auditor’s comments about this program?
MR. ALMEIDA: Thank you, Chair. Yes, it’s directly related with regards to the comments that
were in the Audit Report. Those have already been addressed mainly through the areas
of recommendation through the report and they have been implemented and corrected.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, very good. We are happy to hear that. Ms. Crivello, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yes, I have a question in regards to.. ,I’m trying to find it, okay,
Detail 8-14, the Index Code is 9141633 in regards to the County grant subsidy
-
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additional funding for the First Time Homebuyer’s Program. Is that something that the
Department does as far as for the First Time Homebuyer’s Program or does this, it’s
something that’s put out for an RFP?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Haake [sic]?
MR. ALMEIDA: Thank you, Chair, and thank you, Ms. Crivello for that question. This program
is operated and overseen by the Housing Division. We implemented it previously. We
are trying to receive funding under a new format. It has not received funding through
the last, I believe, two or three fiscal years. But the current format of the program is a
matching program where the program would match proceeds that the buyer was putting
down up to a maximum of 15,000, and this whole process would be handled by the
Housing Division, so no additional costs with regards to having to contract out or do an
RFP for its implementation.
COUNCILMEMBER CRWELLO: Oh, so it’s actually, I was with the understand was to do the
credit counseling or what have you so it’s actually some down payment monies that
was, once existed in this Department? Okay. And then, so right above that with
9144853, you have under the Rental, again you have to increase assistance to obtain
affordable housing. So your expansion request is, how do you, what is it really? What
do you do with that to obtain affordable housing?
MR. ALMEIDA: Thank you, Chair. Those grants are not administered by the Housing Division.
They’re overseen by Grants Management. They’re the Rental Assistance Programs, I
have a list of them here somewhere. Women Helping Women, MEO, Ka Hale A Ke Ola
and Family Life Center. They each receive individual line item grants for different
services.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay from this amount?
MR. ALMEIDA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. Yeah, okay. That’s all I have for now, Chair, thank
you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. White, any questions?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Chair. On the first Time Homebuyer’s Program, my problem
with it has always been that it’s essentially a lottery and we take care, with $250,000
we take care of just over 16, I guess 17 different parties. When you said that you were
reformatting, is there anything that you took a look at with respect to allowing this
program to touch more people than just 16 or 17?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mmeida?
MR. ALMEIDA: Thank you, Chair, and thank you, Chair White, for that question. Originally,
the appropriations for this particular line item grant were I believe about 150,000 to
-
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200,000. We’ve asked for a little bit of an increase mainly due to the fact that from
‘hen the program was first implemented until now, sales prices have gone up quite a
bit from ‘09 and 2010. We put in and formatted the matching aspect of it to where we
wanted to ensure that the owner had skin in the game, so to speak, with regards to a
commitment to putting a down payment into the property on their own and then in this
sense, the County would be assisting with a subsidy matching their investment into the
purchase of the property. As former Director Ridao liked to say, it’s, there’s so many
different ways to subsidize housing. This is just one means that helps the owner bridge
the gap from getting from rental to homeownership by helping them with a little bit of a
subsidy to just make that down payment and make that initial investment to get into
the home and that was always the intent of the program and why we thought it was very
valuable and hopefully we’ll be able to implement it again with your approval.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. That was the only thing I had concern with. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Guzman? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, I think this program speaks for itself. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Mr. Carroll, questions, sir? Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:
Thank you.

No, Chair White asked the question I was concerned in, about.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And if I was following correctly, the
Affordable Rental Housing Program at 156,500? Is that, and that’s that list you said,
Mr. Mmeida, in regards to it’s broken down to KHAKO, MEO, Family Life Center, and
Women Helping Women? And so the monies are disbursed amongst those four entities
and it’s to help assist what, with deposits, get partial rents, I don’t know? How does
that truly break down for the person and how is it received?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mmeida?
MR. ALMEIDA: Thank you, Chair. And thank you, Ms. Cochran, for that question. As
mentioned, unfortunately Housing, I don’t have information with regards to the break
downs in the services and scopes of these particular grants. I don’t know if Luz does as
these particular grants are overseen by Grants Management. So if you might want to
ask that question when Grants Management comes down to and sits with their section,
I think they’ll he able to better address exactly what the break down was, the increase
per grant, and what the grants focus on.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, Chair, if that, should we wait then to get further
answers in this regard or?

-91-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 20, 2016

CHAIR HOKAMA: No, on this one, I think the Department should be at least try to respond to
the Committee, components of what I think youre trying to get at because the grants,
the awards will be determined by an RFP, is that correct, Mr. Almeida? And I apologize
for calling you Mr. Haake earlier. It’s a long day for the Chair too. But, Mr. Almeida,
this will be determined by an RFP process, is that correct?
MR. ALMEIDA: Thank you, Chair, I wouldn’t want to misquote. If it’s okay if we can call Luz
down to answer, I think that would, shell be able to better respond to your questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We’re just trying to understand how a determination will be made.
Steve, if you can, fmd one more chair, please, for our resource people? Thank you. Hi,
introduce yourself, please?
MS. DOMINGO: Hi. I’m Luz Domingo and I’m the Grants Manager for the Department of
Housing and Human Concerns, Grants Management Division. Good afternoon, Chair,
and good afternoon, Councilmembers. We, your question, for your question with
regards to the Affordable Rental Housing, we have a current appropriation that goes to
Family Life Center, which is 269,500, Ka Hale A Ke Ola, 185,500, Maui Economic
Opportunity, 331,660, and Women Helping Women, 166,500. When, in December,
when we solicited applications for the Fiscal Year ‘17, we had included this program and
we also received applications only from these four agencies. So currently with the Maui
Economic Opportunity, theft funds only had lasted them until December and they were
able to utilize all their funds so we were assuming that we would be able to request for
additional funding that they would be able.. .because they’re, right now, they still have
clients that they were not able to serve because they don’t have enough money to fund
the request. So if there will be an additional funds that will be put in in that Affordable
Rental Housing, it may not be, it may not only go to MEO but when we get the approval,
we usually talk to these four agencies and we kind of like determine how the distribution
will be. Would it be depending on the number of clients they serve and depending on
their previous year’s statistics so, and the future need. So that’s how we, and we kind
of like agree together, all the agencies that are currently receiving the grants. And that’s
how we distribute the money.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, so if you get additional monies, do you do a new RFP regarding the
distribution of the new additional monies?
MS. DOMINGO: We probably will distribute it in these four agencies.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And that was clear in the first RFP that if there’s additional monies down
the road that those that apply at that point in time will be the ones considered?
MS. DOMINGO: Not really but we could. We could do another RFP. In all these programs,
we, if we have, if we are awarded additional monies, we will do a separate RFP for that
or, and if there’ nobody else that would respond to the RFP, then it will be distributed
to the four agencies depending on theft needs. Because during the year, if the agencies
that were awarded a certain amount and during like the third quarter of the year that I
ask them if they are able to utilize all theft monies and if they say no, then we will do a
-
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grant amendment with them and see which other agency would need the money and we
transfer the money to them.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Well we’re concerned because we don’t need a repeat of a Department
request for, and then all of a sudden it came into one Countywide project, okay, and
then we’ve had people contact us about well if we knew this was where the bid was going
to go eventually we would have bid from the initial because we never thought it would
be a Countywide project. We thought this was just a small Departmental request. Yeah,
we want to avoid those problems. Director?
MS. REIMANN: So the four agencies that receive this funding and it’s for rent assistance
and/or for security deposit, they meet every month so they, to ensure that there’s no
duplication and so, and they also sometimes share funding from what I understand if,
you know, there’s somebody that needs rental assistance then, you know, they can pool
the money to better service our community. And.,.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, our problem was from those that didn’t bid on the initial RFP because
for them was I don’t want one small departmental thing but then it blew up into one
Countywide project and they said there’s the big bucks. But you had to be at the
beginning to be part of the next phases. And so that’s what we’re concerned about this
pot. If it grows, is the only four people currently that are part of the list, the only ones
that get access to the increase? Because I don’t know. We’re going to get the call from
those agencies that didn’t apply for the original RFP.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So thank you, Department, for coming down and elaborating
because that is one of my, I believe this is the same section last year where I had outside
entities who would have loved to have known that this thing even existed and if I recall,
it’s these same four that continuously get it. And so these other guys are left out in the
cold, not being told about this. And I think that’s wrong. It should be out there for
everybody. And again, here we are. And again, they’re growing and growing and
growing. And I, one of my other follow-up questions was do they help with deposits?
Normally deposits are given back. So you’re, that’s like a revolving thing. We’re putting
it out. They’re putting up deposits for people but if that person checks out with a clean
bill of health of their apartment or whatever, you guys are getting the money back or
whatever entity. So how does that work? Where’s all that in this?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Department? Department, if you can respond, please?
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MS. DOMINGO: With this Rental Assistance Program comes, there’s a case management
assessment that goes with it, So each one of the agencies may have a different, each
one of the agencies that have, may have a different kind of like procedure of how it gets
awarded but it’s pretty much they’re following the same guidelines. With regards to like
the rental, the deposits, they have a certain criteria that if they left the unit during a
certain period, then it’s not actually the deposit that they have there, it’s not actually
them that they will get, whoever the client is. It’s actually the landlord that will return
the deposit to the agencies that are receiving the affordable rental housing funds. Then
it goes back to their fund and like MEO right now, that’s what they were using in order
to award to another, to some clients that they don’t really have available funds. It just
goes like a revolving funds for them. So the deposit is, it’s not really that we get it from
the client. It’s from the landlord because they’re supposed to, because there’s a case
management component of this program so they’re supposed to adhere to that program,
to the requirements of the program and if they don’t, then that’s when they leave the
unit and they’ll probably will fmd another unit. But the landlord is supposed to return
the... after everything has been, you know, the landlord will probably charge for like
cleaning and any damages that was created by the tenant then the leftover will be
returned to the agency.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you for that explanation. I understand. I do rentals
so I know what that means. I’ve just been hearing that people have been paying deposits
and they’re not getting it back. And they’re going to these entities so maybe that’s
another subject and another whatever, audit of some kind but anyways. My initial
concern is still here again this year, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: With the four. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I think Ms. Crivello might have had a
follow-up to this. I’m going back to Mr. White’s question so I don’t know how you want
to run that?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Do you want to follow-up on Ms. Cochran, Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Oh, well the same line item.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So you say out of these fundings [sic] how much did you
mention that goes to MEO?
MS. DOMINGO: MEO is 331,660.
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Three hundred thirty-one. Okay, so, as well as the other
entities and since you have the plan to offer it to the additional, the existing four, is
there a cut that goes for salaries and what percentage of this amount that goes for
salaries or what have you? You know, what, is most of these monies directly into the
affordable assistance, housing assistance? And, you know, they establish organizations
so I’m wondering if it has a component that these funds go directly to or do we have to
take monies out of this fund to pay for employees?
MS. DOMINGO: Thank you for that question. for, let’s say for example, for MEO, out of the
331,660, only 71,000 goes to their personnel costs, which is for the person who handles
the program and the rest of the money goes to the subsidy that goes to the client.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you for that. Before I recognize Mr. Couch, that’s something I
may propose to you, Members, a cap on the amount a grant can be used for salaries
and wages and then the majority should be for programs and ops. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Back to the affordable down payment
assistance that you’re trying to, the additional funding for First Time Homebuyer’s
Program. One of our concerns has always been, as Mr. White said, it was the lottery
situation. The other was that it was a grant and not a loan and I understand why the
banks won’t let you say it’s a loan because then that goes against their debt and they
have the issues with loaning out the money. Can it be, I talked to some bankers and
they said if it was a, you know, at the end of 15 years, around if you’re in the house for
15 years yeah, then you get it but if anytime within the 15 years you sell the house, you
have to pay it back. Can that, I would find it a little bit better pifito swallow if we could
do that as opposed to just give it outright unless the people stay in the house for, you
know, 15 years or so?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Ahneida?
MR. ALMEIDA: Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Member Couch, for that question. Those are
the current conditions in the First Time Homebuyer’s Grant Program. If they sell at
14 years, 11 months, they have to pay back the full 15,000.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, okay.
MR. ALMEIDA: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White, questions?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Once again, Ms. Cochran asked a couple of really good questions. What
is the.. .oh, I have to change horses again because I’m back to the rental housing issue,
but Director, maybe you know, what is the average amount of assistance that anyone
is provided?
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Department?
MS. REIMANN: I’m having Luz come down.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, why don’t, Mr. Almeida, bring the

--

VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And the other question...
CHAIR HOKAMA: --other chair so you folks can be closer for responses?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Then the other question I had was whether or not the other entities have
the same ratio of administrative costs to assistance provided? It works out that MEO is
at about 21 ‘/2 percent.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Department?
MS. DOMINGO: Thank you for that question. Yes, with regards to the cap of the rental
assistance program, the cap is like at $5,000 per client and sometimes they use it for
one-thne deposit, which definitely there’s no $5,000 one-time deposit and some utilize
it on a declining, on a monthly declining scale. So well pay for the first monthly deposit
and the balance will be on a declining scale. They are supposed to be able to pay at
least 30 percent of the rent. So the balance of the, the balance from the deposit would
be divided into the number of months that they could accommodate the maximum of
$5,000. And we also use it for security, for deposit for utility assistance, which
maximum of $800.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And then with the other three organizations, do they have a
similar administrative overhead cost?
MS. DOMINGO: It’s, I don’t have exactly here the present dates but for family Life Center, out
of the 269,500, they have personnel costs of 72,000. for Ka Hale A Ke Ola, for the
185,500, 49,000 goes to personnel. And for Women Helping Women, out of the 166,500,
25,946 goes to personnel. And the rest goes to client subsidy.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And you said that MEO was about 71,000?
MS. DOMINGO: Seventy-one thousand four hundred...
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And do you have a rough feel for how many people utilize the
maximum amount of 5,000?
MS. DOMINGO: I don’t have the numbers with me right now but we will be able to provide it.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: If you can make those available that would be great. Thank you. Thank
you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Ms. Crivello?
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. Just a question with regards to I think only MEO
is on Molokai and Lanai, so does, do they extend those subsidies to the other two
islands, Molokai and Lanai?
MS. DOMINGO: Yes. Yes, they have clients in Molokai and Lanai, all, actually all of them. I
think MEO was the one that has the most number of clients in Molokai and Lanai.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Guzman, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I’m okay.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And, you know, many of the more interesting
questions have been asked but I wanted to ask you as far as, you know, you said that
these are deposits and then the deposits go back to the agency for the rental assistance.
Yeah, I’m going to the rental assistance, yeah. Do you guys have any tracking
mechanisms? Do the agencies themselves report back to you that says okay, this year
we had six people move out and this is how much money we had to charge for repair or
whatever, fixing up of the facility or there was no repair done so, you know, we got the
full deposit back? Do you have any tracking mechanism for that?
MS. DOMINGO: Yes, we do have, they do, each agency has a procedure of how they track the
deposits. And actually even after a few months or a few years that they have not received
any deposit, they will have, because they don’t know if the client already left the house,
I was told that they will even call back if they found out that, you know, the client
already moved out of the house then they will call back the agencies, they will call back
the landlord and ask them.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
deposit itself?

For a breakdown of what they actually charged from the

MS. DOMINGO: And make sure that the deposit, that whatever, if there’s any balance that it’s
being returned to them.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know, Mr. Chair, you know, since you brought up the
subject about a percentage of administrative costs, which I have no problem with that,
I’d like to make sure we add something in the nature that within 60 days of the client
moving out that whatever deposit is returned, should be returned to the agency. There
should be no delays months later that you have to check. I think, you know, something
like that is part of the accountability and so the landlord should be put on notice.
Because when I was a landlord and my tenant moved out, I had 30 days to return his
deposit. So I don’t see why we can’t put something like that into our, I don’t know if it’s
an ordinance, a policy, I don’t care how we do it but I think we need to have something
-
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that people can be kept accountable for, the monies that we are giving them when that
client moves out, whatever they have to charge and they have to itemize that also. You
know, I think that’s something I want to see. You know, and I may not be here for all
of this but the point is it should be accounted for so that we know how much money
comes in, I mean that went out to that deposit and how much money comes back and
the agency shouldn’t be chasing them down three or four months later. It should be
done within 60 days. I don’t think any longer is needed. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA:
Yeah, one second.
So we don’t use, what I would call standard
landlord-tenant agreements because, I mean, State of Hawaii has pretty much a 30-day
window on landlord-tenant agreements? So we give, we do something different from
what is standard rental or housing agreements, Department?
MS. DOMINGO: We still follow the standard rental...
CHAIR HOKAMA: So 30 days on the deposit?
MS. DOMINGO: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. One thing, you know, we fmd interesting with this First Time
Homebuyers, you know, it may be a stretch but wouldn’t this be able to qualify for our
Affordable Housing Fund, Mr. Ueoka?
MR. UEOKA: Thank you, Chair. Yeah, I believe it could fit in there under the general terms
of the purpose and the use of the fund. My only recommendation would be to make
sure that the fund is sent through a nonprofit entity for it is a grant and under the
Affordable Housing Fund you have certain grant requirements and reporting
requirement so those would probably be more easily handled by a nonprofit agency as
opposed to an individual homeowner. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, I understand that. So, I mean, you know, instead of, because they’re
asking us for a General Fund for these so-called grants, tight? That’s what they’re
proposing. So I’m just looking at another pot to see if we can make an adjustment.
MR BAZ: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: The reason we requested it in the General Fund this year was because they
requested it in Affordable Housing Fund a couple of years ago and it was rejected. So
yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thanks for that reminder
MR BAZ: Trying a different way,
-
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CHAIR HOKAMA: --Mr. Baz,
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: One second, Ms. Baisa. I haven’t forgotten you. I find it good that we keep
talking about first Time Homebuyer’s Program and getting them literate, fmancially
literate. I fmd it interesting, though, when you look at the paper and we haven’t talked
about it in this Committee or I haven’t heard the Department bring it up, nobody talks
about foreclosure prevention. Because that’s the opposite end of the First Time
Homebuyer’s issues is how not to go into foreclosure. So is that something? Oh, did I
read your, did you channel that to me, Ms. Balsa?
MRBAZ: No.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Part of my question.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, part of this program also pays for Hale Mahaolu’s homeownership
counseling program, which Marlynn Tanji from Hale Mahaolu is here. And a majority
of what they do is foreclosure prevention and that’s why we proposed for last couple of
years to increase their funding significantly because we feel that their work in preventing
foreclosures prevents homelessness. It prevents a lot of social problems we have to deal
with. And the amount of money we give them and the number of people they help is,
you know, a very, very good return on our investment.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for sharing that and thank you for doing that, Hale Mahaolu,
because anybody that has a down in the dumps credit score knows how hard it is to
build it up to a level that becomes a good credit risk for loans. So again when you have
foreclosure on your list as you’re not a dependable borrower, And, you know, that’s
something that we don’t want to put our people in. Ms. Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much, Chair. Just a couple of things I wanted to
mention because we are talking about homelessness here when we talk about this issue
and helping people find housing. You know, the nature of this ldnd of work is that it
requires very intense case management. You just don’t give somebody a rental
assistance and say okay, you’re going to be afright. It really doesn’t work that way. It’s
this comprehensive helping them change their budget, change their spending patterns,
maybe deal with substance abuse, transportation issues, childcare, whatever it is in
order so that they don’t wind up homeless again in a few months the minute the program
ends. And for me, I think the statistic that we really want to look at as funders is the
outcomes. How many of these people that are helped retain those homes and don’t wind
up in homelessness or needing assistance again? And I think that’s probably the key
statistic. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for bringing that up because I think what makes our job easier,
not easier, helps us make a better, educated decision is with the right data that we
receive and I would agree with you that we need the right statistics. And so,
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Department, I would ask you to review your measurements and goals because we need
data that helps us make good budgetary decisions and I think some of the statistics
that Ms. Balsa is mentioning about outcomes, if, and again, we leave it to you to make
the adjustments so we look forward to those improvements in the next budget cycle so
again we make better informed decisions. Thank you for that.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And I want to go back to the mention about
how much per client is given. You stated 5,000, that’s like the max. Is that towards
their rental, per se, the $5,000? Because then you mentioned 800 for utilities so is that
800 out of the 5,000? So it’s broken up.. .what’s that break down? And the follow-up
question to that is that what we pay to the landlord or is that, you know, I mean, what
we pay up to... oh, sorry. Is that all the landlord can charge the client as in rent or
utilities or we pay up to that?
MS. DOMINGO: That is, the $5,000 is the cap per client. So they can either use it for their
first time, for part of it for their deposit and the balance will go through their monthly
rent, which will be on a declining scale and or a part of it can go to if they avail to the
security deposit or the utility assistance then it will all be part of the $5,000.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, and so what is that $800 utility amount you mentioned?
MS. DOMINGO: The utility amount is that if in case they are not able to pay their utilities, so
up to $800 only one time that they can use that from the $5,000. So if they use $400
for the utility and they use 1,500 for their security deposit, so that’s already 1900, so
the balance of 3,100 will be divided into the number of months that, for the succeeding
months that they’ll be paying their monthly rents. And it all goes to, directly to the
landlord so the balance of the actual rent in a month will be provided by the tenant.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. So there’s no rule that a tenant in this type of program
can, is only charged up to $800 in utilities? They can go, the landlord per se, can
charge, go above and beyond that? There’s no cap on, for affordable rental living
whatever, do we not keep something at a certain affordable amount?
MS. DOMINGO: Usually for the utility assistance, the people that are availing of these services,
or availing of these funds are those that are being paid directly to the utility company.
So they also have a procedure of each agency also has a procedure of how the utility
assistance will be paid. So its, it doesn’t go with the, you know, the rental that goes to
the landlord.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And I take it
MS. DOMINGO: Also I’m
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --each of these four, they do it differently? They charge the
client. The program is a little different for each entity?
MS. DOMINGO: It’s pretty much all the same. They’re following one guidelines.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: It’s kind of standard.
MS. DOMINGO: It’s up to $5,000 for each client and as I mentioned earlier $800 is if they
avail, if a client avails only of the utility assistance, they have a cap of $800.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. Couch? Ms. Crivello? Mr. White?

VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Hopefully this is my final question on this, The $5,000, is that if my
wife and I come in and I apply for the rental assistance, then we run through our $5,000,
can my wife come back 6 months later and apply for another 5,000? Is it 5,000 per year
or 5,000 per lifetime or what is the limitation?
MS. DOMINGO: It’s actually $5,000 per household in a 12-month period. So usually we have,
they have...
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: So I can come back next year and apply again?
MS. DOMINGO: They can come back next year if they stilL..
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Ay yay yay.
MS. DOMINGO: And the way of tracking is that when we meet, the all agencies they meet,
they kind of like bring their own individual listing of who they assisted and so they
compare the data, they compare the names. If somebody applied but it could be possible
that somebody would apply to MEO and the spouse will apply to Ka Hale A Ke Ola so
we have in every month that we meet, that’s the first thing that we do is we compare the
data.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And is there anything that restricts either Family Life Center or KHAKO
from paying their own rent with these monies?
MS. DOMINGO: Paying
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Well, they both charge rental for their facilities. Actually, I don’t know
about Family Life Center but I know KHAKO does. Maui Economic Opportunity and
Women Helping Women, I’m assuming that they are paying rent for people to move into
new places. I’m just concerned that if we’re making these funds available to KHAKO
and Family Life Center, are they paying out these subsidies to benefit their own rental
programs and is there any restriction on that?
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MS. DOMINGO: They could, Ka Hale A Ke Ola’s, the funding that they receive from the
affordable housing can be paid towards the Hale Makana’s housing for their clients.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Thank you, Chair. This is getting...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair, let me try to straighten Mr. White out a little because
I happen to be on the board and I understand, there is two entities there. Hale Makana
is rental and they pay them, basically we have a set fee for them to pay a rental. Ka
Hale is those who are in transition and this is where most of this money goes to. There’s
two different entities, it’s not just one entity. So, Hale Makana, actually those people
pay rent. They can stay up until two years. There’s certain, you know, guidelines and
I don’t have them all and if you want to call Monique back and she can give you the
whole explanation, that’s fine. But that is what Hale Malcana does, you know, it’s a
different entity than KHAKO. KHAKO is transitional, people come in there in need, they
go in. Theyre supposed to get off their feet, get up to snuff. They gotta go classes and
all these different things where Hale Makana is more of affordable rentals with some
educational programs, components also included So there’s two different entities and
that middle road that goes down by the park, that kind of divides the property and what
Hale Makana is and what Ka Hale is. So if you need more explanation, you know, you
can call upon them and they can give you a more direct explanation and I think.. is
Monique here? I don’t think so. Oh, she is. So if you want to call her as a resource,
Mr. Chair, so that Mr. White has, you know, a clearer understanding of what the facility
does, please go right ahead. If you don’t mind, I would like that so that we are clear. I
don’t want any, and even the Family Life Center, has really two different entities also.
I’ve made it a point to understand what theyre doing. I’m not on that board. But I
understand how they operate. You have rental apartments down here in Happy Valley.
She has in Harbor Lights. Mi over the place they have units and they’re all under
different programs based upon income, based upon need, based upon transitional
programs so if you would like, I would ask you if you would like to call Ms. Yamashita
up and get a better clearer story. Sony, I’m getting tired too. Sony, Chair. I would ask
you to do that. Thank you.
.

VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Because, Chair, my only challenge is whether or not these organizations
have the ability to protect their own occupancy rates by dipping into this fund to help.
I mean, it’s there to help people but are they helping themselves at the same time? And
that’s my concern on two of these. So I can get the clarification later. I know we’ve got
a long way to go.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, that’s fine. We’ll let you and the entity have a discussion. I have
some questions for the Director and we may need Ms. Tengan [sic] from Hale Mahaolu
because do you know if any participants under their Housing Program is referred by
traditional financial institutions? Who does the referral to various programs such as
Hale Mahaolu’s program?
MR. ALMEIDA: Thank you, Chair. For the Homeowner Counsel Program?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
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MR ALMEIDA: Yes, they receive referrals from the local financial institutions as well as our
offices and other non-profits. We try to do outreach and network to make everyone
aware with regards to the different organizations that, you know, provide these types of
services.
MR BAZ: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz?
MR BAZ: So also, the Federal government’s HARP Program has a link directly to, for, you
know, if you type in what area you live in, you want homeownership assistance, Hale
Mahaolu is what pops up.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair, wasn’t judicial a part of that also? Because that’s
what they explained to me when they met with me that the judiciary also refers for
foreclosure issues, Now, I may be wrong but I remember that being told to me.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, that was part of my next question, Mr. Victotino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, okay. I’m sony, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, because I’m wondering if the financial institutions, because, you know,
if I referring to you, Director, and you get them qualified, I would like them to come back
to me for the actual housing loan, So do those institutions, pay either the Department
or Hale Mahaolu for all those referrals and they get all fmancial literate and able to now
take on loans? Do those institutions provide any incentives or support? Because they’re
the beneficiaries of all this informed people, educated future homeowners.
MR. ALMEIDA: Thank you, Chair. If you’d like the agency is here and if you want to call upon
them to provide testimony and answer your questions directly, they’re here as a
resource.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, I just need one person, maybe it’s Ms. Tengan [sIc] to come down.
Please identify yourself for the Committee.
MS. TANJI: Good afternoon, Chair Hokama, Councilmembers. My name is Marlynn Tanji. I’m
with Hale Mahaolu’s Homeownership and Housing Counseling Program.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thanks, Ms. Tanji. I’m sony for mispronouncing your name earlier. So
does it, the fmancial institutions give you any type of support or incentive from their
referrals?
MS. TANJI: Not from their referrals, Generally, they will, it’s a requirement by the loans that
the applicant is applying for. So let’s say if they need a homebuyer’s education
component as part of their mortgage, the applicant is calling us to see if we have classes
-
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available or if we have online classes and then we set that up for them. Or if they need
to do counseling, we set that up for them, But our counseling services are free.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So what is the breakdown of your referrals? It’s like 50 percent from
fmancial institutions, 50 percent walking? I mean, do you know your break down?
MS. TANJI: I’d say that 50 percent, well, most of our referrals are word of mouth.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Oh, okay.
MS. TANJI: A lot is through word of mouth. I’d say about 60 percent of it is word of mouth.
So one person comes in, let’s say the judiciary does refer so...
CHAIR HOKAMA: They do refer?
MS. TANJI: They do.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MS. TANJI: And so they refer the cases to us and sometimes the homeowner turns to families
and friends and we can generate maybe three or four cases from that one referral.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The judiciary is mostly about foreclosure actions?
MS. TANJI: It’s their, the judiciary is giving the homeowner one last chance to try and save
their home. Sometimes the homeowner doesn’t realize there’s an agency out in the
community that can possibly help them with maybe a modification or some other option
so basically they’re giving them our agency’s name and what we do is we give them
options. We don’t tell them which way to go. We just provide information for them to
decide whether they want to stay in the home or if they want to sell, you know, what
their options are. So that’s what we’re meeting with them for. But we do get referrals
from the judiciary.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So the money that you get from the County, besides First Time Homebuyer’s
Program or classes your provide, foreclosure from the courts, what else do you provide
with the County funding?
MS. TANJI: We provide credit counseling if they want that, a variety of...
CHAIR HOKAMA: You do loan modifications?
MS. TANJI: We do a lot of loan modifications?
CHAIR HOKAMA: You work on DHHL lease?
MS. TANJI: We do work on when we get referral cases from DHHL on the lease cancellations.
We have referrals from, sometimes we get directly from the HUD website, from different
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agencies. Sometimes lenders are coming in because people are trying to refinance and
they’re not able to qualify. So they’re looking at possibly a loan modification instead.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Okay, very good. Can you at this point in time give us your estimates
on what is the breakdown by percentage regarding first-time homebuyers, foreclosures,
loan modifications, lease cancellations?
MS. TANJI: Foreclosures are a little down at this time. Our homebuyers has just taken off big
time. We’ve had, normally in the past years we have maybe ten people coming in for
homebuyer’s ed a month and now it’s been averaging about maybe about a hundred.
So it’s almost, well maybe, okay, let me revise that. We have 4 classes a month and
average is about 20. Twenty people coming in. So we’ve seen a lot of improvement on,
a big increase in the number of people interested in purchasing a home as opposed to
foreclosures. foreclosures are still out there in the community. If you look in The Maui
News, there’s still a lot of listings so they’re out there, it’s just that people are kind of
giving up or they’re not really, I guess they’re tired of trying to resolve this issue so
they’re kind of just letting it go, but we still get referrals. We still get calls. Like I
mentioned yesterday that another partnering nonprofit agency is closing its doors this
summer and so with that happening, we will be the only agency here on Maui that can,
will be doing community foreclosure cases on Maui. Statewide, I think we’re the only
ones also.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Statewide?
MS. TANJI: Statewide. Because foreclosures have gone down, yes, but they’re still out there.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Well, thank you for responding to my questions. Any questions for
the lady, Ms. Tanji?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Victorino?

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Real quickly, of the referrals from the judiciary, and your
total monthly referrals, how much comes from the judiciary itself?
MS. TANJI: It’s, right now it’s down.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, that’s good news.
MS. TANJI: It’s.. .right. It’s down. Usually on Wednesdays when they have the court days,
Thursdays I would get calls but it’s been maybe, I haven’t had one in a couple of weeks.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, good.
MS,TANJI: ButL..
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, nonnaDy when you’ft at your, maybe at the peak or
when you were really having a lot of challenges?
MS. TANJI: We were getting maybe four to five requests a week.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Four to five requests a week?
MS. TANJI: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, good. Because then if you times it by three to four,
Mr. Chair, of referrals, then you get another number that comes out. But I agree with
you, Mr. Chair, if the fmancial institutions are getting some benefit, maybe we ought to
ask for some help too, you know. I think that’s the line you were going in and or at least
the track you were heading in. I agree, if they benefit, they should help a little too. But
thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Crivello?

Thank you.

Members, any questions for Ms. Tanji?

COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. Thank you for being here. I’m just curious when
you say youre having an increase in first-time homebuyers in preparing to buy homes,
are they being referred by developers or did they have homes that they can afford to
purchase? I mean, what do you see the cause of this up-trend?
MS. TANJI: The surge?
COUNCILMEMBER CRWELLO: Yeah.
MS. TANJI: It’s with the connection with the developer but we also have most of the class is
made up of people who are interested in purchasing at the new developments. So we
have that. We also have other nonprofits referring their clients to us for the homebuyer’s
ed classes.
COUNCILMEMBER CRWELLO: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any other questions for Ms. Tanji? Thank you very much for joining us this
afternoon
--

MS. TANJI: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --and your responses. Okay. Members, any questions? I’m thinking about
taking the break now because I want to get into Housing’s Grant Program, Section $
Housing, their request for positions, reallocations, W&re going to have some discussions
on the fringes by County General Funds for Section 8. Mr. Baz knows I have a problem
with that, And then we’ll go to Human Concerns. So any questions, Members? Okay,
were going to take our break now and we shall return at 6:30. Okay, we are in recess
till6:30.
.(gavel)...
.

.
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5:21 p.m.
6:32 p.m.

RECESS:
RECONVENE:

(gavel).., We shall bring this meeting back to order. We are in the
CHAIR HOKAMA:
Housing Program of Department of Housing and Human Concerns. So, Director,
comments on the program grants component?
.

.

.

MS. REIMANN: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Director?

MS. REIMANN: Clarification, are you talking grants for the Housing Program?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes. So that’s your Section $ and others.

MS. REIMANN: So for the Section $ grant awards, we have the Komohana Hale Apartment
Program and the Section 8 Housing Program. Did you get that? Sorry. So for a total
of $17,129,713. And then the Section 8 positions, we have, we are not asking for any
increases. And we’re here to answer any questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, very good. Ms. Crivello, any questions at this time?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Sorry, I don’t know what page we’re on.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We’re looking at 316 more or less on the performance component and 8-75
for Details.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Not tight now. Move on and I’ll then Ill come back. Yeah,
thank you.
CF{AIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino, any questions at this time?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: On the, I guess, are we talking about the grants itself or are
we just talking about Admin?
CHAIR HOKAMA: You can talk about the grants itself or the Details in the Budget.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Madam Director, I’ve noticed that we’ve had a steady
drop, you know, we were at 20, 20, and then the last couple years 17, 17 and most of
that drop has come with the investment, the HOME Investment Program, which is
eliminated this year? We’ve eliminated it entirely?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mmeida?
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MR. ALMEIDA: Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Member Victorino for that question. The HOME
funds used to be awarded annually. However, the State has started issuing it on a
three-year rotation.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. ALMEIDA: So the last fiscal year we actually received funding was in Fiscal Year ‘15. I’m
not sure what that hundred thousand dollars, it might be program income, which is
something different but we receive it every three years.

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, it was rotating.
MR. ALMEIDA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, thank you. I’m sorry. From year to you, I apologize,
Chair, I forgot about that The other issue is Section 8 Housing Program. You know,
and I know it’s pretty steady right around 17 million, I got that. Is there any change
proportionally from the feds as far as this? We, because we have more need? You
know, today we have larger need and I know a lot more people are applying for Section 8
and some are getting and some are not. So is this the allocation we get each year? Is
there any change in these proportions or, because it’s been pretty steady right at
17 million, right around there?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Almeida?
MR. ALMEIDA: Thank you, Chair. With your permission, I have Kelcie Wandell, who is our
Section 8 manager present. She can answer that question.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: If you don’t mind, Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, no.

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: With your permission?
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, please come forward. Please introduce yourself to the Committee.

MS. WANDELL: Good evening, Chair and Coundilmembers, My name is Kelcie Wandell and
I’m the Program Manager for the Housing Choice Voucher Program. Regarding your
question, we’re allotted a certain amount and it’s based on our previous year’s
performance. So if it decreases, that means we haven’t utilized the allotment given to
our County therefore they’re going to reduce it. There’s no actual increase in the
funding.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, so what we’re predicated on is what the previous year’s
usage was?
MS. WANDELL: Correct.
-
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So if we don’t use all the money, oh, Pve been hearing like
people going around, they get a Section 8 Voucher but they cannot find any rentals.
Does that go against us because it was not used for lack of housing?
MS. WANDELL: Yes. Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, that’s another issue then we need to address then.
Okay.
MS. WANDELL: That’s correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So by having Section 8 Voucher it doesn’t mean that we get
more. I mean, we could get 18 million, tight, in vouchers but if only 16 million is used,
that’s what they’re going to base their next year’s allocation on?
MS. WANDELL: Right. Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Not what we gave but what actually we use?
MS. WANDELL: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh interesting. Okay, airight. Thank you, Mr. Chair. fll let
others ask questions but that’s very enlightening. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. Carroll, questions? Ms. Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you, Chair. Can somebody tell me how long after you
receive a Section 8 Voucher do you have to actually fmd a rental?
MS. WANDELL: Currently, voucher is good for 60 days and then after the 60 days, a family
can request for an extension, If they request for an extension in writing, theyli get an
additional 30 days after that. We do allow for an extra 30 days on top of that to
accommodate individuals with disabilities.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much. That’s really important because in this
market it must be very difficult.
MS. WANDELL: It is.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yeah. Thank you.
MS. WANDELL: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Cochran?
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And is there a time limit a person is able
to collect this, these vouchers?
MS. WANDELL: No, they can be on the program as long as we are paying at least a dollar
towards housing assistance. So they can be on there for life.

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay. Okay, thank you. No other questions, Chair, thank
you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No. I do note though but your position level remains, right?
There’s no increase in employment
--

MS. WANDELL: Correct,
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: --for positions?
MS. WANDELL: Yes.

COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. AIright, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Chair. When we left, I came in a little late so which section
are we on?

CHAIR HOKAMA: W&re on Housing Program. Basically the grants area which is 316, so that’s
your Section 8 HOME Program, Komohana Hak. Positions basically on 8-75 toward
8-85 of the Details.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. But I was, I thought we were moving into Human Services so Ill
catch up. Thanks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We’ll be hitting that, yeah, after this component.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: One more quick question.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Sure.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: For the Department since you’re here, young lady, this
voucher is good only for rent, not for down payment, right?
MS. WANDELL: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So

--

MS. WANDELL: The voucher...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --the deposit cannot be covered by a voucher am I correct?
MS. WANDELL: Yes, you’re correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. I had been told that because that’s another issue that
comes up sometimes you can have the voucher but you don’t have enough for the down
payment or the deposit. I’m sony, down payment, excuse me. And so that makes it
difficult and also none of this can be used for any damage or any wear and tear on the
unit itsell?
MS. WANDELL: That’s correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: The dwelling or whatever, yeah?
MS. WANDELL: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So that’s why we’re having, and even a greater problem
because many of the people who are out there renting today don’t want Section 8.
MS. WANDELL: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That, just so that everybody heard that. Can you say it a
little louder?
MS. WANDELL: Oh, yes, that is correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chair,
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Help us understand, we see in the Housing Program
positions that have changed from HC to HCF. What is the main purposes of this
reclassification into a different unit, I mean not unit but different... are you moving civil
service to appointed?
MS. WANDELL: To exempt, that is correct, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, so you’re going from civil service to exempt. So all of these that went
to exempt had incumbents in the previous positions so they just, this was more of a
lateral consideration?
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MS. WANDELL: Yes, that is correct.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So with the HCF creation, there is, we are assuming that there is no
civil service exam that was required?
MS. WANDELL: Yes, that is correct.
CHAIR HOKAMA: They’re appointed by the Director or the Mayor? Who is the appointing
authority for this HCF positions?
MR. ALMEIDA: Thank you, Chair. For the positions in the past, pre-Kelcie and myself, there
were Administrations that did appoint and bring in individuals to work in the Section 8
Program. However, for ifiling positions, we go through a recruitment process and
interview and hire exempt positions, the same we would for civil service except we don’t
have to work through DPS and an exam is not required.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Have you completed all of your reallocations that you’ve proposed? What’s
the status of your reallocation of positions?
MR. ALMEIDA: Thank you, Chair. I believe all of the reallocations have been completed aside
from one that we’re still currently working on which is reclassifying a position to have a
second supervisor position under Kelcie. One would manage or supervise the specialists
and the other would supervise the clerks and the inspectors. That was one of the things
that was brought up through the analysis, the review that we had done for us as a
suggested method of management that we’re trying to implement. However, we’ve not
gotten that approved yet through... through the union? The Mayor? Okay, we have not
received fmal approval on that particular position yet, we’re still working.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So this needs, I guess the employee’s bargaining agent is going to go through
a what, an organizational review with you?

MR. ALMEIDA: Yes, Chair, that’s correct.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So we can understand how you arrive at certain budgetary numbers
for your position. What is NC-OO? Because you have, you’re using this SR so called
compensation for quite a bit of positions so help us understand what NC-OO is,
MR. ALMEIDA: Oh, I see.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You know, normally you have an SR range or something, Mr. Almeida.
MR. ALMEIDA: Thank you, Chair. Yes, for the civil service positions, they’re assigned an SR
standing. They receive step movements per the bargaining agreement. The exempt
positions are the NC positions that you see and they have different allocations with
regards to pay increases per their bargaining agreement so that’s the difference between
the two classifications.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: So all these would be following the professional unit, Unit 13 contract for

this appointees?
MR. ALMEIDA: Thank you, Chair. It’s either Bargaining Unit 13 or 3. Both are covered in the
Section 8 Program.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So like your Unit 13, where would this, this would be at the Step A normally?
What’s, you know, you’re just plugging NC-OO and you say associated to BU 13, but
what, this is what entry skill, A, Step A?
MS. WANDELL: Chair, I believe the entry scale for Bargaining Unit 13 is C. Step C.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So that’s where these people would start?
MS. WANDELL: That is correct.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, you know what, we’re going to need those kinds of information so we
can understand
--

MS. WANDELL: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --the amount to the, for the scale.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: One more question.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Sure,
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Let’s say someone gets a Section 8 Voucher, right and gets a
deposit from our Rental Assistance Program. Is that allowed?
MS. WANDELL: Yes, it is.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, so that, they can get, and I’m not saying double
dipping but they can get a deposit from us and a Section 8 Voucher from HUD and it’s
not considered one, it’s two separate entities?
MS. WANDELL: Correct. It’s not considered duplicated services.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. That was the word. Thank you, I was looking
for that word but I couldn’t figure it out. Thank you. Duplicated services.
MS. WANDELL: You’re welcome.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

Okay, thank you.

I wanted that clarification. Thank you.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. You made quite a bit of reallocations. $o on 8-75, what is the
difference between a Housing Quality Standards Inspector and a Housing Inspector
besides $10,000 in compensation?
MS. WANDELL: That reallocation was done when we started originally doing the reorganization
done by the former Director Ridao. I’m actually not sure what the difference is but I can
definitely get back to you on that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So that’s for HCF-0167. And the reason I’m asking this is because
then when we, the Committee looks at HCf-0 129, this is a reallocation from a Housing
Inspector to a Housing Specialist and yeah, you change one from Housing Quality
Standard Inspector to a Housing Inspector. So I don’t know why you changed the
Housing Inspector to one Housing Specialist?
MS. WANDELL: Chair, I believe the person that’s currently in that position was reallocated
from a Housing Specialist to a Housing Inspector and I’m not sure the differences
between the two different inspector position titles but Ill definitely get back to you on
that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. It is our understanding that Federal funding includes fringes, wages,
benefits. Why is this County paying over $660,000 for Section 8 Fringe Benefits out of
our General Fund?
MR. ALMEIDA: Thank you, Chair. I recall this item coming up and being discussed with
former Administrator Wayde Oshiro and Director Jo-Ann Ridao as to the history on why
the County was set up to pay the fringe. Unfortunately, that predates Kelcie or myself
is the reason why it was structured that way but we do understand it is a significant
amount. It’s roughly 66 percent of the salary total for the Department. Unfortunately,
the only means to pay that through the program itself would be to cut positions, which
would leave us at a point where we would not be able to operate the program and so
we’ve kind of been caught in that flux with regards to trying to deal with how can we
incorporate the fringe into the program. That would be the only means in which to do
it, which would be detrimental to the services we could provide.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, that’s not our understanding so you folks better work on it. This is
an issue for this Committee for years. We have other uses of General Funds besides
paying for Federal benefits. Questions, Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRWELLO: Regarding the Section 8, some of the, well, let me ask you this
question, is it my understanding that with the Section 8 Program, there’s also, there
can be possibilities of also purchasing or having it through a home purchase?
MS. WANDELL: Yes, that is correct. We do have, we do offer two different programs for
participants on the Section 8 Program. One of them is called our Homeownership
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Option Program that will allow families to actually purchase a home and then the
housing assistance would go towards their mortgage.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Do we offer that here in Maui? Maui County?
MS. WANDELL: Oh, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER CRWELLO: We do?
MS. WANDELL: We currently have ten participants on our program that are in that
Homeownership Option Program.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay, it’s called Homeownership Option?
MS. WANDELL: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: How much, what is your turnover rate in staffing annually? Because it
seems like you’ve got a bunch of positions in this area that are either filled at a higher
or filled at a lower rate.
MS. WANDELL: We had several people retire over the past year so we did actually have to hire
and fill positions. We also reallocated clerical positions into Housing Specialist
positions, which is, that is one of the reasons why you see an increase in salary amount
when we did that change over. But the changes done were to make the program more
efficiently, by having more Housing Specialists, which are case managers, you know,
that manage the families on the program. Right now, the average caseload per specialist
is roughly between 180 and 220 with the current increase in Housing Specialist
positions. Prior to that it was almost double.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Chair,
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, nothing at this time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Carroll, questions at this time? Ms. Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No, thanks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Mr. Victorino asked about the 15 million plus already. Any other
questions, Members, for the Housing Program area, grants, reallocations, positions?
Okay, let’s go tackle Human Concerns. Director, opening, any comments you wish to
share at this time?

MS. REIMANN: Aloha, Chair. No, thank you. We’re open to questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, this Division is open for your target and questions.
Mr. Carroll, questions, sir? Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No, Chair. I may have some later, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, but w&re going to visit Affordable Housing fund another
time?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Affordable Revolving? Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, we’re going to, I’m looking at more Friday.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, alight. Sounds good. But no questions at this time,
Chair, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I just want to ask some questions about the expansion budget
request.
CHAIR HOKPuMA: Please.
COUNCILMEMBER CRWELLO: Is that where were at, Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Sure.
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. It, it’s, there’s quite, that’s I think 304, The first one I
want to ask is there’s four replacement SUVs for Nutrition Program at 35,000 each. My
question is why SUVs? Or...
MS. SHISHIDO: Good evening, Chair. Good evening, Councilmembers. Jan Shishido, Deputy
Director. As you know, we’ve had many cars that were, thanks to Director Medeiros
who helped us transfer cars and this would be for Kaunoa Senior Center for their
programs. And we’ve been fmding that with many of the remote areas that we’ve been
going to, we just need a higher vehicle to be able to go through some of the roads in
Haiku, Upcountry, and Hana. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER CRWELLO: Are these 4 x 4s? No, just regular?
MS. SHISHIDO: Yeah, I think just regular, And it’s also the capacity to hold all the meals.
COUNCILMEMBER CRWELLO: I see. Okay, just wanted to get that clarified. I also note that
there’s additional funding for the Hale Mahaolu Homeowners.. .well, I’m sorry. I think
Ms. Tanji explained the increase for the number of participants and why there is a
staffing increase. I’m sorry. I’m at the wrong section. Okay. I’m okay for now, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. White, questions?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: So what would the challenges be if we did not fund the two expansion
positions for Aging and Disability Services Specialists?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Department?
MS. REIMANN: These are transfers. They’re coming from the grant.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Pardon?
MS. REIMANN: So we’d like to bring up Deb Stone-Walls, please?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, if she would please come down and join us.
MS. STONE-WALLS: Aloha, Chair. Aloha, Councilmembers. Deborah.. .that’s a long time ago,
Stone-Walls. Yeah, I don’t know who I am tonight. Deborah Stone-Walls, Maui County
Office on Aging. We are requesting to transfer these two positions. They are positions
that are held by individuals who have been with the County for over 20 years. They
have been grant, under the Federal Title 3 grant funded. We are proposing to transfer
them to County General Funds.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Is that because we’re losing the grant monies?
MS. STONE-WALLS: That’s because the Federal funds, over time, have remained static and
our Federal funds, the Title 3 funds, we have a certain formula we have to use those
funds for. It’s divided into Titles B, C, D, and E and we have to use only a certain
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amount of funding per each section so these are funded through Title 3-B and we have
capped because of cost of employees over the years. We have exceeded the amount of
money we have in our Title 3-B section. And we cannot transfer from C, D, or E to fund
Title B services.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: So are there other Disabilities Services Specialists that will stifi remain
funded under that category?
MS. STONE-WALLS: Yes, sir.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And you need to transfer two out and not just one?

MS. STONE-WALLS: I would love to transfer all of them out. Eventually we’re, we need to
transfer two to meet our cap basically.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Has the cap been reduced?
MS. STONE-WALLS: No. The cost of employees has increased over time.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: To the tune of $100,000 this year?
MS. STONE-WALLS: For several years we’ve absorbed the administrative costs for those
employees. We’ve used our Title 3-E administrative funds to cover those costs and we’re
no longer, we have no more wiggle room. So in order to reduce the amount of cost
without reducing the amount of services to seniors in Maui County, this is one way we
can do it.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Not reducing costs, you’re transferring costs.
MS. STONE-WALLS: Right.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. Mr. Baz, you look like you have a c1arilring remark of some sort?
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair? The Department did request to move I think it was six positions over
from Grant Funds to General Funds. The Mayor’s Proposed Budget, we only moved two
of those positions over. So they had requested more positions to be moved over from
Grant Funds but we didn’t think that was appropriate at this time.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Is there someplace we can look for the calculation of how many, what
the funds cover and what’s remaining in the fund or what is going to be charged to that
fund?
MS. STONE-WALLS: Yeah, I have the Federal Budget. The total salary cost at this point for
our proposed FY ‘17, the total salary cost under Title 3-B would be $317,508 if no staff
are moved. If two staff are moved, the salary cost is $219,852.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And what is your cap?
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MS. STONE-WALLS: Our cap is $230,000, so.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. The next area I was wondering is the Nutrition Program Aide and
Senior Services Program Assistant positions, expansion positions. I would like some
background on that.
MS. STONE-WALLS: Those are from Lanai and those fall under Senior Services, yeah.
MS. SHISHIDO: And we have the Senior Services Administrator here with us tonight, Ruth
Griffith, come on down.
MS. GRIFFITH: Good evening, Chair, Councilmembers. Ruth Griffith, Senior Services
Administrator at Kaunoa Senior Services. That expansion position is a half-time Meals
on Wheels driver, half-time Meals on Wheels position. Currently Lanai has only a
full-time congregate services person and, which is a County-funded position, and a
half-time assisted transportation position, which was grant funded. The grant is limited
to only being used for the purpose.. .so that position is restricted to being used only for
the purpose of the grant, which is assisted transportation. The need on Lanai though
is for Meals on Wheels. And so we are requesting a half-time Meals on Wheels position
for that island as the demand for services increased. Having a General fund position
as opposed to another grant position would allow that person to be used in a more
flexible manner than a grant position would. And in a small community like Lanai, that
flexibility can mean the difference between somebody receiving services or not. And so
that’s the other factor we’re looking for is more flexibility in the use of that employee.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: What’s so limiting about the grant position?
MS. GRIFFITH: Chair? The grant position, if the grant is for assisted transportation, then we
are limited to using that person only for assisted transportation. So that’s where the
problem becomes. If we have, which is the case now, 60 people on Lanai who are
qualified to receive Meals on Wheels services, and we don’t have a Meals on Wheels
person assigned to that, then we actually are not supposed to be using the assisted
transportation person to be providing that service. Which leaves it to the only other
person, which is the full-time congregate person who has her own job to do. So that’s
where services get a little tricky when we have a combination of grant and General Fund
positions.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Job’s not supposed to be easy.
MS. GRIFFITH: Thank you, yes. That’s very true.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And then what about the Senior Services Program Assistant?
MS. GRIFFITH: Is this the Molokai position?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: It says Maui.
-
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MS. GRIFFITH: Okay, the Maui position is an expansion position for the Leisure WeUness
Program. That particular program has seen a large increase in demand over the years.
We have not asked for an additional expansion position in that program for the last 15
years. In that period of time, actually only since 2010, which was 5 years ago, the target
population for that program, which is about between the ages of 60 to 75 for Maui
County has grown about 33 percent. And between now, well, 2015 to 2020, the
difference between 2010 and 2020 will be 55 percent growth in that particular age
group, which is the people that access the Leisure WeUness Program. We have however
not increased staffing for that. We have been very creative about how we produce more
with that we have, And so we have done a lot of community partnerships. We work
with nonprofit organizations.
We work with doing things in conjunction with
organizations that are producing large events, like the Ag Fest, that are already funded
by the County and supported by the County itself. So we’re trying to partner and
increase programming that way so that our person isn’t doing all the coordination. We
partner with another person and that way we can actually have that, our own person
produce more. So we’ve done that as much as we could and have increased our
production by about 1$ percent over that year and in fact this past year we have
produced more activities than in any other year although that is still in a general area
about, what is our gross total, it hasn’t really increased dramatically. So it, we have
tried different things and it seems that we have leveled off in terms of how much we can
produce given different strategies with the amount of staff that we have. So at some
point, we do have to increase the staff. I think that with, one, I’m not asking for more
people, just with one person I think we can do a lot of different things and expand this
program with just the one person given the ideas that we have to continue more
partnerships with community organizations. I think we can do a lot so that’s that
particular position.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Chair.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Guzman, we are in Human Concerns Program review so
well give you some time to consider any questions you would like to pose. Mr. Victorino,
any questions?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, I think most of the questions I had about the expansion
positions have been answered, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Carroll? Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No, thanks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, thank you, Chair. Actually, Page 323 about the
homeless, the new proposed Homeless Program. Just some comments as to how was
this going to roll out and what is its purpose and intended to do and things like that?
So I just see three positions, and not really trying to create an actual separate, I don’t
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know, department or room. I don’t even see like a desk and chair. Everyone else adds
in another $5,000 for a desk and a chair, I don’t see that so anyways, just a little more
details on this program, please?
MS. REIMANN: Sure. Yes, we are asking for a new division actually under the Housing and
Human Concerns, the Homeless Program and really we’d like the program to develop,
fund, and implement innovative sheltering programs for our growing homeless
population on Maui. The sheltering programs will be focused on the development of
temporary, transitional and permanent housing for our homeless population in
conjunction with the continuum of care model that utilizes necessary social services.
And really the goal is to provide for the safety and health of Maui County’s homeless
and de facto resident population using the Housing First Initiative. So what they’ll do
is they’re going to develop, administer, and coordinate all of the County’s Homeless
Program. You know, Maui County actually has the largest percentage of homeless to
our population. We’re at .6, .7, excuse me. Oahu is at .5 percent and the State as a
whole is at .6 so we have a serious problem here that we really if we want to grapple
with it we need to hire some people to address this full time,
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And so in your little organizational chart then, is it on
here? Go into the Housing square, a little branch off of that then? Am I not seeing it?
MS. REIMANN: It’s under Human Concerns actually.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Under Human Concerns.
MS. REIMANN: We would propose it under Human Concerns.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay. It’ll be another block extension off of that.
MS. REIMANN: UK-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And how is this group, division going to relate to the existing
kind of homeless because they’re so many. I mean they come here and testify all the
time how they’re trying to address this population and, so how are we going, you know,
what’s our role as County in relation to all of these other services out there?
MS. REIMANN: We would be the center of it all and try to coordinate all of their efforts. Work
together with the federal government and the State and try to implement programs and
as well as sheltering. The Maui shelter capacity right now is about 600 with Ka Hale A
Ke Ola, Family Life Center and Mental Health Kokua. We have, the point in time count
has us at... this is last year’s count was 1,137 but our service providers are telling us
that it’s actually 3 times that amount. So really, you know, we have 3,000 people with
our shelters at full capacity and waithsts. It’s a tough situation. The Ka Hale A Ke Ola
Wailuku Center has a wththst of over 200. The Lahaina Shelter has a waiffist of over
115. So there’s definitely a need and we need a coordinated effort. There’s also the
Maui Homeless Alliance and this Department would coordinate with the Homeless
Affiance as well in addition to the State Homeless Coordinator, Scott Morishige.
-
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN:
structures.

Sounds like we need actual shelters, actual dweffings,

MS. REIMANN: We do. We need actual shelters.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So how is this going to do that?
MS. REIMANN: Well, they would...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Where.. .yeah,
MS. REIMANN: They would basically work with the service providers to try and.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: But you’re already saying they all got waiffists. They’re at
capacity and everything else under the sun and I don’t see them asking money here for
us to expand any structures at all. They want more for services, more for whatever. I
don’t see that you folks came in for modules and what have you. I haven’t heard any
more about that. So we need like physical roofs.
MS. REIMANN: Absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So anyway, Mr. Chair, I don’t know.
MS. REIMANN: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So over the last, what 4 or 5 years, there was no coordination over the
$20 million plus we gave for homeless programs? Is that what we’re being told this
evening?
MS. SHISHIDO: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Department?
MS. SHISHIDO: Thank you. If I recollect, that 20 million that was put together by 1 of your
Staff members, we had looked into all of the Budgets and we found that it wasn’t the
20 million because many of the items that were listed were not part of the Homeless
Program or the Homeless Program account, And our estimate came down to more like
8 million for the last 6 years I believe. I might be a few million off.
CHAIR HOKAMA: By double?
MS. SHISHIDO: So...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Your Department says 15.4 million.
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MS. SHISHIDO: Okay.

CHAIR HOKAMA: So that’s still a big chunk of money we gave over the five years.
MS. SHISHIDO: That would be over the six years?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Two thousand eleven to 2016, $15,430,064.
MS. SHISHIDO: And so most of those every year went towards many of the agencies who are
part of the Homeless Alliance agencies.

CHAIR HOKAMA: So I guess we haven’t done a good job since the numbers keep growing with
our $15 miffion?
So how many of this number is County residents versus
non-residents?
MS. SHISHIDO: Most of them are residents.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That’s interesting because the reports that we get access to says more than
half is not our residents, They may qualify for benefits upon jumping off the plane but
they’re not our residents.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Thank you. The issue that we have is that as soon as they land off the plane, they’re
claiming residency here. So they are our residents. So we don’t have an indication
necessarily that we’re serving non-residents versus residents. It’s just the issue with
the length of residency that we’re dealing with as they apply for these services.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, last night I think we heard an interesting testimony. I think one
gentleman, I’m not too sure if was him or a lady who had some issues with the concern
about immigration, possible, I guess he lost his job, lost his housing and didn’t know
where to go. Got directions to go to an agency for assistance but I’m thinking how all
these people coming here? If they’re aliens with no housing and no job requirements
that the Feds require to enter the country. So what are these factors and have we made
determinations on how they’re getting here and do they really qualify for our benefits?
We have limited resources. We have 170,000 population. We’re not Oahu with a million.
So I don’t have that kind, we don’t have that kind of resources that Oahu has. And we
have three islands so we basically have three County governments. You guys have no
comment?
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair? Just from an Administration perspective, you know, we understand that

issue for sure. We have that issue across our community. We have a problem with
housing because people, Maui is the most attractive place to be. People want to come
here. So they want to, they’ll pay premium to buy houses. Homeless people want to
-
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live here so they all find a way to get here to live here. We can’t stop them from coming.
So we, unfortunately, have to deal with them one way or another. We either deal with
them in our Police Department, fire Department, jail, or we deal with them on the front
end with these kinds of servIces. So it’s really just the philosophy of how we want to
have to deal with this issue and we definitely sympathize with the Chair’s comments
about limited resources. I mean, we have significantly limited resources but it’s just a
matter of what kind of community do we want to live in and how, you know, we’re able
to assist those that we can and prevent future costs. So kind of just a little bit of our
perspective, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Baz. We appreciate those comments. I don’t question the
intent or sincerity of your proposal. I just wondering when we’re going to take care of
our own local people. We have a lot of requests for things that... Ms. Crivello, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: You know, the, I realize the importance for us to deal with our
homeless, which I think the Administration tried to make an attempt for some
infrastructure, if you want to do it that way. But could we utilize some of the EAs in
the Mayor’s Office to have some sort of participation instead of us extending for three
positions? Would that be something to consider?
MS. SHISHIDO: And that is being considered, I mean, that is already being done. We have
one EA who takes care of the Kihei area and he’s been very instrumental in connecting
home or the landowners who usually live on the mainland and then call up property
managers to help clear properties for the homeless, of the homeless. And we have an
EA that’s in the Lahaina side and he’s been very helpful and we have an assigned EA
that the homeless will call him and he refers them to us. And actually, all the letters
that come in are forwarded to our Department. So we handle and then we have the EAs
in different areas help us with...
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So they’re doing a good job?
MS. SHISHIDO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yeah, Okay, thank you. So just a thought of consideration
instead of expanding to an additional three employees on this.
MS. SHISHIDO: Chair, may I make another comment?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Go ahead.
MS. SHISHIDO: I’m, I’ll go back to what Councilmember Cochran talked about, about why the
expansion. And right now, there is huge conversations with the State for the County to
be the lead agent in all counties, whether it’s Hawaii County or Kauai County and Maui
County so the counties would be the lead agent in regards to coordinated entry for the
homeless and from there we would be collecting the surveys and coordinate meetings
among all the agencies and to be able to house them in a more efficient way. So it would
be putting, setting
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Some organizational structure.
MS. SHISHIDO: Some organizational structure.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So will the State contribute to that with funding for, would
that be funds that we would receive from the State department?
MS. SHISHIDO: That’s what’s being discussed at this time but no funding coming right now.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I see.
MS. SHISHIDO: But yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. Chair, can I kind of go back just one question or
two in regards to the Meals on Wheels if I may ask. A staff person had a conversation
today and said that his 91 -year-old grandmother did not qualify for Meals on Wheels
and then you mentioned that, I think, Lanai you have 60 qualified. What does it take
to qualify our seniors for Meals on Wheels?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Department?
MS. STONE-WALLS: Chair? The State sets, under Kupuna Care guidelines sets the eligibility
criteria for Meals on Wheels. So an individual needs at least two deficits or they have
difficulty in two areas of daily living. For instance, can you bathe yourself, dress
yourself, toilet yourself, feed yourself, you know, the mechanics of feeding yourself, can
you ambulate around your home. So there’s, if an individual has two difficulties in
those areas, then they are deemed eligible and if they have an unmet need. So let’s say
if they’re living in a home with a family who does all their cooking and doesn’t mind
doing all their cooking, then it’s not a need. That need has been met. But we let the
family tell us is that a met need or an unmet need. So those are the basics.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So the Meals on Wheels are fully funded by the State under
the Kupuna Care?
MS. STONE-WALLS: The Meals on Wheels we fund in three different ways. We fund with our
Title 3-C, our Kupuna Care funds, and some of our County funds.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So the State rule supersedes that this,,. and maybe I can get
you the information so get the facts straight. So let’s say she was, she doesn’t qualify
but County funds will not, you know, it’s the same kind of questioning Chair had about
taking care of our residents. Taking care of our locals. This is gosh, from the soil, you
know, from the earth of this island. So but the State has these guidelines so that’s how
you folks make that conclusion, if I’m understanding what you’re saying?
MS. STONE-WALLS: It’s the Federal guidelines that are the basis for the State. So the Federal
through the Older Americans Act gives certain criteria and conditions. So it’s, the
-
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federal kind of sets the foundation and the State puts it in our Kupuna Care guidelines,
puts it in day-to-day terms, if you will.
COUNCILMEMBER CRWELLO: So County helps to fund but has no discretion who qualifies
or not coming from any kind of County guidelines?
MS. STONE-WALLS: County could have the opportunity to set up a different program. So
instead of having one eligibility requirement, I mean, we would have the wherewithal to
set up a whole different program but it wouldn’t be, it would get a little tricky with
determining eligibility. That’s one reason we’ve maintained kind of a standard set of
eligibility requirements. So on this particular case, if this individual, you know,
sometimes, it happens very rarely franldy but sometimes we do have families for
whatever reason, my worker may not have understood the full situation and if that
family contacts us we immediately look into the situation and we put a supervisor in or
myself to evaluate and re-evaluate. My number, my direct line goes out to everybody
who gets my card and my people pass my card out and my personal, my work cell phone
is passed out. So we do want to be sure and resolve any issues like this if individuals
do feel like this is a necessary service because I totally agree with you, it is really
important that we make sure our kupuna get what is going to help them be healthy and
safe and dignified. And..,
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. I understand what you’re saying. Thank you.
But I just want to have that understood that kupuna needs caring and I hope there’s
not so much restrictions because the State says and the Feds says and yet County still
helps pay for the program. Thank you.
MS. STONE-WALLS: Yes, ma’am,

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Couch?
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
And I understand Ms. Crivello’s
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:
frustrations. You get somebody who can land on a plane, you know, land over here and
say I’m a resident and then get all these services and, you know, a 91-year-old kupuna
can’t so that’s kind of, something’s wrong there. And I understand your frustrations too
and I’m not sure that we, I think we need some expertise on how to deal with this.
Certainly not during Budget time but how to deal with this on a much bigger level as
opposed to just right now here on the, in the County because it is a State and nationwide
issue and maybe your, some of your resources at NACo can kind of help out. But as
Mr. Baz says, this is a very desirable place to be homeless because, you know, you can
eat off the trees and sleep on the beach. You know, so...
CHAIR HOKAMA: And that’s not the reputation we want.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No, exactly. Exactly correct, But how do you fix that without
being, you know, becoming a police state. So that’s where you have to try to figure out
where that line is and see what we can do, I’m not sure that a whole division, you know,
I think it requires some folks there, you know, like you said, Ms. Crivello said maybe
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some EA positions in the Mayor’s Office just concentrating on that and working with
national level people and coming up with a brainstorming idea that we can all work with
and figure out what to do. I don’t think we’re going to certainly solve it tonight. We
have to figure out what w&re going to do with the Budget but we do know that we,
$3 million a year isn’t doing, you know, a little under $3 million a year isn’t enough. I
don’t know. Everybody’s posing some really good questions and trying to figure out
what the answers are going to be is going to take a while. Anyway, I just, I understand
the frustrations and we see, everybody’s district sees it. It’s even starting to happen on
Molokai and I’m not sure on your island but I know Ms. Crivello’s is starting to see it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We take care of problems weekly.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:
grasping. Thank you.

But this is a much bigger issue that we really have to start

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. White, questions?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: On the vacancy list, you have five positions that are noted NRF, which
my understanding is no request to fill. And I can only find at this point one of them on
the Details but would you be, since there’s no request to fill those positions, are you
comfortable with those positions being eliminated?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Three of them don’t appear on your list. Nutrition Program Aide doesn’t
show up, neither does Office Operations Assistant or Senior Services Program Assistant.
Position numbers HC-0118, HC-O 173, and HC-O 178. I don’t, Chair, I don’t need an
answer right now, but.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, we’ll forward the request and allow the Department some time to
respond.
MR. BAZ: You can...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Yeah, Mr. Chair, but if you see them on the Department of Personnel Services list
and you do not see them in the Details that means those positions have been defunded
and there’s no E/P for it for at least the year.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay, well then can we, I guess the question is then the one that I found,
HC-97, I’m assuming there’s no one in the position although it’s shown in the Details?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Department?
MS. SHISHIDO: Thank you. HC-0097, Information Publicity Tech person, that one was
temporarily frozen in Fiscal Year ‘13 by Budget to correct the Department’s E/P and
-
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then position returned in Fiscal Year ‘14 and we will be submitting manpower to fill
following hiring other vacant positions as of, in June 1st, 2016.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Well this position hasn’t been filled since 2011.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Originally that position was one of the attrition positions that was, you know, frozen.
We didn’t allow them to fill it, But then they had, I think they had a request for a
position to go from hail time to full time so they ended up using that half E/P to cover
the cost of another position. And so we didn’t allow them to fill the position because
they were using that E/P for something else that was approved, I think, in, Fiscal
Year ‘14 or ‘15? It says ‘14 on here but I’m not sure. I’m going to look at the Details of
it, but the, now they’re requesting to fill it, yeah.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: But this is the kind of information, is I’m assuming this is the kind of
work that is done by the Information Office upstairs. Would they not be able to cover
the responsibilities of this position?
MR BAZ: This is a very different position. The Department can describe that.
MS. SHISHIDO: So this position would be in the Senior Services at Kaunoa Senior Center and
they would be the one, I believe it’s in Dana’s position and Dana’s, which position? Oh,
call me down. Ruth, come on down.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Griffith? Youre on.
MS. GRIFFITH: Thank you. That particular position as Mr. Baz had mentioned had been
frozen. For a while we could not fill it. Following that, if my memory serves me right,
there was another position that needed, that the Department needed an E/P for, and
because, so they looked throughout the Department, through all the other divisions and
took two of our half-time E/Ps and used that temporarily until that full-time position
could be requested formally from the County Council. And then when that was
completed, that .5 E/P was returned to us. During that time, that particular position
is actually to help us expand our outreach to the seniors. So it isn’t an IT position
necessarily. It is to help us do an online information.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, I’m sony. I wasn’t responding.. .1 wasn’t suggesting it was IT.
MS. GRIFFITH: Oh, okay.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: We have an Information Office upstairs with four people in it that is
responsible for outreach.
MS. GRIFFITH: Mr. Chair?
-
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Griffith?
MS. GRIFFITH: So this person would then also take care of all of the online requests,
questions, anything that has to do with any of our online, which is not online at the
moment. We are still working on that with IT. We’re also understaffed at this point,
hence the request for the additional PA-3. But if the seniors, if we were to have the
seniors call the County information people, you would be overwhelmed in a matter of
hours. We receive a lot, a lot of phone calls. Currently, the phone calls that we receive
are going through two Office Operations Assistants who sit at the front desk plus a
volunteer plus anybody whose available when one of them has to have a lunch break.
So but the volume is extremely high. On a call-in day, we, our phone rings from, well,
even before 7:45. But we will answer from 7:45 throughout the day nonstop because of
the amount of seniors calling to request information about programs or to sign up for
programs. Our demand is extremely high. We also have, the demand is so high that
we have waitlists for all of our activities, This past year, our waitlist was up by a third.
More than a third. We had about 200 waithst for activities and as you can imagine a
lot of disgruntled seniors so we tried to do as much as we could. But those are the
kinds of things an Information Specialist would be able to kind of use a database and
get out information maybe electronically that currently we do not have the staffmg to do
and everything is by phone so hopefully that person will alleviate some of the phone
answering. Maybe be proactive about getting some information out. That’s what we’re
looking for. One of the other things we had to do prior to hiring this position was to get
our Leisure WeUness Program online and functioning properly. So we just got our new
ACTIVE Net program, which is, we share with the Department of Parks and Recreation.
We just got that program, I believe last year and that is now functioning properly. So
we are at that point now. We also have, we also got some new computers that can
handle this kind of volume and the new program. So we’re at the position now, I’m
happy to say, where we can hire somebody to actually use the technology which we did
not have prior to this point so I hope that answers your question.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Guzman, any questions?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: No questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No questions at this time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll? Ms. Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No, thanks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: There’s a lot of seniors on the internet, I mean, you know,
computer savvy? I thought that demographic wasn’t too computer savvy-ish?
MS. GRIFFITH: Chair?

CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Griffith?
MS. GRIFFITH: The seniors in the Leisure Weliness Program are pretty computer savvy. They
are around 60 to 75. They, a lot of them are still working at that age so they are very,
very computer savvy and they’re actually demanding, they would like everything online
but at this point we would be overwhelmed with the demand. We cannot produce
enough. An online system would actually limit our ability to actually answer questions
one on one, which is what we do now. So we explain to them. We take each person
individually and take their, take whatever their request is into consideration. We treat
everybody as an individual. An online system would cause the whole demand to explode
and then we couldn’t actually know where all this demand is coming from, if it was
completely online. So we do a combination of targeted online marketing and a lot of
one-on-one phone calling. If we were to go 100 percent online, then Chair’s concern
and your concern about residents being served first would be, would come out of our
control as well. So currently residents receive the information first and that’s kind of
where we hope to keep our focus.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you for the age bracket there because that’s not
that old. My husband’s in that bracket. I’m almost there and, you know, so I get it.
Yes, very computer savvy. I think, and then for qualifications for Meals on Wheels is
just simply being kupuna. Ninety-one is ninety-one, I mean, that’s just, you’re a
kupuna you deserve a meal on some wheels. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No, I’m good, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, I would ask that you look at.. .well go a little more before
we take a short break. I want to start going through some of your more specific requests,
so on 8-43, Director, you’re asking for, I want to use the right words because that’s what
caught my eye, grant subsidy.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Chair, before you move into that, I’d just like to correct the record.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, sir.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: The lady we’ve been discussing is actually 97, not 91, so.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, I think they make the age requirement, yeah. Eight dash forty-three,
Director, give us comment on what is this Early Childhood Round Table Initiative?
MS. REIMANN: Thank you, Chair. We’d like to bring down our Early Childhood Specialist,
please?
MS. BONACORSI: Good evening, Chair and Councilmembers. My name is Kaina Bonacorsi
and I’m the Maui County Early Childhood Resource Coordinator. For that particular
one, what we have had, because of changes that have happened with some of the State
supports and Councils that we have had, we now have over the last year the Mayor’s
Round Table, which advises and recommends some of the information that we need to
identir what the needs for and resources are for our families with young children in
Maui County. So it’s a group of 17 to 1$ partners who come and help set some focus
and priorities that we can help fund. So a lot of this funding goes towards, in the past
it had been used in a grant to one entity that supported professional development. This,
by doing it through the grant subsidy and asking for the increase, it allows us to expand
the focus to the health, the safety and the breadth of the early childhood system that
we serve. It will be used primarily for scholarships to enhance the professional
development and training of the practitioners in the field but it doesn’t limit them to just
serving in the preschools. It could be some of the child abuse and neglect or the health
initiatives that come forward.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So like an earlier request, you’re shiffing costs. Since the State won’t pay
for it people feel the County can just pick it up and pay the tab, then?
MS. BONACORSI: No, no, no. That was not, that was the case at that point. We had, it was
mainly for the Early Learning Advisory Board, which I was assigned to and with the shift
in the Governor, they had at one point discussed not funding the neighbor island
representatives to come in for those meetings. So it’s not thought that we can just pick
it up but there was an importance in us contributing to those meetings so that we can
ensure that the opportunities are brought back to, and that services are brought back
to our, the County. So that was what that, when that was written and put in, that was
what was the environment at the time.
CHAIR HOKAIVIA: Okay, thank you for your comments. Any questions for the lady on this
request, Members? Okay, thank you very much. Department, on 8-45, you’re asking
us for $1. 160 million, another County grant subsidy. Give us some comment on this
request, please, under Food, Shelter, Safety?
MS. REIMANN: That was the funds that were previously the Community Partnership Grants
and 3.36 was revised previously and to abolish the Grants Review Committee but our
Administrative Rules still exist that reference the community review, the Review
Committee and so therefore we wanted to rename it.
-
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CHAIR HOKAMA: So with the rules in place, explain to us the process of how funds wifi be
awarded if this money is granted? Ms. Shishido?
MS. SHISHIDO: Thank you. So when it was time to advertise, I guess, advertise for these
monies, it was put out and it was brought to the public and so it was sort of like an RFP
process but it brought in a lot of new grants and so that’s where I think our Grants
Management Division worked really hard in putting together and submitting and
requesting to the Mayor a new list of grantees. And so that’s how we looked at the
Community Partnership Grants and the focus on those would be the Food, Shelter, and
Safety.
MR. BAZ: And for the Members, Page 324 starts the description of the grants that we gave out
for this year out of this pot of money so if you want to see specifics,
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, and then part of this you state expanded service to Molokai and Lanai.
Give us comment on what this really means. This is on Page 8-45 of the Details of your
Budget.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, Mr. Chair, if were going to start talking about grants then we’ll bring up our
Grant Manager, Luz Domingo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Domingo, if you can respond to the question, please?
MS. BONACORSI: Sony, we had to figure out which grant that was. That request came in
from Imua Family Services and they are currently doing their Early Childhood
Development Program. They would like to... and that’s the program that services three
to five-year olds with disabilities but they are not severe enough disabilities to qualify
them for Department of Education services and they would like the, to increase their
budget to extend the services, therapeutic services, mostly speech and occupational
therapy to Molokai and Lanai.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So they’ve already made an assessment they know the clientele

--

MS. BONACORSI: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --that they now be targeting?
MS. BONACORSI: Over the last year, they’ve increased the number of screenings and have
found that.. .let me go back a little bit. The, prior to Imua Family Services having the
program on Molokai, it was Molokth General that had that program, the zero to three
program through the State. Since then, the Imua Family Services has received that
contract and as a result they have done more of the services on Molokai and have found
that their screenings are showing that they have more children with need there. As far
as Lanai, they have had, they’ve been providing the services on Lanai and they, I don’t
know that there’s an increase. They have just, I’m not sure, I have to ask them exactly
what their numbers are on that one but they have been sending the speech and
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occupational therapist over as needed. And I don’t know the specific numbers as far as
how much that is.
CHAIR HOKAMA: This is for the child oris this also for the parents of the child?
MS. BONACORSI: They do some parent education and training for the parents and teachers
as well, or providers as well. But the primary services are the therapist to work with
the child with the parent present so that they can also support the child’s development.
So there’s a parent-training component in there.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So, since you mentioned that Molokai already had a State contract, why
wouldn’t the State pay for this?
MS. BONACORSI: Sorry, let me clarify. They have the contract for zero to three-years old. We
have a gap across the State for services provided for three to five-year olds. And this,
these services are particularly for three to five-year olds The State does not provide any
services other than through the Department of Education and these children don’t, they
have a delay but not severe enough to qualify for Department of Education services.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So in regular education, in healthcare, we’ve kind of left the three to
five-year olds in one black hole then?
MS. BONACORSI: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Because there’s no required schooling for them, there’s no required health
program for them?
MS. BONACORSI: No. Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That is not good.
MS. BONACORSI: No, it is not. I agree.
CHAIR HOKAMA:
I thought the State understood our Constitution better than that.
Questions, Members? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I’m agree with you, Mr. Chair. No questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White, any questions in this general area?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRWELLO: Yes. Thank you, Chair. In regards to the overall grant
subsidies for the Shelter and Safety Grant, or Food, Shelter, and Safety Grants or
-
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overall, and I don’t expect it tonight but can we have a list of all the grants or do you
just accept applications and not award it in general?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Department?
MS. DOMINGO: Yes we do have the list of all the applicants that submitted an application
that belongs to these programs, to this area Food, Shelter, and Safety and we have
submitted those applications, those numbers to, the amount that they have, each
agency has requested to the Budget Office, which they put together all the numbers and
put that amount in this category.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So this is,so the list that you have under, I guess, on Page 324
is all your, that’s not the only ones, right? Is this the total, this 1.160? I just want to
be assured that all of those that have continuing programs and you have this, what
page is that?
MR. BAZ: So 324, 325, and the top of 326 so it is quite a few grants.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay, it’s listed here?
MR. BAZ: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. So right now it’s just reviewing the applications, is that
my understanding?
MR. BAZ: So the Department reviewed applications earlier this year and submitted to my office
their, you know, after screening the applications and prioritizing them based on, you
know, what they saw was a need and other criteria that they set forth in scoring the
applications, they then forwarded that to my office. We compiled that and Mayor
reviewed those before proposing, you know, what we did in the Mayor’s Proposed
Budget.
COUNCILMEMBER CRWELLO: Okay. Afright, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You have another question, Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No, not right now, Thank you, Chair,
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Chair. If you have the list of-CHAIR HOKAMA: I’m sorry.. (inaudible)... I’ll catch you later, Mr. Couch.
.

VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --the individual organizations, I’m assuming you also have the list of
what the potential awards are going to be. I think Ms. Crivello’s interest is in knowing
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whether any of those agencies that are listed are going to see an increase or a decrease
with this year’s change in funding. Is that correct?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yeah, I just want to make sure that.. .1 think they go according
to their application, yeah.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: The entities, yeah.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: So is there other agencies that are going to be increased and/or agencies
that are going to be decreased from what they were receiving in 2016?
MS. DOMINGO: Actually it’s pretty much the request that came in for this area is almost
pretty much the same as what they currently receiving.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, if I may direct you, and we’re going to take a break shortly,
we have a March 23 communication from the Department that, is HC-2, BF- 1. In it, the
Department has transmitted to us historically 2015 grants. They also have toward the
end of their submittal a prehminaiy grant application for the fiscal Year 2017
considerations so I would ask that you take a look at that and then after the break we
can continue the questions but I would like you to give, have time to get your documents.
But yes, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair, the spreadsheet from you

--

CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --on 4/18/16 is very comprehensive and I really appreciate that
and according to that spreadsheet, it’s not the same as last year. It’s a half a million
dollars more than last year. So I, those were my questions I was going to ask but if
you’re going to go on break, welt.,
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. Okay, you know what, let’s take a break. We’ll come back and then
we can start fresh with those questions regarding what is the actual request. Well be
in recess till 8:10.
.(gavel).
.

RECESS:
RECONVENE:

.

7:58 p.m.
8:12 p.m.

CHAIR HOKAMA:
(gavel)... Okay, we are back in session, Members. I know the day is
long and well finish as soon as we can get through Human Concerns. So where we left
off I’m going to ask Mr. Couch if you would like to present a question to the Department?
.

.

.

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yes, but my question was for Grants and Disbursements for
Early Childhood.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Which some of them are in this Community Partnership Grant
so the numbers are extremely similar.
One is 1.160 million and the other is
1.169 million so I was going for the 1.169 miffion but I believe you’re still on the 1.160.
And if that’s the case, Ill pass.
CHAIR HOKAMA: If you look at 8-45 of you Details, Members, you will see the..,
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Eight-dash-forty-six is where I was looking.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So Ill wait.
CHAIR HOKAMA: But that one is under the Food/Shelter component, Mr. Baz?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, that’s the 1.160.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That they show in the Details.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right. So fli go for the next one.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Baisa, questions at this time?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No, thanks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER WCTORINO: No, not at this time, Chair, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I’m okay, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White? Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, I’m good. Thank you.
1-,

-Ii

-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES

Council of the County of Maui
April 20, 2016

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, what I would like to do at this time. We will not be making decisions.

We all know that. But let us go through the Details because it highlights all of the grant
requests or you can work off of the narrative, whatever is easier for you but I was going
to go work through the Details.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Page?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Eight dash forty-five. The Chair is open to allow Members to ask any
questions on Page 8-45, starts with the Community Partnership Grants, goes down to
Food, Shelter, and Safety Grants, Culture and Arts Grants, and the first line of Early
Childhood Programs. We’re going to go by pages. Any questions on the requests on this
page?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No we\re, I think w&ve already covered this.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. No, I just wanted to make sure.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: We’re good.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, 8-46, you have Early Childhood, E Malama I Na Keiki, Kansha, well
that, they’ve already.,.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, and I guess my first question would be most of these
programs, the individual line programs are pretty much the same, pretty level funding,
slight increases here and there. I see the biggest one was the Early Childhood Programs.
Okay, and that was the very first line. It went from 103 for the last 3 years to 486 and
then I look at the Details, obviously there’s a number of organizations that fall under
that. So I guess my question is is this really the HHC Early Childhood Program is what
this big increase from 103 to 483, Madam Chair, or Madam Director or who’s going to
answer the question because so many people up there now I don’t know who to ask.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, we’ll start with the Director and then she can just
assign it to whomever.
MS. REIMANN: Kaina is here to answer those questions, thank you.
MS. BONACORSI: Thank you for the question. This, previous to this year, under Early
Childhood Programs, it was primarily funding the Early Childhood Subsidies. And so
you’ve heard a lot about the Early Childhood Subsidies That’s, we provide subsidy
assistance to families in any kind of licensed childcare or preschool.
-137-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 20, 2016

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MS. BONACORSI: That program did request an increase within this of $50,000. So the total
being applied to that Early Childhood Programs that we’re asking for is 153,000 and
that’s because we have the significant waiffist of 30 children and families this year.
We’re already serving 94, 95 at this point. And then in addition to that, our 2, we
received advice that to put 2 new programs under that Early Childhood Programs. So
the first of those programs is the Homeless and At-Risk Family Education Program and
that has not had, we have several partners that we’ve talked to about this but that has
not been, it will be RFP’d out to an organization. We are striving to provide a high-quality
program for our homeless and at-risk families. When I pulled the data from March of
2015, we had approximately 250 children 0 to 5 years old that utilized homeless
resource services, 230 of them were through shelter services and 55 or so were through
outreach services.
The program concept is to provide educational or learning
opportunities for the child, learning opportunities for the parent, using the parent and
child learning together and then the outreach component. So it’s a new program and
it’s in concept right now, We would get, but we want to strive to input a high-quality
program so we’ve looked across the State at some of those service providers that are
providing that so we can bring in something similar to our families here using our Maui
County organizations.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, so that would be my next question. Are we looking at
doing it locally? You’re talking about going outside of Maui County.
MS. BONACORSI: No, I’ve looked at finding a model that’s being used

--

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, a model. Okay.
MS. 3ONACORSI: --that’s being used within the State that we can replicate here in Maui
County. So I’ve, you know, talked to the partners about that and we may be going to
them for some technical assistance as we start up the program but using a Maui County
based organization.
COUNCILMEM3ER VICTORINO: So that money along with the 150,000 would be for that gap
group, that Maui Care, Childcare subsidy? That’s the other area?
MS. BONACORSI: So yeah. So the, there’s three programs that meet that. So 153,000 is for
the subsidy
--

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MS. BONACORSI: --the 245,000 is the ask for the Homeless and At-Risk, and then the last
one is the Imagination Library. And what we would like to start that one with Molokth
first, Hana second, and then looking at between Lanai and Wailuku area and how we
came up with those numbers and that target is to, because of the percentage of poverty
and the enrollment that these areas have in preschool. So they had the highest
percentage of poverty but the lowest percentage enrolled in preschool in those areas.
-
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So, and what that program does is it allows the, each child that lives in those zip codes
to receive one book a month that is age appropriate. So it’s encouraging family literacy
and they get it delivered straight to their home address and we primarily pay for the
shipping of the book. It’s with Dolly Parton’s foundation and they pay for the cost of the
book and the publication of the book. We pay for the shipping but we would also need
to incorporate a coordinator in that, Ideally, this program would expand so that we’d
get not only a nonprofit champion to take it on but a philanthropic champion to take it
on so that if the County seeds it, we can grow it so that every child in Maui County zero
to five can receive a book each month.
COUNCILMEMBER WCTORINO: Conceptually I like the idea but I’m not sure about every
child receiving a book because there a lot of children, you know, there are some children
that may not need that because they have their Kindles aiready. They don’t even read
a book. Excuse me for being honest. You know, I don’t see many kids carrying books
nowadays other than school books and even that they get their iPad. My grandchildren
read everything off of iPads, they don’t, they don’LI the only one that reads out of books
for them because I don’t even know how to read the iPad.
MS. BONACORSI: Well, and that is part of the point. I’m glad that you do read to them.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MS. BONACORSI: Because, you know, encouraging the books and the pre-literacy is so
important for their foundation for their learning. So, you know, yes they do it but having
the, and we do have the data because we did, the University of Hawaii had us, we
partnered with them and we actually were so successful in getting children in Maui
County enrolled in it, they anticipated we would only get 60 percent of children enrolled.
We actually achieved 80 percent of our population enrolled. So we know we can be
successful with it and it’s a popular program, it just at that point ran out of funding so
we need to fmd a new way to do it.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: New funding and then can we get an EA to coordinate this
also? Because why go hire somebody. We got EAs hanging around upstairs. No, never
mind. I was being facetious. That was just being facetious. It’s late. I’m being facetious.
Thank you, Mr. Chair, I’ve asked enough questions. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. I think you made a good point. Not all community issues or
things that are unanticipated should be looked at as growing government to solve the
issue. That is not the only answer, to just grow government. Okay, so we need to be a
little bit smarter than just asking for growing departments.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll, any questions, sir? Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No, but an excellent discussion, Chair. It’s becoming, you know,
we’re reaching that point now. What can we do? You know, I remember the testifier
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last night and he made an impression on me. He scared me when he said anything that
says expansion we can’t afford it. It’s kind of scaiy to hear that from a constituent.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, everybody has gone through the recession differently. We know that.
The majority of our counties have not recovered from pre-recession levels. Not even our
large counties.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I mean, we all understand how important this is and how much
we want to do everything for everybody but, you know, when we hear cutting $43 million
out of this Budget it’s kind of scary. We have to think about what is a want and what
do we have to do, It’s kind of scary. It’s in the back of my mind as we’re looking at
everything. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your comments. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No questions, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No, thank you, Mr. Chair. Mr. Victorino took care of it. Thank
you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. You know, just to take into consideration, I got
familiarized with the I think it’s
Program in Waianae and it’s quite impressive. So
yes, I don’t know how, you know, hopefully we can find the means to, so we can look at
the long-term effects that some of the programs can bring for our population. Thank
you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Well, like you, every now and then I feel like we have to rain on people’s
parades and, you know, we, part of the challenge with this Budget is we have some
significant increases and some additions that are very well thought out and heart-full.
But the reality is that over the past 4 years from using 2013 as the base, our
employment costs have gone up by $64 miffion. That’s an average in 4 years, average
per employee, and obviously not all employees, especially in this Department, have seen
these kinds of increases but the average increase in employment costs from 2013 to this
forecasted amount for 2017 equals 20,600 per employee. And that’s for wages and the
direct benefits, the direct ERS that we pay out of, you know, out of this year. It’s not
for any unfunded liability. It’s not for OPEB. That’s a huge cost and it makes dealing
with these grants very difficult and what pains me is that these grants are going to
organizations that haven’t seen any increases in, or many of them haven’t seen any
increases in wages and the private sector hasn’t seen these kinds of increases and yet
w&re looking at $64 million of additional cost. That impacts our ability to do CIP
projects. It impacts our ability to do grants. And it impacts our ability to add employees.
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So, you know, when departments ask for more employees, the reason I’m not going to
get excited is because we’ve added so much cost for our existing group of employees
that it makes it difficult for us to grow it, you know, grow the number. So this is a
challenging Budget because our costs have increased so significantly without a
corresponding increase in services. In some departments, we’ve had huge increases in
cost and no increases in service or coverage. And that’s upsetting. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Guzman, any questions or thoughts?

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Boy, you guys are downers over here. You know, I just wanted
to say, you know, I’ve rarely been speaking because I’ve been kind of conserving my
energy. But, you know, one of the highlights of my, you know, I guess, when I used to
work with Congresswoman Hirono, when she was a congresswomen was going to the
early education and reading the books. And I think once you’ve done that, boy it takes
all the problems away just to, you know, read in front of these little kids and, you know,
they’ve got such brightness in their eyes and I think yeah, you know, in balancing all of
the needs and we’ve gotta be able to fmd a way. You know, because if we’re not there
for these young ones, no one else will be. And my question is out of the 250 children
that you serve, what is the percentage of the at-risk versus the homeless?
MS. BONACORSI: The 250 children for...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Can you speak into the microphone, please?
MS. BONACORSI: I’m sorry. The 250 children?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: That you mentioned earlier.
MS. BONACORSI: That I mentioned. That number was specifically to, there were 250 children
that were serviced by the homeless programs, service providers in Maui County ages
zero to five.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: So that was all homeless children?
MS. BONACORSI: That was, yes, that was all homeless.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay.
MS. BONACORSI: Two hundred thirty of those were within the shelter program or touched by
the services through the shelter programs.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay.
MS. BONACORSI: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: And your standard for determining at-risk is what kind of
guidelines are you using?
-
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MS. BONACORSI: What we were looking at for that particular program is to capture, because
our Head Start does service them but primarily the four-year olds. So we still have the
gap of the zero to three-year olds that are either, the three-year olds which are wthffisted
or the zero to two that can really benefit from that parent and child interaction. So it
does not at this point target our hidden homeless or our overcrowded households and I
didn’t pull the specific data on that but I could try and get that for you if you wanted.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: How are you fmding the nexus by the homeless children, you
know, when some of the Federal grant money is targeted for early childhood
development at the at-risk or at least at the poverty, some type of economic
determination. How are you connecting that up and are you leveraging it to apply for
Federal funding?
MS. BONACORSI: I have not just yet but it would be, a lot of the Federal funding that is going
specifically to the zero-to-five population across the State is through the Native Hawaiian
and the Native Hawaiian Education Act and monies, which is increasingly dwindling.
So they are, the group that is working on that are looking for their own sustainability
funds of the programs that they currently operate, which we don’t even have here so I
could, I haven’t looked at that detail or that yet, but I can...
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN:
Senator Hirono.

If you need the number, VU give you the number for

MS. BONACORSI: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: That’s, she’s a champion for early childhood. You need to hook
up. AIright, thanks, Chair.
MS. BONACORSI: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, and thank you. And thank you, Mr. Guzman, for your
positive comments. We weren’t trying to be downers we’re just trying to say hey, we get
to a point where I’m looking at many, many, many, many, many, many other needs here
and not, you know, and yeah, children are our future, What about the kupuna that we
have to honor and take care of that gave us what we have today. They’re all in here too.
I mean, just keep walldng down the path and we’ll see it. The question I have for you
is, you know, how much more Federal funding can we get as far as grants are concerned
to help us in these areas?
MS. BONACORSI: So we are looking at those opportunities as well and trying to partner and
pair. We haven’t, I haven’t connected it with homeless. I have connected it with other
areas. The one that we have the most hope for right now is a partnership with the State
where we would increase screenings for our, it’s developmental screening, family
violence screening and maternal depression screening. And what we did with that one
-
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was we have our providers here who had put in a joint application to the State and
submitted it for Federal funding. So we’re constantly looking for those opportunities to
bring in that money. It might not filter directly through the County but part of what we
want to do is to leverage that funding so that we can get the services within our County
without coming to the County to ask for those funds. So while I haven’t done it
specifically with the homeless one, there are other initiatives out there that we have
done it with.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So if you get a chance, Mr. Chair, with your permission, I’d
like to request that we get a copy or at least give us a list of all these initiatives that,
now, I understand you haven’t gotten them but I think it’s important for us to
understand and if there’s anything this County can do to help you or help these groups
because I know some of these groups you’re referring to, Maui Family Support Services,
I’m a board member there and I know about the grants that they’re applying for. So,
you know, Mr. Chair, there’s a lot of people trying to work hard. What can we do to help
them if that’s anything we can do and again if we partner up and we work together
maybe we’ll get more and we can take care of more. But again, depending on the County
to do everything is getting to be hard. And the gentleman that came that last night, he’s
the former principal and Mr. Matoi is very, very knowledgeable. So what he was saying
is the kind of things I think a lot of people out there are thinking, Mr. Chair. It’s
dangerous but they’re thinking it, Something to consider. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Members, questions on, if there are no further questions on
8-46, questions on 8-47? Mr. Carroll, any questions on 8-47? Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Not really, Chair. Again, just looking at additions carefully. Thank
you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Cochran, questions for clarifying the request?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, actually,,. no, well, I see a new program, that Tutu and
Me one, that’s under here yeah?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, ma’am.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And I, this is such a, I mean, it’s nothing new to this
community but it is such a growing demographic of this population I’ve noticed and,
you know, grandparents raising grandchildren, great-grandchildren and on and on and
they, yeah. You know we’re talking about poor lady trying to get Meals on Wheels, you
know, and there’s people, they’re at the age bracket raising little infants and toddlers
and that’s hard to keep up. So I see a dire need here and again it’s trying to balance all
these needs and wants and different.. .but this is I think a nice added program I see and
we’ll just have to figure out which can get all the funding and which maybe not so much
kind of thing but so it’s a difficult choice. But I’m pretty, I’m happy to save this one,
actually. I think it’s, we’ve never addressed it before is what I’m trying to get at, Chair.
So how would you, who’s going to be doing this one? Is there a particular group or is it
just...
-
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MS. BONACORSI: Yes, Partners in Development Foundation has the program. They have been
operating Within Maui County and have been doing so for the last three years. This is
the first time they are coming to the County for funding because their waithsts are, in
the various areas, are so significant. So they had, when we had the open application
process, they submitted an application for that, so.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, and Chair, for something like this that’s new, is there
a way to get kind of more detail and what sort of background did they look at in order
to see that they were, I don’t want to say deserving, but needed of the services of this
County to assist? Because as she mentioned, the growing, you know, population and
so is there...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr Chair. For all of these, we have their applications on file, If you’d
like us to transmit them we can. It’s going to be a huge stack of stuff but if you’d like
to peruse them, you know, we, you can call our office and we can review them if you’d
like with you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Is it online? Can it be shot through an online file kind of thing
to just pull up?
MS. DOMINGO: We have, it’s not online but we have an electronic copy of all the
applications.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MS. DOMINGO: Yeah. So we will be able to transmit to you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, so that would be like on SharePoint?
CHAIR HOKAMA: I am not sure. Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: We could transmit it to the Committee on a CD and then I supposed they could load
it up to your...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, why don’t you do that?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Send the Committee a CD and then we’ll allow Members to use the CD for
their perusal.
MR. BAZ: Yeah. So well send you all the applications received in our application process and
all the different categories so you can get an idea specifically of what was applied for.
-
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Yeah, no that would be great, Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, thank you.

Mr. Couch? Ms. Crivello, any questions?

COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White? Okay, 8-48, any questions on this request? Mr. Couch?

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Ms. Crivello?

COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I’m sony.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, ma’am, any questions?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Not right now, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: I’m wondering what the 25,000 is for Akaku? YBEAM.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz?

MR. BAZ: That’s the YBEAM Program that was discussed from Akaku representatives
testifying yesterday, the Youth Involvement Media Program. They take the iPad, iPod
devices and record and post up videos.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Oh, that’s right. Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER OUZMAN: No, I don’t have any questions, just comments.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
them.

Just like Mr. Guzman, only comments so I will withhold

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, 8-49. Well start with you, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So, this is, Director, this is some of our anticipated, like
Ms. Cochran’s saying, mortar and brick setup for the homeless because it says here
200,000 for homeless campsite and it says cleanup. So we have a campsite so you’re
going to go over there and clean it up for them? Is that what the plan is?
-
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MS. REIMANN: No, as we sweep the campsites there’s quite a bit of rubbish left behind that
we need to clean up.
COUNCILMEMBER WCTORINO: Okay.
MS. REIMANN: What we’re fmding is a lot of the homeless, they bury their trash and so they’re,
when we cleaned up the River Mouth, for example, that was like a quarter mile stretch
of beach, it took over six roll-offs of trash and over 15 vehicles, abandoned vehicles that
were just filled with trash. So the cleanup effort is very costly.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And the 345,000 additional for family Life Centers to
support anticipated increases and needed services, again, it’s just services, there’s no
shelters involved?
MS. REIMANN: No, it’s to help them expand their shelter as welL
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: To expand the shelters?
MS. REIMANN: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So Family Life Services would be able to, they have the room
to expand the shelter facilities that they presently have?
MS. REIMANN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, how many units would that comprise of?
MR. BAZ: While she’s figuring that out, the concept of, for Family Life Center if you guys know
where they’re at on Kane Street.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MR. BAZ: There’s a building next door to them that’s available and so the Mayor had shown
a desire maybe to purchase the building and allow that to be homeless shelter but the
negotiations weren’t complete enough to present in our Budget so we don’t have a
number yet to give to you. But that’s part of an idea of they’re providing a lot of extra
services now. If the Committee chose to fund some of those Exo-shelters or the other
shelters, they would go at Family Life Center. Right next door, there’s an empty lot so
they could have gone on there and then also there’s a building next door possibly to
purchase so this was the expanded services are for.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That’s right across foodland, right?
MR. BAZ: Correct.
MS. REIMANN: Correct.
-
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Across from the Kahului Foodland, of course, Yeah. Okay,
I’m familiar with the area. Finally, so none of this $1,186,000 is eannarked for what
you just talked about. It is really strictly for the service and the expansion of Maui
Family Life Center. Was that inclusive of buying the building or just...
MR. BAZ: No, this is just for services to provide for homeless individuals, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So again, no facility, just services?
MR. BAZ: Yeah, and 1.186 million is our whole Homeless Program, right. So that’s Ka Hale A
Ke Ola and Family Life Center as well as Saint Theresa’s...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
300.. .the 545?

But youre trying to show me why the increase is over

MR. BAZ: Yeah, the increases were for that expanded area.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Guzman, any questions?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: No, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Where is the line drawn between what the County is responsible for with
respect to homelessness versus what the State is responsible for?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Because I hear the State funding things on Oahu but I don’t hear the
State funding anything on the neighbor islands.
MS. REIMANN: That’s correct unfortunately.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: It’s get back to my rant about TAT.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I knew the night wouldn’t go without that coming up.
MS. REIMANN: We feel your pain.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah but that doesn’t answer my question though. Where is the line
drawn?
MS. REIMANN: There is no line. We haven’t seen any funding come down.
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Well, then I would suggest that you all get on the phone to your State
representatives and senators, and outline to them the need for these funds to come from
the State. So, thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Crivello?

COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: In reference to Mr. White’s question, isn’t the homeless
funding coming to Maui through United Way? And do we qualify for any of those funds
for our homeless programs?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Department?
MS. SHISHIDO: Thank you, Chair. According to the Maui United Way funding that came from
the Hawaii or the Governor, or the.. .it was...
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: The Governor’s Homeless Funds, yeah?
MS. SHISHIDO: Yes. They are awarding it to the nonprofits and so they would have to submit
an application to Maui United Way to receive those funds. But just to go back to State
funding, so we have the Homeless Program under the Department of Human Services.
That does have grants that come to the neighbor island. So part of Maui County with
3ig Island and with Kauai County, we have what we call bridging the gap, part of the
continuum of care. And in the Homeless Program, there are many of the County, no,
sorry, not too many, of Maui County provide, agencies do receive funding from State
and Federal. Those would be things like Shelter Plus Care or they would be programs
like the HARP or the home, the housing programs through the Homeless Program from
the State. So the County does, do get monies from the State and it’s all through the
nonprofits.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO:
Well, I just wanted, you know, I hear my colleagues
questioning about how much monies we’re putting into the homeless and I think, you
know, somebody’s gotta respond to it but being that the Governor’s funding for the
homeless situation for Maui County is coming through United Way and then the only
people that would qualify or can apply are the nonprofits. So if there’s some way we
can have some collaboration that if a particular nonprofit is receiving funds, those
funds, and at the same time tapping into County, I don’t know if that would be a
leveraging point but I wonder if somehow can cross-reference, you know, maybe the
funding that we would normally assign there could go to another program or I don’t
know.
MS. SHISHIDO: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Department?
MS. SHISHIDO: May I be so bold and say that’s why our Department really needs a Homeless
Division. And to really be able to coordinate exactly what youre, you know, what you’re
envisioning and that would be a great... and I guess sitting here and trying to understand
-
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all about homeless and all about the agencies, about the State funding, Federal funding,
and I’m gone in two years, and there’s going to be somebody new. And that’s why
somebody who can be sustained, a division that can sustain the knowledge and the
efforts and all the coordinated entry that we need to do, that’s why I am so passionate
about doing a division so that we can sustain and be able to strategically follow through
on all the homeless issues that we have. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Deputy.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Couch? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER
awards to be
they are not
determined?

COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And the narrative states that the grant
determined by RFP for all these Homeless Program recipients here. So
chosen at this time? Otherwise wouldn’t it say are, have been, were
So, or is that just a typo thing? Family Life Center, they got two sections.

MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair?
COUNCILMEM3ER COCHRAN: Ka Hale has three. Saint Theresa’s Church.
MR. BAZ: Member Cochran, the targeted areas, like the Homeless Program that we’re
discussing right now, they have not gone to RFP for those programs yet. The proposals
that we received were for the, majority of them were for the line item grants that are in
here. The targeted grants, like this Homeless Program’s pot of money, they haven’t
issued an RFP yet for that. They’re awaiting the Council’s approval.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, so these are just general groups, organizations out there
that do provide this type of service that could be recipients oP
MR. BAZ: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, we have some ideas obviously of what we’re going to do with the monies but

--

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right.
MR. BAZ: --yeah

--

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. BAZ: --we haven’t solidified that yet.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, thank you. And in regard to that 200,000 for cleanups,
it’s not just, they, actually what first came to my mind are the private landowners. Most
of the time these camps are on private landowners’ lands and then we have to go on in
and clean it up and get all the services there, get our Maui Police Department there, get
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the fire Department there, get Animal Management there. I mean, the list goes on and
on. So where is it that they kick in some kind of money? Because I’ve been to a couple
of these executions in West Maui and all we’re doing, well executing this cleanup is what
I meant. Sorry, And that’s.. .yeah. I mean, I don’t know, maybe okay, they line up an
excavator or a baclthoe or something, get some roll-offs but, you know, Chair, there
need to be, some dollar amounts would be nice, you know. And we’re just kicking the
can down the road once again so they move from Lahaina to Kauaula Stream to Olowalu.
I mean, that’s all we’re doing. That’s why I go back, Chair, to the idea we do need shelter.
And when, Director, you said yes, Family Life Center is adding units, Mr. Baz, you
clarified no they’re not, you know, I was happy, I was hoping that yeah, fmally we’re
going to get some of these units.
MR BAZ: I’m sorry, yeah, they are out of units. What I was saying was that the building next
door is available for us to purchase and make that into units or we could buy the
Exo-shelters and put more units up but they’re out of, I mean, they have waithsts too
right now. Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, I know. But the shelters, the modules aren’t forthcoming
and the building next door, you said didn’t make the Budget cut, whatever, whatever.
So I, that’s what I’m gathering. So technically, physically we are not getting shelters.
So yeah, this is going to be ongoing, the cleanup, the moving, the everything it’s just
never ending vicious circle going on here. So it’s very, extremely irritating. Thank you,
Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No thanks, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Mr. Carroll? Okay, next page?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. I would like a clarification of just what Ms. Cochran
said. This extra, what was it 345 per family, no that’s the cleanup is 200. The 345 for
Family Life Center to support anticipated increase and need for services. Is that or isn’t
that going to add units?
MR BAZ: Again, Mr. Chair and Member Couch, the funding for this that was requested was
with the intent that the Committee would have made a decision on purchasing the
Exo-shelters. That decision was not made, so.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So the 345 then would be.. .it need to be added...
MR. BAZ: It would be premature for right now.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. BAZ: Yeah. Theyre going to need money once we get something.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Gotcha. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, any other questions on this? Let’s get moving, 8-50. Mr. Carroll,
questions? Ms. Baisa, questions?

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cñvello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: No, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Not at this time, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, 8-5 1. Please notify the Chair if you would like to ask a question. Any
requests for 8-51? Eight five-two? Eight five-three?
COUNCILMEM3ER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. One, two, three, four.., fifth line down.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Or I’m sorry, sixth line down, Maui Economic Opportunity, Inc.
for planning and coordinating, Council Coordinator.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: It looks like they’re going to give that person a raise but it’s my
understanding that person is retiring so it’s much like the County, when somebody else
fills in the position it goes back down a bit?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Department?
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair? This proposal was requested before the person in the position
announced their retirement. So MEO is here. They can discuss, you know, if this is
additionally is needed or not but I know the program still continues. They’re currently
recruiting.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right. Right. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, questions on 8-53, Members? Eight five-four?
COUNCILMEMBER WCTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, couple of quick ones. First of all, go down about
halfway through the page. I see we have given a big increase to Mental Health
Association and that’s on 914 144B for Mental Health Kokua, 40,000 for additional
funding for programs to the community. Anything specific or just giving them more
money to, and I know the need out there but I guess my question is... and then right
below that is another 200,000 for again Mental Health Kokua. So you get $240,000
increase. So if Mr. Baz or...
MR. BAZ: Thank you. Mr. Chair, both of these are part of the Mayor’s Homeless Initiative.
One of the things that the Mayor has constantly and he, believe me he barks at the State
just as much or probably more than you guys hear him is that the homeless that we’re
dealing with, many, many of them have mental health issues.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Absolutely.
MR. BAZ: And so the additional funding for Mental Health Kokua is to allow for them to expand
their services and provide more services to clients and we have the agency here if you
have any specific questions but both of these are for mental-health related activities for
homeless individuals.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, no. I think I understand what you’re saying and again
I’m going to take a page from Mr. White, that’s why we need more TAT so we could take
-
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some of that money from that and put it here. Okay, thank you, Mr. White, and thank
you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Others, questions on this page? Eight five-five? Eight five-six? What
kind of travel expenses that they get a 2$ percent increase under Special Olympics?
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Thank you. The Special Olympics Hawaii has two travel requirements. One is
paying for individuals to come over from Molokai to Maui to participate in the Maui
Special Olympics and the other is to pay for the group, the winners, I guess, to
participate in the Statewide Special Olympics. And so, as everybody knows, Hawaiian
Airlines and everybody else has raised their fares and so it costs a lot of money to
transport the, these kids to the Special Olympics.
CHAIR HOKAMA:
five-eight?

Gosh, we have a lot of requests for positions.

Eight five-seven?

Eight

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair, This one with the Ka Hale A Ke Ola’s
Addiction Recovery Management Program, there was another paper and I’m trying to
find it. I saw two lines.. .here we go. There’s this 97,000 and then on another area
there’s an additional 124,000 for the same program and the 124,000 is in that HC-2
document. So I was trying to figure out is that 97,000 the addition, expansion into this
124,000?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Department?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Or two pots of money?
MR. BAZ: While they’re looking it up, Iii try to make the stab at this. The Substance Abuse
Programs paid Ka Hale A Ke Ola for a Step-Up Program a couple of years ago but that
was the only funding out of Substance Abuse that came to Ka Hale A Xe Ola so the
$97,000 is new.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Is it, 97,000 is what, Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: It’s new

--

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: New, right.
MR. BAZ: --for substance abuse, correct.
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COUNCILMEM3ER COCHRAN: Oh.
MR. BAZ: Specifically. The other one, I think, was...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So that program title should not say that? Addiction Recovery
Management, it should not say that?
MR BAZ: What page are you seeing that on?

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I’m in that document, the HC-2.
middle, Substance Abuse Programs, 124844, $100,000.

Page 2 of 3 down in the

MR. BAZ: I don’t see that, Yeah, I apologize, Mr. Chair. On HC-2, Page 2 of 3, Substance
Abuse Programs, the only Ka Hale A Ke Ola they have is the Step-Up.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, am I looking at that, because mine has FY 2017. Are you
folks seeing it, Members, what I’m looking at?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: I have the same thing you do.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Where you guys you see that?
CHAIR HOKAMA: That’s on the...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, Chair, do you know what I’m talking about?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I got HC-2.
CHAIR HOKAMA: It’s at the end, before the end above the response.
MR. BAZ: I apologize.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Afright. But it’s the same title heading program as this
one, the 97 so.
MR. BAZ: So I’m sorry. I was looking at the, a previous two of three in that response.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay.
MR. BAZ: And they’re all one, two, three, one, two, three.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Got it.
MR. BAZ: I apologize for that.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, sorry. My fault on the page.
MR. BAZ: I believe this is how much they actually applied for and were only funding 97,000.
Yeah, because this is the FY ‘17 request, right?
COUNCILMEM3ER COCHRAN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, okay. Yeah, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay preliminary grant. That’s the key word right there.
Got it. Got it. Okay, just checking.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, so in here, if you want to use this as a cheat sheet, in here on these pages is
what was applied for, right and what got into the Budget was obviously different for this
one.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, gotcha. Okay, thank you for that clarification.
MR. BAZ: Good catch. Apologize.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That was good question.

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I mean what’s going on here?
CHAIR HOKAMA: That was a good question.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you very much, Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So, Department, as we’re going through these pages of requests, have you

recommended to agencies of other considerations for those projects? I would bring up
Cameron Center requests. I would bring up family Life Center. I think they would be
two excellent candidates for CDBG consideration. So did you folks advise them that
there’s also Federal dollars besides County dollars that they might want to consider
applying for that they could qualify?
MR. BAZ: Yes, they applied.
MS. SHISHIDO: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Do you know if they applied for CDBG considerations?

MS. SHISHIDO: I don’t think...
MR. BAZ: Yes, Mr. Chair, they did apply. Cameron Center was found as an ineligible for that
specific request they had made. The only, they made a request before that was eligible
but because the agencies that are participating in that section of the building and things
-
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like that they didn’t qualify necessarily as a defined benefit. The, I can’t recall, Family
Life Center, if they made it as a, what do you call it, alternate or not.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Okay, I’m just wondering if we, you know, help them

--

MR. BAZ: Oh, yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --look at other sources of potential funding.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, and they don’t need a lot of help. They work very hard at digging around
trying to find money, believe me, they do.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you for that comment, Mr. Baz. Members, 8-59, questions?
Mr. Baz. Mr. Couch? I’m sorry.
.

.

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair, you bring up a good point on CDBG and Family Life
Center. They talked about that building next door. Is that something that can be done
through CDBG to, you know, the County buys the building and creates a homeless
shelter out of it?
CHAIR HOKAMA: I guess with Mr. Baz, how they, what they put in their application.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, Mr. Chair, from my just quick review of it yes it would but it would take up
probably most of the CDBG Fund so, you know, we gotta really look at what we’re
prioritizing and the CDBG Funds for the next year have already been allocated.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh yeah, that’s right. Okay, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Other questions? Anything on 8-59? Eight sixty?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. Just to the Department. Some of the, it appears
that some of the youth centers are getting 5 percent increases and then some got
different increases. Were those requested increases?
MS. SHISHIDO: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Department?
MS. SHISHIDO: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, thank you.
-
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CHAIR HOKkMA: Any other questions on this page, Members? Eight dash six-one?
COUNCILMEMBER WCTORINO: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Eight dash six-two?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Department, do our high schools know we fund annually monies for Project
Graduation?
MS. SHISHIDO: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Because I keep getting requests and I’m going why aren’t
you applying for this pot of money and they go, oh, what pot of money? And I go the
County supports schools to keep our kids safe on graduation night or graduation day.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, we haven’t done it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And so I say, you know, apply for the funds because we put enough so that
all the schools can get a fair amount of dollars to help offset a celebration, I guess, and
keep our graduates safe on what should be a very happy day for everybody, including
families. So I just ask because I keep getting every year individual requests if I would
fund and being from Lanai, I get it from every island including Maui. So I just ask if,
you know, if you can make that very known to the senior class or the junior class as
they plan for their coming events that, please, apply for these funds. Deputy?
MS. SHISHIDO: I have a list of the high schools that have applied this year. That would be
Baldwin High School, Kamehameha School Maui, King Kekaulike High School,
Lahainaluna High School, Maui High School, Molokai High School, Saint Anthony
Junior-Senior High School, Seabury Hall, and South Maui Learning Center, that would
be the Kihei Charter School.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay thank you for that sharing.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That’s pretty much every high school except maybe Hana.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Lanai didn’t apply. I don’t know why because I keep funding them
individually and through the County Budget.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I get the same letters so yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So, Mr. Victorino, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, and what I was going to say is, and I know it’s per
student, I mean the number of students that participate and obviously the bigger
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schools, the percentage is down. I know some of the small schools they get as much as
60-70 percent, almost the entire class but do we have a cost break down on how much
each school spends or each Project Graduation? And I know it will be depending on
where they go, what kind of programs they have but is there any kind of cost analysis
that was given to us or we just give money and we just don’t know what were spending
the money on? Now I’ve been a part of Project Graduation as a parent, I went. I know
what we do. But I’m asking is there anything that is given to us? Because we give out
money every year.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Department?
MS. SHISHIDO: Thank you for that question.
answer?

I will, may I please get back to you on that

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That will be fine. It would be one of the requests, Mr. Chair,
thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you for that question. Any other questions on this page,
Members? You know what, we’re going to go through Equipment.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have the time. We need to do it so let’s go through 8-63. Is that where
we should start, Michele, Page 8-63? Okay, we going start with 8-63, General Fund,
Equipment.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. I believe, well most of the stuff we do lease but
then at the very bottom, equipment new one 8,000, copier/printer for Kaunoa. I think
that one is for West Maui? Is that right?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Department?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Kaunoa Senior Copy/Printer, brand new, need a replacement.
MS. REIMANN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And so why is that one out of all the rest bought and the
others are leased?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Department?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No service in West Maui?
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MS. REIMANN: It’s actually for lease.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: It is leased? It says you want $8,000 for new.
MS. REIMANN: Sony. Excuse me. Ruth, would you mind coming down?
CHAIR HOKAMA: As Ms. Griffith comes down, Mr. Baz, we really gotta get one handle on this
copier issue whether we’re going to go on purchasing with life warrantees, special
agreements with the manufacturer or keep going on a lease program. I don’t know if
we’re getting our dollars’ worth.

MS. GRIFFITH: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Griffith?

MS. GRIFFITH: Ms. Cochran, so the, I believe that I don’t have the exact answer for that at
this moment regarding the lease versus the purchase. I believe that these particular
copiers are not as high capacity or as fancy as some of the other copiers that we have
at West Maui, I mean, in Spreckelsvffle. Those are leased. The price of those copiers is
very, very, very high, requires a lot of maintenance, and a higher usage so we do, those
are also color copiers. The West Maui copier is to replace a copier that isn’t, it doesn’t
have that kind of volume usage but that particular copier is a replacement for the copier
that’s there that isn’t working for the most part. But in terms of the lease versus
purchase, for that particular center’s usage, I think it is more costly for us to purchase
that unit versus leasing it,
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: You said more costly? It’s more cosffier? To purchase?
MS. GRIFFITH: For us to lease versus purchase.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, lease.
MS. GRIFFITH: Purchase that copier.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And the reason being?
MS. GRIFFITH: I believe it has to do with the amount of usage we have for that copier and
how long that copier would be in use or the life of that copier. That copier will probably
last a little longer than the leased copiers that we have in Spreckelsvffle. Does that
make sense?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sort of.
MS. GRIFFITH: I’m sorry. I cannot get more technical. I mean, I would have to really look at
the cost break down.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Eight thousand. That’s like the SUVs these guys like. I don’t
know but anyway.
MS. GRIFFITH: When we lease a copier we can at least return the copier and get another
copier.

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. And the maintenance included in it and...
MS. GRIFFITH: And those are large capacity copiers.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And a lot of use?
MS. GRIFFITH: Yeah, lot of usage. Lot of repair. There’s a lot of repair to those copiers.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay but I also like the point that Chair has brought up and
just get a grip on how are we going to collectively across the board do it one way or not
because, but then like...
CHAIR HOKAMA: We’re going to need to consider putting some money into an assessment
and do an assessment by departments to figure out what is the need, the demand and
how to properly address it. And then we can make some informed decisions,
Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, yeah. All right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: But, you know, our sister counties that have been doing things like us,
Oakland County, Michigan, chose to, they’re a big county, choose to go on purchase
extended use service life warranty, special agreement with the manufacturer. And so
that county going from lease to purchase saved $1 million on copier expense because
they also manage inventory by contract. So it depends how you want to structure, you
know, and I that’s why I think we need an assessment first so that Mr. Baz and this
Committee then can make appropriate considerations.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, well very good, Chair. I mean, I don’t want West Maui
to go without a copier so we need that, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any other questions on 8-63? Okay, 8-64. And, Department, your four
vehicles, that’s all in the pool, right or are they assigned to individuals?
MS. REIMANN: It’s in a pool.

CHAIR HOKAMA: It’s in a pool?
MS. REIMANN: Yes, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So buying all one model, same thing is not an issue?

-

160-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 20, 2016

MS. REIMANN: Correct.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Director. Eight sixty-four, Members, questions? Tell us about
this Sharp smartboard.
MS. GRIFFITH: Chair? So the smarthoard was purchased to, well leased in order to try to
help us do the assisted transportation scheduling in a more visible, electronic way. Our
staff got new computers, thank you to the County, and so we were trying to do that
electronically so that we could have one big scheduling board that we could all look at.
So that was the purpose of that board. We’re also using it for, we’ll also be using it for,
probably for classes and meetings and things of that nature. It’s to reduce paper,
actually, to tell you the truth.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So I’m trying to understand the transportation component because isn’t
that what we pay Roberts and MEO to take care of? What is this assisted transportation
about then?
MS. GRIFFITH: Assisted transportation, well, maybe Sandy could talk about the difference
between what paratransit and Kaunoa does?
MR. BAZ: Yeah, Mr. Chair, the assisted transportation is what most people knew as escort
services and not the escort services you’re thinking of, Mr. Couch. The escort services
that we actually have individuals who assist seniors to take them, it’s more of a one on
one, hand holding, I don’t want to say hand holding but one-on-one driving situation
where they’ll take them to the doctors. They’ll wait with them. They’ll be, you know,
kind of more of its social and transportation issue versus the transportation that’s
provided by MEO through its human service transportation or paratransit is more of a
general transportation for disabled and elderly.
CHAIR HOKAMA: These are for individuals that have no families?
MS. GRIFFITH: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Griffith?
MS. GRIFFITH: The assisted transportation system we actually don’t, we work with MEO to
provide, together provide for all of the needs of the homebound elderly who don’t have
rides or who need tides with more assistance. So the MEO system, the paratransit
system, also paratransit system does take the wheelchair bound, those that we can’t
actually take in a regular County vehicle, We do those people who are kind of not able
to do a bus ride or don’t need that kind of advanced services with lifts and things like
that. So we take people who are, for instance, I personally took a lovely senior who lives
out in Napifi, very, very far in Napii on a road that has a lot of potholes and she needs
to come for cancer treatment for five days a week for several weeks. So she has to be
brought in from Napifi to the Cancer Treatment Center, which is at the hospital on this
side five days a week. She is not able to do that on a bus. She has a lot of pam. Any
kind of bumpiness is, she cannot tolerate. So we, when we take our vehicle, we have to
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set her up a certain way so she’s comfortable. I drive around the potholes because she
knows where all the potholes are. Go stay on the right-hand side. Go swerve to the lefthand side. But any bump causes her extreme pain and so that’s not something that a
bus could necessarily do for her. So our smaller vehicles actually work well. Then we
bring her to the Cancer Treatment Center and then have one of our assisted
transportation drivers drive her back. On the way to, should she feel ill, we are able to
pull over and assist her. So she will have one-on-one service that way but she’s in need
of one-on-one service. Does that make sense?
CHAIR HOKAMA: You get any Medicare or Medicaid reimbursements for this service?
MS. GRIFFITH: No, we do not. These are grant funded services through the Title 3 grant as
well as the County of Maui.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Title 3 provides about what, 80 percent?
MS. GRIFFITH: Of the assisted transportation, probably about, almost hail. Thirty, 40,1 think
it’s about 46 percent.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And then we pay the rest?
MS. GRIFFITH: We pay the rest.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Questions, 8-64?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Actually, I guess this is where the West Maui copier lease stuff
is in this section. So the other one was somewhere else.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And it’s still $8,000?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, it was the same price but I guess now there’s two of
these. So this other one, I guess, is that the same reason for it being non-leased and
purchased because...
MS. GRIFFITH: Chair? This particular copier also would not see the kind of volume and the
kind of technical advancements that the, our main copier has at Spreckelsvffle. These
would be used primarily as a copier. Some of our other equipment is used for scanning
and all kinds of other things so we reduced the amount of equipment that we need and
try to save money that way but these are standard copiers. West Maui and this other
particular copier are primarily for the congregate dining program. These are the seniors
that are approximately 75 to 85. The average age in that program is about 83 years of
age. They prefer paper. As much as I’d love to save on paper, they prefer paper. So all
of our schedules, our calendars, their puzzles, which they do a lot of them, which are
-
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actually very good for their brain, very good for mental stimulation and mental health,
those are all paper. They prefer it, more than one copy. So we try to do the best we can
to conserve as much as we can but this is not the technology group that we were talking
about earlier in the day.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN; Okay. And you know, I understand. And then the riding
mower, that’s, you folks do your own yard maintenance then? This is not Parks
assisted?
MS. GRIFFITH: No, we do have our own park caretakers. They maintain the grounds at both
of our centers as well as the Lanai Senior Center. They do all of the yard maintenance.
They also do the maintenance on our buildings. They also turn over the classes in
between each class, which is a lot of classes per day. So they do a great deal, our park
caretakers. The riding lawn mower is used once a week and we had looked into renting
it but because this one has a problem with starting the engine, parts are obsolete at this
point, we cannot repair this machine. We looked into renting it but it would cost us
about $160 a day plus an additional $60 to $80 delivery charge so our own people are
picking up this riding lawn mower. So, and because we do it once a week, this would,
the cost would be extremely high for us to rent. It’s also on an availability basis, when
we can get it. For us, it is not just a matter of having the landscaping look nice. It’s a
safety issue that the back lawn at the Spreckelsvffle Center is very, very flat, very, very
level and always manicured. This is to prevent the seniors from tripping. It also allows
us to see if there’s any divots in the, or rocks on the ground. We also use that area for
Gateball. The seniors use it for Gateball and for Gatebali it needs to be flat all the time
and Tai Chi and all kinds of other things so that’s what the riding mower is for. We are
not able to fix that riding mower any longer.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN:
island, this island?

And the mower, this mower gets transported around the

MS. GRIFFITH: Chair, this particular mower is located at Spreckelsvffle. It can be moved but
we do use it at the Spreckelsvffle location because of how much acreage that particular
location has.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Mright, thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Other questions, Members, on this page, 8-65?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, we’re at 8-65, right?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, sir.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So Humane Society, I don’t know if I want to get into this
tonight, Mr. Chair. I don’t know. I understand the expansion request but anyhow, I
think I would like to have them.. .1 don’t know, nah, you know what, I’m going to pass
right now. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Anything on 8-65, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: The general question is this is a County mandated-type service
via our Charter or Code, Animal Management? Is that right? It’s not so much...
CHAIR HOKAMA: I don’t see it as a Charter requirement.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN:
management program?

Is it in our Code, though, to do some type of an animal

CHAIR HOKAMA: I think there’s a State law, statute that governs this more than the Charter.
Mr. Ueoka, any comments you could assist the Conunittee with?
MR. UEOKA: Thank you, Chair. Yeah, I believe it’s a State law and w&re allowed to contract
for animal control.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, that’s it.
COUNCILMEM3ER COCHRAN: Okay, and that word contract is what I wanted to get at.
Contract versus grants because isn’t that what this is? We grant, we do, well, I guess
it’s out of General Fund. I mean, we, are they, do we put out RFPs for them every year
and basically they’re the only game in town that actually does this kind of service so
they technically always get it of sorts? Is that...
CHAIR HOKAMA: They’re asking contractual monies, as I understand the request instead of
a grant.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, so it is under contracts?
CHAIR HOKAMA: So the County should be entering into a contract agreement with the service
provider, whether it’s Humane Society or someone but they’re asking us for a
contractual appropriation, not a grant appropriation.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah,
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
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MR. BAZ: Yes, that’s correct. So we, I apologize I forget when, a few years ago we started
issuing RFPs for this funding instead of just granting it out and so now, yeah, we do
issue an RFP and we do have an applicant and so the funding that’s requested here is
based on the services that the Department requested in the RFP, right. So when we
issue Request for Proposal, they’re saying we want these services provided and so the
response back from the agency was well, this is how much it’s going to cost for those
services, right. So that’s how the contract works.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Akight, we’ll, yeah, look into all the details of yeah,
what’s needed. Very good. I mean, at least we set the parameters of what we’re asking
for and then the agency, the applicant has to provide the services and for X amount of
dollars and that’s what we’re going to deal with.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That’s how it is before us.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKkMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Contract request.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Airight, very good.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay any other questions on Page 8-65, Members? Eight dash six-six?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER WCTORINO: Real quickly, Lanai and Molokai now are their own 501(c)s
and separated from the Maui Humane Society, am I correct?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director?
MS. REIMANN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, thank you. That’s all.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, any questions 8-66? Eight six-seven? Short recess.
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

9:30 p.m.
9:32 p.m.
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CHAIR HOKAMA:
(gavel)... Members, the Chair has just a few more questions regarding
the Human Concerns Program. It’s more about the fringes component. And unless you
have additional questions, I am thinking of ending tonight’s meeting, but before we do
that
.

.

--

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Just reel us in, all excited.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --there’s a couple of things I want to ask the Department for that is of
concern to this Committee. We made mention in previous years again Title 3 Program,
Federal program. My understanding from the Budget Proposal is for this title, Title 3,
your Department is asking us to put up $655,387 for fringe benefits of this Federal
program positions out of County General Fund. Why is that being asked of us? Because
now if you add the other 660 plus on Section 8, w&re in the what, close to 1.4 million
of General Fund to pay fringes for federal positions? Comment?
MS. REIMANN: Chair, I’d like to call on Deb from the Office on Aging.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, please.
MS. STONE-WALLS: Chair, I don’t have that figure. Our total grant amount is only 729,000.
Of that, 317,000 is slated for salaries. So the...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, we are looking at 130,000 for Assisted Transportation.
MS. STONE-WALLS: Okay, so those are all combined with all of

--

CHAIR HOKAMA: Right for...
MS. STONE-WALLS: --Kaunoa’s and...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, right, 170,000 for Congregate Meals, 171,000 for Home Delivered
Meals, 14,700 for Leisure, 32,000 RSVP, 138,419 for Title 3 Admin, that adds up to
$655,000 of Maui County General Fund.
MS. STONE-WALLS: So some of those funds are actually specific to Kaunoa separated from
Title 3. Some of those, RSVP is a separate grant so I didn’t catch every list you have.
All I can say is these positions were set up almost three decades ago under General
Funds. These employees that we have being funded in Office on Aging anyway, and I
believe it’s the same in Kaunoa, there are long-time employees and they are classified
as permanent civil service employees. That’s, I’ve been here eight years and that’s what
I came into so I’m not sure why they were set up that way all those years ago. I can
only say that if we do not pay for their fringe, then because they are classified as
permanent civil service, they would be rifted to other areas of the County and my
operations would pretty much grind to a halt at Office on Aging if I lost those staffing
positions. I would have, I would not have the outreach staff that would be able to do
the work to get the people the services that they need.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, I would say, you guys need to come up with a plan. If you can
reallocate, you can add positions, transfer people, you can find some money to deal with
fringes. Okay, questions, Members? Tomorrow, we do have a public hearing under the
Council at 6:00 p.m. I believe. So tomorrow morning at 9:00 when we return, Members,
because I’m going to let you go home, this is what we need to finish before the public
hearing, CIP, Departments of Finance, Police, Fire, Housing, Transportation, and
Management. We need to finish that tomorrow before the public hearing or I’m happy
to bring you back late at night to do it but we are behind. And, again, I want to do as
much as possible so if you want to make a reconnnendafion on the Chair’s proposal,
which is due Friday because Monday I’m going to present you with my draft and what
makes it and what doesn’t make it. Questions? Having none, okay, we’ll see you
tomorrow at 9:00. We are adjourned.
.(gavet).
.

ACTION:

ADJOURN:

.

DEFER pending further discussion

9:38 p.m.
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